

Università degli Studi di Cagliari Dottorato in Scienze e Tecnologie della Terra e dell'ambiente Dipartimento di Scienze della Vita e dell'Ambiente

DOTTORATO DI RICERCA

(PhD Thesis)

Cicle XXIX

The endemic vascular flora of Sardinia: analyses, distribution patterns, ecological processes and implications for conservation

Botanica Ambientale e Applicata (BIO/03) (Environmental and Applied Botany)

Presented by: Mauro Fois PhD coordinator

Prof. Aldo Muntoni

Tutor

Prof. Gianluigi Bacchetta

Co-tutor

Ph.D. Giuseppe Fenu

Final exam of the academic year 2015 - 2016Thesis discussed on April 2017









Unione europea Fondo sociale europeo





REGIONE AUTÒNOMA DE SARDIGNA REGIONE AUTONOMA DELLA SARDEGNA



TABLE OF CONTENTS

GENERAL INTRODUCTION	<u>5</u>
1.1 The study of species distribution and its applications	<u>6</u>
1.2 The study area: Sardinia	<u>9</u>
1.3 Floristic discoveries and phytogeographical traits of Sardinia	<u>13</u>
1.4 Research objectives	<u>16</u>
1.5 References of Introduction	<u>17</u>

CHAPTER I - The Aichi Biodiversity Target 12 at regional level: an achievable goal?	<u>24</u>
1. Introduction	<u>26</u>
2. Sardinian case study within the Mediterranean context	<u>27</u>
3. Methodological approach	<u>28</u>
4. Checklist elaboration and distribution data	<u>29</u>
5. Conservation status assessment	<u>38</u>
6. Ex situ conservation actions	<u>39</u>
7. In situ conservation actions	<u>40</u>
8. Active conservation measures	<u>41</u>
9. Towards the 2020, where and how much efforts we need?	<u>42</u>
10. Conclusions	<u>43</u>
11. References	<u>45</u>

 CHAPTER II – Disentangling the influence of topography, climate, and human factors on the endemic

 vascular plant richness at regional scale: the cryptic and peculiar distribution pattern of narrow

 species
 49

 1. Introduction
 51

 2. Materials and Methods
 52

 2.1 Study area
 52

 2.2 Floristic data
 53

 2.3 Explanatory variables
 53

 2.4 Statistical analyses
 54

 3. Results
 57

 4. Discussion
 58

 5. Concluding remarks
 59

 6. References
 60

1. Introduction	<u>66</u>
2. Methods	
2.1 Study area	<u>67</u>
2.2 Local extinctions and occurrence data	<u>68</u>
2.3 Ecological and anthropogenic factors	<u>69</u>
2.4 Evaluation of variable importance	<u>70</u>
2.5 Procedures, evaluation and ensemble of distribution models	<u>70</u>
3. Results	
3.1 Evaluation of variable importance	<u>71</u>
3.2 Model evaluation and ensemble forecasting	<u>72</u>
4. Discussion	
5. References	<u>76</u>
CHAPTER IV - Global analyses underrate part of the story: finding applicable	e results for the
conservation planning of small Sardinian islets' flora	<u>79</u>
1. Introduction	<u>81</u>
2. Materials and Methods	
2.1 Study area and floristic data	<u>82</u>
2.2 Islets' attributes	<u>85</u>
2.3 Environmental and endemic floristic analyses	
3. Results	
3.1 Islets' classification and endemism analysis	<u>87</u>
3.2 Drivers of species richness	<u>90</u>
4. Discussion	
4.1 Islets' classification and endemism analysis for PCA groups	<u>92</u>
4.2 Drivers of species richness	<u>92</u>
4.3 Small islets' conservation management planning	<u>93</u>
5. Conclusions	<u>94</u>
6. References	
CHAPTER V - Identifying and assessing the efficiency of micro and nano biodiversity l	hotspots networks
at regional level	
- 1. Introduction	
2. Materials and Methods	
2.1 Study area	<u>1</u> 03
2.2 Distribution of Endemic Vascular Plant Species (EVPS)	

	2.3 Micro and nano hotspots selection	<u>05</u>
	2.4 Assessing the efficiency of micro and nano biodiversity hotspots networks <u>1</u>	<u>05</u>
3. Res	sults	
	3.1 Micro and nano hotspots selection	<u>06</u>
	3.2 The efficiency of micro and nano biodiversity hotspots networks <u>1</u>	<u>06</u>
4. Dis	scussion	
	4.1 The importance of identifying micro and nano biodiversity hotspots at regional level	<u>08</u>
	4.2 Micro, nano or an integrated biodiversity hotpots network?	08
5. Ref	ferences <u>1</u>	10

CHAPTER VI - Current and future effectiveness of the Natura 2000 Network for protecting plant
species in Sardinia: a nice and complex building in its raw state?
1. Introduction
2. Materials and Methods
2.1 Study area and plant taxa selection
2.2 Gap analysis
2.3 Species Distribution Modelling and variables selection
2.4 Present and future effectiveness of SCIs
3. Results
3.1 Gap analysis
3.2 Present and future effectiveness of Natura 2000 network
4. Discussion
5. Conclusions
6. References <u>124</u>
SUMMARY
ANNEX I - A practical method to speed up the discovery of unknown populations using species distribution
models <u>133</u>
ANNEX II - The reliability of conservation status assessments at regional level: Past, present and future
perspectives on Gentiana lutea L. ssp. lutea in Sardinia
ANNEX III- Using a Species Distribution Model approach to map land acquisition costs: a supporting
method for implementing the economic complexities in spatial conservation planning <u>135</u>
ANNEX IV - Using endemic-plant distribution, geology and geomorphology in biogeography: the case of
Sardinia (Mediterranean Basin)

GENERAL INTRODUCTION

1.1 The study of species distribution and its applications

An integral part of every scientific description of a species is the information about, at least, the geographic provenance of the available type specimen material. The concept of species geographic distribution seems quite straightforward; otherwise, a long chain of events could explain the existence of a data record documenting the species' presence or absence at that site and details can be much more complicated (Peterson et al. 2011). First, when dealing with such kind of data, the possibility of sampling errors and bias should be always taken into account (Rocchini et al. 2011). Besides the mistakes related to the determination of specimens or the registration of coordinate systems, also the data precision and completeness may prejudice the quality of information and subsequent results of distribution analyses. For instance, in many cases collectors accumulate specimens from a broad radius around a field camp, but often use a single locality descriptor for that collecting site. Often, such sampling biases correspond to accessibility that could also cause a bias in environmental space. Ideally, these problems could be avoided by a complete and exhaustive investigation of the study area. Otherwise, this is only feasible in case of a reduced set of species and/or territory; in the rest of cases, which are the majority, uncertainty and precision of data should be considered when analysing results and/or enhanced by a carefully data filtering and extrapolation (Varela et al. 2014).

This said, further elucidations on the definition of species geographic distribution could be provided. Instinctively, ones usually assumes that the information about the species geographic distribution is simply related to the current presence of species. Otherwise, the information about the species geographic distribution could be implemented by many other useful information such as the source (it could be easier revised), date (it could be, for instance, historically present but not currently) and absence (it could provide information about extinctions, unsuitability or dispersal limitations).

Although a certain degree of stochasticity is intrinsic to many natural processes, there are a great deal of examples that found statistical significant relationships among species distribution and many factors. Such information could be thus applied to explain many issues in biological ecology, evolution and conservation. First, the study of patterns of species distribution could allow the regionalization of the global territory at different scales. The so-called biogeography, have a long history that could be dated back to the 19th century when scientists, such as Alfred Russel Wallace (1823–1913) and Charles Darwin (1809–1882), started to systematically explain procedures that causes different biological compositions around the world. According to Bowman (1994), biogeography is the key to read all biological codes contained in the planet. For instance, a knowledge of biogeography was critical in developing the theory of evolution and the Alfred Wegener's theory of continental drift. More locally, it is still important for specific studies on ecology and *in situ* conservation planning (e.g. Saiz et al. 2013; Marignani et al. 2014). In addition, according to growing evidence that global changes and habitat fragmentation are producing unprecedented historical changes in species distributions, the study of regionalization patterns has also great potential for monitoring decreases in beta-diversity and homogenization of biotas (Dapporto et al. 2016).

In this context, plants, and in particular endemic plants, are crucial in making a comprehensive judgment of the environment. Indeed, plants represent a key approach for biodiversity conservation and have been increasingly used as crucial units for inventory, planning and monitoring as they are good indicators of overall biodiversity and they are able to provide information about underlying abiotic components (Damschen et al. 2012; Del Vecchio et al. 2016). In particular, endemic plant species have a crucial role on conservation studies since they are frequently threatened and usually better studied than the complete floras and because endemism-rich areas are also likely to be of conservation interest for other biological groups (Laffan and Crisp 2003; Cañadas et al. 2014).

The determination of biogeographic regions is particularly interesting when the influence of drivers of different nature is also investigated. From a conservational point of view, studies on factors related to areas with an exceptional concentration of endemic and threatened species are particularly relevant.

Firstly, it is important to consider that there are documented examples of the lack of congruence in the spatial pattern between total species richness and richness of endemic species (Orme et al. 2005; Lamoreux et al. 2006; Kier et al. 2009). Main differences have been underlined at both global (e.g. Cabral et al. 2014; Weigelt et al. 2015) and regional scales (e.g. Nogué et al. 2012; Trigas et al. 2013; Iliadou et al. 2014) with respect to altitudinal gradients and islands. Behind these aspects, there is the isolation, a key factor for speciation and colonization rates, which are two of main determining forces that drive a final biodiversity composition (Lomolino 2001; Thompson 2005; Weigelt et al. 2015). For instance, it is generally assumed that total species richness have a decrease close to the highest elevations (Vetaas and Grytnes 2002; Grau et al. 2012; Trigas et al. 2013). This theory also predicts that wide-ranging taxa are more likely to show a lower elevation peak than narrow-ranging taxa, as the latter are assumed to be more influenced by speciation processes (Colwell and Lees, 2000; Gentili et al. 2015a). Accordingly, many researches (e.g. Casazza et al. 2005; Trigas et al. 2013; Cañadas et al. 2014; Steinbauer et al. 2016) underscored a general increase in percentages of endemic species with altitudes, possibly also due to a lower interspecific competition and an increasing habitat diversity (Médail and Verlaque 1997; Casazza et al. 2005; Panitsa et al. 2010). Conservationists underlined that this pattern could be also influenced by a general lower human disturbance and increasing naturalness at higher altitudes (e.g. Lobo et al. 2001; Steinbauer et al. 2013; Trigas et al. 2013).

Similarly to elevation, and sometimes synergistically, also the isolation by sea is another important driving factor of species distribution. The principal effect of isolation on species richness results from an inverse relationship with the probability of dispersal to an island, influencing the chance of colonization (MacArthur and Wilson 1967). Otherwise, it is also assumed the importance of speciation processes in influencing the biodiversity composition of islands, especially in larger and more isolated islands (MacArthur and Wilson 1967). As a consequence, although islands are generally poorer in species than comparable mainland areas, their biodiversity often exhibits unique features and a high degree of endemism (Whittaker and Fernández-Palacios 2007; Kier et al. 2009). Indeed, althrough islands make up only some 5% of the global land area, their endemic biota are estimated to include about 20% of the world's vascular plant species and 15% of all mammal, bird and amphibian species (Mittermeier et al. 2005). Accordingly, hotspots of biodiversity (determined by the

percentage of endemic species) include a high percentage of islands (Mittermeier et al. 2005) and the relatively new concept of 'nano hotspots' (i.e. biodiversity hotspots at finer scale) were identified on summits, in particular of islands (Cañadas et al. 2014). As well as already discussed for elevation, humans are also considerably influencing the biodiversity patterns in islands. Whilst large and medium islands, as well as coastal areas, generally show a higher human density than inland places, it is also true that many small islets are still uninhabited, with an increasing degree of naturalness directly proportional to distances from continents and/or larger islands (Fernandes and Pinho 2015). This relatively new trend is enforcing the interest of small islets for conservation purposes (e.g. Panitsa et al. 2006; Caujape-Castells et al. 2010). Accordingly, an international program for the promotion, and assistance in the management, of the small islands of the Mediterranean Sea is currently progress, within the framework of the Mediterranean Small Islands Initiative PIM (http://www.initiative-pim.org/en).

All these controversies that has arisen from the ambition to find one single factor that explains the enigmatic gradient in species richness and distribution patterns, demonstrate that different hypotheses are not mutually exclusive and core drivers likely act synergistically (Kreft and Jetz 2007). This confirms the importance of analyses at regional and local scales, which could point out further and peculiar conditions that determine the biodiversity of a particular territory.

In order to enhance the knowledge on potential distribution of species at different time points, Species Distribution Models (SDMs) are proposed with increasing frequency throughout ecology and conservation biology. Due to the high correlation between plants and environment, also such recent approaches are in many cases based on the distribution of plants. These methods extrapolate distribution data of species in space and time on the basis of statistical models in order to provide spatial information on the species and other associated elements of biodiversity (Franklin 2009). In particular, the greatest novelty is the possibility of enlarging the information on realized occurrence/absences of species to the potential distribution according to current, past and future conditions determined, for instance, by climate and/or land use change reconstructions/projections. These kind of findings enable conservationists to enhance methods of, for instance, discovering new populations, finding possible causes of extinctions, conservation status assessments, and protected area selection. Because of the free availability of vast amounts of both biological and environmental data at global scale, there is a large literature on the application of SDMs at large scales for macroecological and global change studies (e.g. Sommer et al. 2010; Foden et al. 2013; Nogués-Bravo et al. 2014). Otherwise, studies targeting detailed ecological understanding or conservation planning are enhancing the application of SDM at more local extents by refining the quality of data and implementing methods for small samples (e.g. Pearson et al. 2007; Varela et al. 2014; Proosdij et al. 2016). As far as Sardinia is concerned, most of local researches with the application of SDMs were published on animals. This is in contrast with general trends, where terrestrial vascular plant analyses were prevalent in early years and are still the most common (Elith and Leathwick, 2009). To our knowledge, SDMs were applied in Sardinia to measure the effects of anthropogenic habitat alterations on the distribution of the lizards *Podarcis tiliguerta* and *P. sicula* (Mangiacotti et al. 2015), to provide insights on the habitat suitability of the endemic lizard Archaeolacerta bedriagae (Bombi et al.

2009), mouflon (*Ovis aries*) and Corsican deer (*Cervus elaphus corsicanus*) (Puddu et al. 2009; Puddu and Maiorano 2016), and to support the phylogenetic reconstructions of Sardinian Rhinophids (Russo et al. 2014) and the Tyrrhenian tree frog *Hyla sarda* (Bisconti et al. 2011). As far as we know, the only local applications of SDMs for Sardinian plants were very recent and focused on climate change effects for 18 taxa with range restricted to Sardinia (Casazza et al. 2014) and on the Sardinian peripheral populations of yellow gentian (*Gentiana lutea* L.) in order to guide field surveys aimed to discover new populations and to model the vulnerability of this taxon to climate warming (see Fois et al. 2015, 2016, abstracts reported in <u>Annex I</u> and <u>Annex II</u>, respectively). Additionally, further insights on conservation planning in Sardinia will be supported by results obtained by an experimental application of SDMs to evaluate and map at high resolution the field acquisition costs of the entire Sardinian territory (unpublished data; see <u>Annex III</u> for further details).

1.2 The study area: Sardinia

Sardinia Island is located in the middle of the Central-Western Mediterranean Basin at a distance of about 12 km from the Island of Corsica (France), 178 km from Cap Serrat (Tunisia), 275 km from Provence (France) and 340 km from Menorca (Balearic Islands, Spain) (Fig.1). With a surface area of 23,833 km² inland, a total of 24,089 km² including the minor islands, Sardinia is the is the second largest island in the Mediterranean after Sicily.



Figure 1. The study area of Sardinia and the closest islands/archipelagos in the Tyrrhenian sea.

According to tectonic reconstructions, the Corsica-Sardinia-Calabria and the Balearic-Kabylies microplates rotated south-eastwards from Iberia and southern Europe at ca. 30 to 28 Ma (Alvarez et al. 1974; Fig. 2). Sardinia and Corsica reached their current position at about 16 Ma (Speranza et al. 2002) while Calabria split off from Sardinia approximately 5 Ma until it collided with the southern part of Apulia (approximately the current Italian peninsula). These movements were accompanied by a Cenozoic to Quaternary marine

introgressions and effusive volcanic events which determined sedimentary covers consisting of shallow-water marine carbonates, siliciclastic sediments, continental conglomerates, as well as volcanic rocks represented by a calc-alkaline suite and alkaline basalts.



Figure 2. (a) Early Oligocene geography of the western Mediterranean Basin. Corsica, Sardinia, and the Balearic Islands were part of a continuous geological entity—the Hercynian belt—located in the Iberian microplate and (b) Present-day geography of the western Mediterranean Basin (Figure from Mansion et al. 2008).

As a consequence of its geological history, Sardinia represents a puzzle of very different tectonic, stratigraphic and paleontological features that have fascinated geologists (Carmignani et al. 2016). Indeed, it is roughly equally represented by Paleozoic igneous rocks (in common with Provence), Mesosozoic limestones and dolomitic limestones and Cenozoic sedimentary and volcano-sedimentary rocks.

The geological/lithological variability reflects a variability in morphological aspects. Differently from the Italian peninsula and Corsica, Sardinia was only marginally involved in the earlier Cenozoic Alpine orogeny and it is characterised by lower mountains (Punta la Marmora 1834 m; Monte Corrasi 1463 m; Punta Balistreri 1362 m and Punta Perda de Sa Mesa 1236 m), in comparison with the higher peaks of the other Mediterranean islands of Sicily (Etna 3323 m), Corsica (M. Cinto 2706 m), Crete (M. Psiloritis 2456 m) and Cyprus (M. Olimpo 1951 m). Despite of it, the Tertiary tectonic movements of the late Alpine orogeny and the subsequent sea level variation linked to the different phases of the Quaternary (consisting in a regression of up to 120 m below the present sea level) has contributed to the erosion and weathering of all the mountain flanks, with a direct impact on their steepness. Interesting formations are the deep gorges and closed valleys of northern and centre-eastern Sardinia, which resulted from the Tertiary raising of the Mesozoic carbonate covers and successive regressive erosions. In the southern and northern granitic coasts, where the evolution during the regression had not been balanced by the following accumulation of stone and soil, the landscape is still characterized by coasts *a Rias* and Archipelagos, such as La Maddalena (North) and dei Fiori (South-West) (Fig.3).

According to its geographic position, the current climate is typically Mediterranean, with dry and hot summers and relatively rainy and mild winters. Mean annual rainfall ranges from 411 to more than 1215 mm in the inner mountainous regions. Measured mean annual temperature ranges from 11.6°C to 18.0°C (Bacchetta et al. 2009; Canu et al. 2015). Sardinia benefits from a series of microclimates too. Those are related to the different influence of the coast, the degree of exposure to the sun and the protection from the dominant winds of the inner areas (Pungetti et al. 2008). The central mountain area is in itself a source of climate variation because in winter it can be covered by snow for some days, while in the summer the breeze that descends along the valleys mitigates the heat of the coasts. The wind regime is shaped by orographic features, which gather the air coming from different directions. Mistral is the dominant wind and concerns mainly the western coast, more frequently affected by long storms (Pungetti et al. 2008; Bacchetta et al. 2009). Accordingly, two macrobioclimates (Mediterranean pluviseasonal oceanic and Temperate oceanic), one variant of Temperate (Submediterranean), four classes of continentality (from weak semihyperoceanic to weak subcontinental), eight thermotypic horizons (from lower thermomediterranean to upper supratemperate) and seven ombrothermic horizons (from lower dry to lower hyperhumid) were identified (Bacchetta et al. 2009; Canu et al. 2015). Mediterranean types are widespread and occupy an area of about 99%. In the western and southern sectors (along the coastline), oceanic types are common, whereas the semicontinental type characterises only the inner area. Temperate macrobioclimate is confined at higher altitudes in the central and central-western part of the Island, where orographic rainfall values reduce the summer dry period and intensity (Canu et al. 2015).



Figure 3. Examples of different environments which are present in the Islands of Sardinia. Numbers on the simplified geological map of Carmignani et al. (2016) indicates locations.

Overall, the complex geological history and paleoclimatology of the Mediterranean Basin are likely to drive biotas to fragment and merge as dispersal barriers appeared and disappeared through time. Within the western Mediterranean, Corsica, Sardinia, the Balearic Islands, the internal parts of the Betic Mountains of Spain and the Rif Mountains of Morocco, the Kabylies (in the Atlas mountains of Algeria), and Calabria (in the southern tip of the Italian peninsula) are all remnants of a Paleozoic mountain chain (the Hercynian belt) that was situated in Iberia and southern Europe during the Early Oligocene. Corsica, Sardinia, and the Balearic Islands are referred here as the "Hercynian Islands," reflecting their geological origin, and their endemic species are designated as "Hercynian endemics", which are often considered palaeoendemic in the broad sense of the term (i.e., ancient or relict taxa often systematically isolated; Greuter, 1995).

With the closure of the Strait of Gibraltar (ca. 5.59 Ma; Garcia-Castellanos et al. 2009) the Messinian Salinity Crisis of the Late Miocene started and some connections were established between North Africa, Corsica, Sardinia, and continental Europe, as well as between the Balearic Islands and Iberia; but no evidence of direct terrestrial corridors between Corsica or Sardinia and Balearic Islands have been documented (Alvarez, 1972; Mansion et al. 2008). During the Messinian, the Tuscan Archipelago may have connected Corsica, Sardinia, and the Italian Peninsula. The cycles of desiccation and transgression of the Mediterranean Sea in this period enabled interchanges of lineages of biota that predated the Messinian Salinity Crisis in all these territories (Salvo et al. 2010; Molins et al. 2011). The subsequent reopening of the Strait of Gibraltar (ca. 5.33 Ma; Garcia-Castellanos et al. 2009) caused partial extinction and isolation of previously connected populations and seems to have promoted vicariant speciation and population divergence at least in some documented cases (e.g., Quercus ilex L., Lumaret et al. 2002; Anchusa L. Bacchetta et al. 2008; Aquilegia L. Garrido et al. 2012). The subsequent establishment of the Mediterranean climate (ca. 3-2 Ma) promoted the expansion of xerophytic elements and typically Mediterranean taxa (Thompson, 2005). Later, the cyclical climatic oscillations of the Quaternary Pleistocene (ca. 1.8-0.01 Ma) also significantly shaped the genetic structure and spatial distribution of the biota, leading to population differentiation and eventually to speciation (Salvo et al. 2010). Particularly, during the Pleistocene glacial maxima the sea level was approximately 120-150 m lower than at present (Yokohama et al. 2000) and the Corsican and Sardinian coastlines were again directly connected by land bridges (Salvo et al. 2010). These connections facilitated exchanges of plant species and have alternatively limited or favoured gene flow between populations of species distributed in both islands and probably also among them and the Tuscan islets.

As other Mediterranean areas, Sardinia has undergone a transformation from the wilderness of the original Mediterranean forest to an agricultural landscape with wheat fields in the plains, vineyards on the slopes, and pastoral land in the highlands (Pungetti et al. 2008). The earliest signs of human presence come from the Mesolithic (9th –8th millennium cal. BC), whereas a stable occupation is documented only during the Early Neolithic (6th millennium cal. BC). The Nuragic civilization started during the Middle Bronze Age when human-ranked communities began to mark their territories by means of monumental tombs, called "Tombe dei giganti", and cyclopean towers, "Nuraghi". These buildings were elements of networks for territorial control and had probably multiple functions (Blake 1998).

Several studies of historical colonization have shown important environmental changes related to initial human settlement (Beffa et al. 2015; Poher 2016), with a rapid deforestation and a subsequent expansion of herbaceous vegetation. Also the presence of commensal mammals (e.g. wild pigs, deers and muflons), which undoubtedly brought profound ecological changes to the vegetation, are likely to be strongly related to human presence (Vigne 1992). Moreover, recent archaeobotanical analyses (e.g. Ucchesu et al. 2015; Buosi et al. 2016), proved

the induced spread of many wild crop relatives, such as *Vitis vinifera*, *Prunus* sp.pl. and cereals, since first human colonisations.

More recently, there are many evidences of the human-induced changes on the current landscape. Malaria eradication, river control and irrigation allowed previously underutilized lands to be transformed into intensively cultivated lands. Agricultural development was also one of the goals of the fascist dictatorship (1922–1940). This brought about further changes to the Sardinian landscape, with new drainage channels for land reclamation and the disturbance of wetland ecosystems. As a result, cities, irrigated agriculture and industrial activities are concentrated along the coast and in the alluvial plains. The scattering on the island of wooded pastures, mainly characterised by the dispersion of chestnuts, cork oaks and holm oaks, related to the high landscape diversity, has given rise to a distinct cultural landscape. These traditional agrosilvopastoral systems retain both ecological and economic significance. Ecologically, they host diverse animal and plant communities with many endangered species, and therefore are currently preserved in the protected areas of the Island. Economically, they provide direct benefits derived from cork exploitation and parallel activities carried out under cork canopies, e.g. cropping and grazing, which are of considerable social importance. Although relatively new, since they developed during the 19th and 20th century, these systems represent a sustainable balance between human activities and natural resources, creating landscapes of high heterogeneity and cultural value (Naveh and Lieberman 1994). Nonetheless, the new economy is forcing changes of such overview towards different human pressures and interests. Agriculture and industrial activities and, in particular, agrosilvopastoral rural systems have being abandoned in favour of urban infrastructure expansions and coastal tourism development.

1.3 Floristic discoveries and phytogeographical traits of Sardinia

The floristic inventory of a given area is the very first basis, a prerequisite, and a starting point for assessing plant conservation, management, and ecological restoration, providing information on the need for additional surveys or data collections, as well as establishing the starting point for more detailed studies. It aids in identifying and correctly naming species, essential resources for biodiversity estimates and biogeographic studies (Kier et al. 2005). The floristic knowledge on the Sardinian flora gradually increased from the first researches of Plazza (1759, posteriorly published by Terraciano 1914, 1930) and Moris (1823-59) to the more recent Italian flora (Pignatti 1982) and checklists (Conti et al. 2005, 2007), integrated by new taxonomic descriptions (e.g. Camarda 2013; Bacchetta et al. 2014). In particular, this trend has exponentially increased in last decades (Fig.4) from a total number of 2054 taxa considered by Bocchieri (1995) up to the 2494 taxa reported by Conti et al. (2007); new editions of Italian and Sardinian floras are expected to be published in next years.



Figure 4. Exponential trend of number of known taxa in Sardinia along the last centuries. The European flora (Tutin 1980) and the last Italian checklist (Conti et al. 2007) are under and above the curve, respectively.

Since first explorations, the singularity of the Sardinian flora, its numerous endemisms, and significant number of rarities, aroused the interests of researchers and collectors; an interesting paper (Arrigoni, 2006) summarised these historical aspects. An important contribute had been the monographic researches of Arrigoni et al. (1977-1992) where all endemic plant species were described and all known occurrence localities reported and mapped. More recently, Bacchetta et al. (2012b) updated the list of all exclusive plant taxa, in the light of more recent discovers.

From a distribution view point, researches were firstly concentrated on the most rich mountainous areas of the centre of the Island, then, the information about the specific findings of many species was enriched by many botanists through collections of herbaria specimens or, more recently, of germplasm materials for *ex situ* conservation in seed banks. In addition, many floras of specific areas, such as the satellite islets of Sardinia (eg. Bocchieri 1992, 1998), mountains and mine areas of the southwestern part of Sardinia, have been published until recent years as scientific articles or master and doctoral theses (e.g. Bacchetta 2006; Iiriti 2006; Pontecorvo 2006). Up to recently, these findings have never been collected into a georeferenced database and comprehensively analysed.

Floristic knowledge, correlated with the above-mentioned environment and geological history, allowed to enhance the phytogeographical regionalization of Sardinia, proposed for the first time by Arrigoni (1983). According to Rivas-Martínez et al. (2004), Sardinia lays in the centre of the Mediterranean biogeographical region and constitutes the Italo-Tyrrhenian province, together with Corsican, Sicilian, and Coastal West Italian subprovinces. However, owing to many similarities, other authors (Bacchetta and Pontecorvo 2005) have suggested the rank of biogeographical province for Sardinia and Corsica, within an Italo-Tyrrhenian superprovince. According to their floristic similarities, Bacchetta et al. (2012a) proposed to include the Tuscan Archipelago within the Sardo-Corsican biogeographical province. More recently, the first version of the georeferenced occurrence localities of the endemic flora allowed to defy six biogeographical sectors and 22 subsectors for Sardinia and the circum-Sardinian small islands (Fig. 5, see <u>Annex IV</u> for further details). All sectors were characterised by the presence of exclusive endemic taxa, ranging from two to 33 taxa. In particular, the sector with the highest number of exclusive entities was the Sulcitano-Iglesiente (33 taxa), followed by the Campidanese-Turritano (31 taxa) and Supramontano (14 taxa) sectors.

presence/absence of endemic plants, the definition of sectors and subsectors was based on the clusterization of homogeneous geomorphological units. These results confirmed the above mentioned strong interaction of plants with the abiotic environment. The reliability of this biogeographical regionalization was proved, for instance, by the according population structure of the endemic *Ribes sandalioticum* from a genetic and biogeographical viewpoint (Gentili et al. 2015b). In line with other examples, further applications of biogeography at regional scales could be applied for practical conservational purposes (e.g. Jelaska et al. 2010; Marignani et al. 2014; Mendoza-Fernández et al. 2015).



Figure 5. Biogeographical regionalization in sectors (a) and subsectors (b) of Sardinia based on the distribution of endemic vascular plants (Figure from Fenu et al. 2014).

1.4 Research objectives

The objectives of this thesis were to ameliorate the knowledge about the distribution of plant species endemic to Sardinia, and test how and where threats are acting upon this flora to finally combine this information to propose effective *in situ* conservation activities for these species.

This thesis represents a continuum of my Master degree that was focused on the georeferentiation in Geographic Information System (GIS) environment of all known historical and current occurrence localities; such database is continuously being implemented and updated.

During the earliest months of this project, I complete my first research defining the biogeography of the entire territory of Sardinia at sector and sub-sector levels on the basis of endemic plant similarities (<u>Annex I</u>).

In <u>chapter I</u>, I tested the trend of the integrated strategy implemented in the last 10 years for the endemic and policy plant species of Sardinia, which includes the following activities: conservation status assessment, *ex situ* conservation, *in situ* monitoring and active protection measures. A gap analysis between endemic species richness and activities efforts allowed to spatially highlight where conservation activities where (or not) adequately implemented. An index (the Area Under the Target) was ideated to measure gaps in achieving the Aichi biodiversity target 12.

In <u>chapter II</u>, I performed a regional scale analysis of environmental and anthropogenic correlates for the current endemic species richness to point out how such factors differently contributed to explain the cryptic distribution of the endemic plant species and to show some perspectives that should be considered for concrete conservation activities on endemic plants.

In <u>chapter III</u>, I used the documented recent extinction occurrences of threatened and endemic flora to test which variables mainly drove such events and, accordingly, extinction occurrences were spatially modelled to score the potential areas of extinctions.

According to the spatial results obtained in all the three previous chapters, in <u>chapter IV</u>, I focused my attention on the small satellite islands of Sardinia, trying to find interesting insights for future conservation activities in coastal habitats.

In <u>chapter V</u>, I used the distribution of endemic plant richness to identify and to test the efficiency of micro and nano hotspot networks for endemic plant conservation in Sardinia in terms of area, perimeter and connectivity.

Finally, in <u>chapter VI</u>, I performed an analysis on the effectiveness of Natura 2000 network under current and future scenarios in order to point out future challenges of improving the current state of the art of Natura 2000 network.

The annexes contain the abstract of researches that can be related with the chapters presented above. Each annex was cited in the main chapters throughout the text.

1.6 References of Introduction

Alvarez W (1972) Rotation of Corsica-Sardinia microplate. Nature 235:103-105.

- Arrigoni PV (1983) Aspetti corologici della flora sarda. Lavori della Società Italiana di Biogeografia 8: 81-109.
- Arrigoni PV (2006) The discovery of the Sardinian Flora (XVIII-XIX Centuries). Bocconea 19: 7-31.
- Arrigoni PV, Camarda I, Corrias B, Diana Corrias S, Nardi E, Raffaelli M, Valsecchi F (1977-1991) Le piante endemiche della Sardegna: 1-202. Bollettino Società Sarda Scienze Naturali 16-28.
- Bacchetta G (2006) Flora vascolare del Sulcis (Sardegna Sud-Occidentale, Italia). Guineana 12: 1-369.
- Bacchetta G, Bagella S, Biondi E, Farris E, Filigheddu R, Mossa L (2009) Vegetazione forestale e serie di vegetazione della Sardegna (con rappresentazione cartografica alla scala 1:350.000). Fitosociologia 46: 3-82.
- Bacchetta G, Coppi A, Pontecorvo C, Selvi F (2008) Systematics, phylogenetic relation-ships and conservation of the taxa of *Anchusa* (Boraginaceae) endemic to Sardinia (Italy). Systematics and Biodiversity 6: 161-174.
- Bacchetta G, Farris E, Pontecorvo C (2012a) A new method to set conservation priorities in biodiversity hotspots. Plant Biosystems 146: 638-648.
- Bacchetta G, Fenu G, Mattana E (2012b) A Checklist of the Exclusive Vascular Flora of Sardinia with Priority Rankings for Conservation. Anales del Jardín Botánico de Madrid 69: 81-89.
- Bacchetta G, Cannas M., Peruzzi L (2014) A new diploid butterwort species (Pinguicula, Lentibulariaceae) from Sardinia. Phytotaxa 186: 279-286.
- Bacchetta G, Pontecorvo C (2005) Contribution to the knowledge of the endemic vascular flora of Iglesiente (SW-Sardinia, Italy). Candollea 60: 481-501.
- Beffa G, Pedrotta T, Colombaroli D, Henne PD, van Leeuwen JFN, Süsstrunk P, Kaltenrieder P, Adolf C, Vogel H, Pasta S, Anselmetti FS, Gobet E, Tinner W (2015) Vegetation and fire history of coastal northeastern Sardinia (Italy) under changing Holocene climates and land use. Vegetation History and Archaeobotany 25: 271-289.
- Blake E (1998) Sardinia's nuraghi: four millennia of becoming. World Archaeology 30: 59-71.
- Bocchieri E (1992) Flora of the small islands of the archipelago of Maddalena (north-eastern Sardinia) and floristic contributions regarding some of the main islands of the Archipelago. Flora Mediterranea 2: 33-64.
- Bocchieri E (1995) La connaisance et l'etat de conservation de la flore en Sardaigne. Ecologia Mediterranea 21: 71-81.
- Bocchieri E (1998) On the failure to find plants on some minor islands of Sardinia. Flora Mediterranea 8: 197-212.
- Bombi P, Salvi D, Vignoli L, Bologna MA (2009) Modelling Bedriaga's rock lizard distribution in Sardinia: an ensemble approach. Amphibia-Reptilia 30: 413-424.

Bowman D (1994) Cry shame on all humanity. New Scientist 144: 59. Available from: https://www.newscientist.com/article/mg14419525-600-cry-shame-on-all-humanity-since-biogeographyholds-the-key-to-the-survival-of-life-it-deserves-more-attention/

- Buosi C, Del Rio M, Orrù P, Pittau P, Scanu GG, Solinas E (2016) Sea level changes and past vegetation in the Punic period (5th–4th century BC): Archaeological, geomorphological and palaeobotanical indicators (South Sardinia–West Mediterranean Sea). Quaternary International. (*in press*). DOI: 10.1016/j.quaint.2016.07.005
- Cabral JS, Weigelt P, Kissling WD, Kreft H (2014) Biogeographic, climatic and spatial drivers differentially affect α-, β-and γ-diversities on oceanic archipelagos. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences 281: 20133246.
- Caujape-Castells J, Tye A, Crawford DJ, Santos-Guerra A, Sakai A, Beaver K, Lobin W, et al. (2010) Conservation of oceanic island floras: present and future global challenges. Perspectives in Plant Ecology, Evolution and Systematics 12: 107-129.
- Camarda I (2013) *Rubus laconensis* and *Rubus pignatti* (Rosaceae), two new species from Sardinia (Italy). Plant Biosystems 147: 849-856.
- Canu S, Rosati L, Fiori M, Motroni A, Filigheddu R, Farris E (2015) Bioclimate map of Sardinia (Italy). Journal of Maps 11: 711-718.
- Cañadas EM, Fenu G, Peñas J, Lorite J, Mattana E, Bacchetta G (2014) Hotspots within hotspots: endemic plant richness, environmental drivers, and implications for conservation. Biological Conservation 170: 282-291.
- Carmignani L, Oggiano G, Funedda A, Conti P, Pasci S (2016) The geological map of Sardinia (Italy) at 1:250,000 scale. Journal of Maps 12: 826-835.
- Casazza G, Barberis G, Minuto L (2005) Ecological characteristics and rarity of endemic plants of the Italian Maritime Alps. Biological Conservation 123: 361-371.
- Casazza G, Giordani P, Benesperi R, Foggi B, Viciani D, Filigheddu R, Farris E, et al. (2014) Climate change hastens the urgency of conservation for range-restricted plant species in the central-northern Mediterranean region. Biological conservation 179: 129-138.
- Conti F, Alessandrini A, Bacchetta G, Banfi E, Barberis G, Bartolucci F, Bernardo L, et al. (2007) Integrazioni alla checklist della flora vascolare italiana [Supplements of the checklist of Italian vascular flora]. Natura Vicentina 10: 5-74.
- Damschen EI, Harrison S, Ackerly DD, Fernandez-Going BM, Anacker BL (2012) Endemic plant communities on special soils: early victims or hardy survivors of climate change? Journal of Ecology 100: 1122-1130.
- Dapporto L, Ciolli G, Dennis RLH., Fox R, Shreeve TG (2015) A new procedure for extrapolating turnover regionalization at mid-small spatial scales, tested on British butterflies. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 6: 1287-1297.

- Del Vecchio S, Slaviero A, Fantinato E, Buffa G (2016) The use of plant community attributes to detect habitat quality in coastal environments. AoB Plants: plw040.
- Elith J, Leathwick JR (2009) Species distribution models: ecological explanation and prediction across space and time. Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics 40: 677.
- Fenu G, Fois M, Cañadas EM, Bacchetta G (2014) Using endemic-plant distribution, geology and geomorphology in biogeography: the case of Sardinia (Mediterranean Basin). Systematics and Biodiversity 12: 181-193.
- Fernandes R, Pinho P (2015) The distinctive nature of spatial development on small islands. Progress in Planning. (*in press*). DOI: 10.1016/j.progress.2015.08.001
- Foden WB, Butchart SH, Stuart SN, Vié JC, Akçakaya HR, Angulo A, DeVantier LM, et al. (2013) Identifying the world's most climate change vulnerable species: a systematic trait-based assessment of all birds, amphibians and corals. PLoS One 8: e65427.
- Franklin J (2009) *Mapping species distributions. Spatial inference and prediction*. Cambridge University Press. UK.
- Garcia-Castellanos D, Estrada F, Jimènez-Munt I, Gorini C, Fernàndez M, Vergès J, DeVicente R (2009) Catastrophic flood of the Mediterranean after the Messinian salinity crisis. Nature 462: 778-781.
- Garrido JL, Fenu G, Mattana E, Bacchetta G (2012) Spatial genetic structure of Aquilegiataxa endemic to the island of Sardinia. Annals of Botany 109: 953-964.
- Gentili R, Bacchetta G, Fenu G, Cogoni D, Abeli T, Rossi G, Salvatore MC, Baroni C, Citterio S (2015a) From cold to warm-stage refugia for boreo-alpine plants in southern European and Mediterranean mountains: the last chance to survive or an opportunity for speciation? Biodiversity 16: 247-261.
- Gentili R, Fenu G, Mattana E, Citterio S, De Mattia F, Bacchetta G (2015b) Conservation genetics of two island endemic *Ribes* spp. (Grossulariaceae) of Sardinia: survival or extinction? Plant Biology 17: 1085-1094.
- Grau O, Ninot JM, Ferré A, Font X, Grytnes JA (2012) Altitudinal species richness patterns of vascular plants in the south-eastern Pyrenees and nearby mountains of Catalonia. Plant Ecology and Diversity 5: 115-126.
- Greuter W (1995) Origin and peculiarities of Mediterranean island floras. Ecologia Mediterranea 21: 1-10.
- Iiriti L (2006) Flora e paesaggio vegetale del Sarrabus-Gerrei [PhD Thesis]
- Iliadou E, Kallimanis AS, Dimopoulos P, Panitsa M (2014) Comparing the two Greek archipelagos plant species diversity and endemism patterns highlight the importance of isolation and precipitation as biodiversity drivers. Journal of Biological Research-Thessaloniki 21: 16.
- Jelaska SD, Nikolić T, Jelaska LŠ, Kušan V, Peternel H, Gužvica G, Major Z (2010) Terrestrial biodiversity analyses in Dalmatia (Croatia): A complementary approach using diversity and rarity. Environmental management 45: 616-625.
- Kier G, Kreft H, Lee TM, Jetz W, Ibisch PL, Nowicki C, Mutke J, Barthlott W (2009) A global assessment of endemism and species richness across island and mainland regions. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 106: 9322-9327.

- Kier G, Mutke J, Dinerstein E, Ricketts TH, Küper W, Kreft H, Barthlott W (2005) Global patterns of plant diversity and floristic knowledge. Journal of Biogeography 32: 1107-1116.
- Kreft H, Jetz W (2007) Global patterns and determinants of vascular plant diversity. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 104: 5925-5930.
- Laffan SW, Crisp MD (2003) Assessing endemism at multiple spatial scales, with an example from the Australian vascular flora. Journal of Biogeography 30: 511-520.
- Lamoreux JF, Morrison JC, Ricketts TH, Olson DM, Dinerstein E, McKnight MW, Shugart HH (2006) Global tests of biodiversity concordance and the importance of endemism. Nature 440: 212-214
- Lobo JM, Castro I, Moreno JC (2001) Spatial and environmental determinants of vascular plant species richness distribution in the Iberian Peninsula and Balearic Islands. Biological Journal of the Linnean Society 73: 233-253.
- Lomolino M (2001) Elevation gradients of species-density: historical and prospective views. Global Ecology and Biogeography 10: 3-13.
- Lumaret R, Mir C, Michaud H, Raynal V (2002) Phylogeographical variation of chloro-plast DNA in holm oak (*Quercus ilex* L). Molecular Ecology 11: 2327-2336.
- Mansion G, Rosenbaum G, Schoenenberger N, Bacchetta G, Rosselló JA, Conti E (2008) Phylogenetic analysis informed by geological history supports multiple, sequential invasions of the Mediterranean basin by the Angiosperm family Araceae. Systematic Biology 57: 269-285.
- Marignani M, Bacchetta G, Bagella S, Caria MC, Delogu F, Farris E, Fenu G, et al. (2014) Is time on our side? Strengthening the link between field efforts and conservation needs. Biodiversity and Conservation 23: 421-431.
- MacArthur RH, Wilson EO (1967) The theory of island biogeography. Princeton University Press.
- Mangiacotti M, Scali S, Sacchi R, Bassu L, Nulchis V, Corti C (2013) Assessing the spatial scale effect of anthropogenic factors on species distribution. PLoS ONE 8: e67573.
- Médail F, Quézel P (1999) Biodiversity hotspots in the Mediterranean Basin: setting global conservation priorities. Conservation Biology 13: 1510-1513.
- Mendoza-Fernández AJ, Pérez-García, FJ, Martínez-Hernández F, Salmerón-Sánchez E, Medina-Cazorla JM, Garrido-Becerra JA, Martínez-Nieto MI, Merlo ME, Mota JF (2015) Areas of endemism and threatened flora in a Mediterranean hotspot: Southern Spain. Journal for Nature Conservation 23: 35-44.
- Mittermeier RA, Robles Gil P, Hoffman M, Pilgrim J, Brooks, T, Mittermeier CG, Lamoreux J, da Fonseca GAB (2005) Hotspots Revisited: Earth's Biologically Richest and Most Endangered Terrestrial Ecoregions. University of Chicago Press, Chicago, USA.
- Molins A, Bacchetta G, Rosato M, Rossellò JA, Mayol M (2011) Molecular phylogeography of *Thymus herba-barona* (Lamiaceae): insight into the evolutionary history of theflora of the western Mediterranean islands. Taxon 60: 1295-1305.
- Moris JH (1837-1859) *Flora Sardoa*, 1(1837), 2 (1840-42), 3 (1858-59) Typograhia Regia, Torino, Italy. Naveh Z, Lieberman A (1994) *Landscape Ecology: Theory and Application*. Springer: New York, USA.

- Nogué S, Rull V, Vegas-Vilarrúbia T (2013) Elevational gradients in the neotropical table mountains: patterns of endemism and implications for conservation. Diversity and Distributions 19: 676-687.
- Nogués-Bravo D, Pulido F, Araújo MB, Diniz-Filho JAF, García-Valdés R, Kollmann J, Svenning JS, et al. (2014) Phenotypic correlates of potential range size and range filling in European trees. Perspectives in Plant Ecology, Evolution and Systematics 16: 219-227.
- Orme CDL, Davies RG, Burgess M, Eingenbrod F., Pickup N, Olson VA, Webster AJ, et al. (2005) Global hotspots of species richness are not congruent with endemism or threat. Nature 436: 1016-1019.
- Panitsa M, Trigas P, Iatrou G, Sfenthourakis S (2010) Factors affecting plant species richness and endemism on land-bridge islands–An example from the East Aegean archipelago. Acta Oecologica 36: 431-437.
- Panitsa M, Tzanoudakis D, Triantis KA, Sfenthourakis S (2006) Patterns of species richness on very small islands: the plants of the Aegean archipelago. Journal of Biogeography 33: 1223-1234.
- Pearson RG, Raxworthy CJ, Nakamura M, Peterson AT (2007) Predictingspecies distributions from small numbers of occurrence records: A test case using cryptic geckos in Madagascar. Journal of Biogeography 34: 102-117.
- Peterson AT, Soberón J, Pearson RG, Anderson RP, Nakamura M, Martinez-Meyer E, Araújo MB (2011) *Ecological niches and geographical distributions*. Princeton University Press, Princeton, New Jersey, USA.
 Pignatti S (1982) *Flora d'Italia*, 1-3. Edagricole, Bologna
- Poher Y, Ponel P, Médail F, Andrieu-Ponel V, Guiter, F. (2016) Holocene environmental history of a small Mediterranean island in response to sea-level changes, climate and human impact. Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology 465: 247-263.
- Pontecorvo C (2006) La flora dell'Iglesiente (Sardegna SW). [PhD Thesis].
- Proosdij AS, Sosef MS, Wieringa JJ, Raes N (2016) Minimum required number of specimen records to develop accurate species distribution models. Ecography 39: 542-552
- Puddu G, Maiorano L (2016) Combining multiple tools to provide realistic potential distributions for the mouflon in Sardinia: species distribution models, spatial pattern analysis and circuit theory. Hystrix. (*in* press). DOI: 10.4404/hystrix-27.1-11695
- Puddu G, Maiorano L, Falcucci A, Corsi F, Boitani L (2009) Spatial-explicit assessment of current and future conservation options for the endangered Corsican Red Deer (*Cervus elaphus corsicanus*) in Sardinia. Biodiversity and Conservation 18: 2001-2016.
- Pungetti G, Marini A, Vogiatzakis I (2008) *Sardinia*. In: Vogiatzakis IN, Pungetti G, Mannion AM (Editors) Mediterranean Island Landscapes.Springer, Netherlands, pp. 143-169.
- Rivas-Martínez S, Penas A, Díaz TE (2004) *Biogeographic map of Europe*. Cartographic Service, University of Léon (Spain). Available from: http://www.globalbioclimatics.org/form/maps.htm
- Rocchini D, Hortal J, Lengyel S, Lobo JM, Jimenez-Valverde A, Ricotta C, Bacaro G, et al. (2011) Accounting for uncertainty when mapping species distributions: the need for maps of ignorance. Progress in Physical Geography 35: 211-226.

- Russo D, Di Febbraro M, Rebelo H, Mucedda M, Cistrone L, Agnelli P, De Pasquale PP, et al. (2014). What story does geographic separation of insular bats tell? A case study on Sardinian Rhinolophids. PloS one 9: e110894.
- Saiz M, Carlos J, Donato M, Katinas L, Crisci JV, Posadas P (2013) New insights into the biogeography of south-western Europe: spatial patterns from vascular plants using cluster analysis and parsimony. Journal of Biogeography 40: 90-104.
- Salvo G, Ho SYW, Rosenbaum G, Ree R, Conti E (2010)Tracing the temporal andspatial origins of island endemics in the Mediterranean region: a case studyfrom the *Citrus* family (*Ruta* L., Rutaceae). Systematic Biology59: 705-222
- Sommer JH, Kreft H, Kier G, Jetz W, Mutke J, Barthlott W (2010) Projected impacts of climate change on regional capacities for global plant species richness. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences: rspb20100120.
- Speranza F, Villa IM, Sagnotti L, Florindo F, Cosentino D, Cipollari P, Mattei M (2002) Age of the Corsica-Sardinia rotation and Liguro-Provencal Basin spreading: New paleomagnetic and Ar/Ar evidence. Tectonophysics 347: 231-251.
- Steinbauer MJ, Field R, Grytnes JA, Trigas P, Ah-Peng C, Attorre F, Birks HGB, et al. (2016) Topographydriven isolation, speciation and a global increase of endemism with elevation. Global Ecology and Biogeography 25: 1097-1107
- Steinbauer MJ, Irl SD, Beierkuhnlein C (2013) Elevation-driven ecological isolation promotes diversification on Mediterranean islands. Acta Oecologica 47: 52-56.
- Terracciano A (1914 1930) La Flora sardoa di M. Antonio Plazza da Villafranca redatta con i suoi manoscritti. – Memorie Rendiconti Accademici Scientifici Torino 64: 1-54 (1914); 65: 1-53 (1914); 67: 1-78 (1930).
- Thompson JD (2005) Plant evolution in the Mediterranean. Oxford University Press, Oxford (UK).
- Trigas P, Panitsa M, Tsiftsis S (2013) Elevational gradient of vascular plant species richness and endemism in Crete–the effect of post-isolation mountain uplift on a continental island system. PLoS One 8: e59425.
- Tutin TG, Burges NA, Chater AO, Edmondson JR, Heywood VH, Moore DM, Valentine DH, Walters SM,Webb DA (1964-1980) *Flora Europaea*, 1-5. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Ucchesu M, Orru M, Grillo O, Venora G, Usai A, Serreli PF, Bacchetta G (2015) Earliest evidence of a primitive cultivar of *Vitis vinifera* L. during the Bronze Age in Sardinia (Italy). Vegetation History and Archaeobotany 24: 587-600.
- Varela S, Anderson RP, García-Valdés R, Fernández-González F (2014) Environmental filters reduce the effects of sampling bias and improve predictions of ecological niche models. Ecography 37: 1084-1091.
- Vetaas OR, Grytnes JA (2002) Distribution of vascular plant species richness and endemic richness along the Himalayan elevation gradient in Nepal. Global Ecology and Biogeography 11: 291-301.
- Vigne JD (1992) Zooarchaeology and the biogeographical history of the mammals of Corsica and Sardinia since the last ice age. Mammal Review 22: 87-96.

- Weigelt P, Kissling WD, Kisel Y, Fritz SA, Karger DN, Kessler M., Lehtonen S, et al. (2015) Global patterns and drivers of phylogenetic structure in island floras. Scientific reports 5: 12213.
- Whittaker RJ, Fernández-Palacios JM (2007) *Island biogeography: ecology, evolution, and conservation*. Oxford University Press, Oxford (UK).
- Yokohama Y, Lambeck K, Deckker PD, Johnston P, Fifiel LK (2000) Timing of the Last Glacial Maximum from observed sea-level minima. Nature 406: 713-716

CHAPTER I

The Aichi Biodiversity Target 12 at regional level: an achievable goal?

Giuseppe Fenu 1 Mauro Fois 2 Donatella Cogoni 2 Marco Porceddu 2 Maria Silvia Pinna 2 Alba Cuena Lombraña 2 Anna Nebot 2 Elena Sulis 2 Rosangela Picciau 2 Valentina Murru2 Andrea Santo 2 Martino Orrù 2 Gianluigi Bacchetta 2

1 Dipartimento di Biologia Ambientale Sapienza Università di Roma, Roma, Italia; 2 Centro Conservazione Biodiversità (CCB), Dipartimento di Scienze della Vita e dell'Ambiente Università degli Studi di Cagliari, Cagliari, Italia

This research has been published in 2015 Biodiversity **16**, 120-135 DOI: 10.1080/14888386.2015.1062423

Contribution to the project: I participated to the data collection and I organized the GIS dataset, performed all the analyses and realized the figures. I reviewed the draft of the paper and I was the corresponding author.

Abstract

The Aichi Biodiversity Target 12 aims to prevent the extinction risk of known threatened species and to improve their conservation status by 2020. We present the integrated strategy implemented in the last ten years for the key stone plant species of Sardinia (Italy, W-Mediterranean Basin) which includes the following activities: conservation status assessment (following the IUCN protocol), *ex situ* conservation, *in situ* monitoring and active protection measures. To date, an average of 51.8% of keystone plant species have been subjected to the latter first three activities while, due to the higher costs, only few active conservation measures have been carried out. Considering the realized activities since 2004, we also predicted the conservation effectiveness toward 2020 and we elaborated an index to evaluate it. Halfway through the strategic plan, we argue that more efforts are needed to guarantee the effective conservation of all threatened plants in Sardinia.

Keywords: Aichi Biodiversity Targets; Conservation planning; Plant conservation; Policy species; Regional Responsibility criterion; Sardinia; Threatened species.

1. Introduction

In 2002, 193 world leaders committed through the United Nation Convention on Biological Diversity (CBD) "to achieve by 2010 a significant reduction of the current rate of biodiversity loss" (CBD 2002). Considering the disregarded expectations and in face of the ongoing biodiversity declines (Butchart et al. 2010), all the parties of the CBD adopted in 2010 a strategic plan for biodiversity and 20 targets (the Aichi Biodiversity Targets, ABTs hereafter) that will constitute the framework until 2020 (CBD 2010).

The 20 ABTs, which provide a coherent guidance on how to achieve a series of targets aimed at improving the status of biodiversity and safeguarding the ecosystems, are organized under five strategic goals; each goal addresses a different challenge related to halting biodiversity loss. Halfway through the strategic plan, it is time to prioritize actions in order to achieve the best possible outcomes for the ABTs in 2020 (Marques et al. 2014); moreover, projected conservation measures are unlikely to achieve notable improvement (Small 2011). One of these strategic goals is focused for the enhancement of the biodiversity status by safeguarding ecosystems, species and genetic diversity. In particular, ABT 12 aims to "prevent the extinction risk of known threatened species and to improve and sustain their conservation status, particularly of those most in decline, by 2020" (CBD 2010). This more specific target of 'preventing' extinction of known threatened species replace the previous vague target of 'decreasing the rate' of biodiversity loss by 2010 (Larsen et al. 2014). Although the majority opinion is that uncommon species should be the focus of conservation, it still unclear which species deserve such attention (Jongman 2013).

The International Union for the Conservation of the Nature (IUCN) Red List provides strong baseline information for this target (www.cbd.int/gspc). Rarity and endemism are often incorporated uncritically as components of conservation status, but do not necessarily equate to vulnerability or threat of extinction (Battisti and Fanelli 2015). According to the regional responsibility criterion, a local priority list should be created in order to better identify the target species for conservation measures (e.g. Gauthier et al. 2010; Bacchetta et al. 2012). In this regard, quantifying endemisms at local scales, such as hotspot areas, can provide useful results for assessing the representation of protected sites, which may have implications for identifying priority areas for conservation (e.g. Laffan et al. 2013; Cañadas et al. 2014).

The aim of this study was to analyse the results obtained in the last ten years via the integrated strategy implemented for the Sardinian plant species with a conservation interest (i.e. key stone species *sensu* Small 2011) in order to verify and to predict conservation effectiveness of the ABT 12 toward 2020; in particular, only the scientific or technical-scientific activities were considered, then the passive way for *in situ* conservation (i.e. protected sites, natural parks) is not analysed in the article, being mainly covered by the ABT 11. Specifically, the following conservations measures carried out in Sardinia were analysed: (1) the conservation status assessment (following the IUCN protocol), (2) the *ex situ* seed conservation, (3) the *in situ* population studies and monitoring and (4) active protection measures.

2. Sardinian case study within the Mediterranean context

The Mediterranean Basin hosts a flora of around 25–30,000 flowering plants and ferns, c. 50% of them are endemic plants; for this reason, it has been identified as one of the 34 global biodiversity hotspots (Mittermeier et al. 2004). Within the Mediterranean Basin, islands and islets constitute the main centres of plant diversity (Médail and Quézel 1997).

Sardinia (Italy) and its ca. 399 satellite islands and islets is located in the Western part of the Mediterranean Basin (Fig. 1) and, covering a surface area of c. 24,090 km², is the second largest island after Sicily. From a biogeographical point of view, it is considered a part of the W-Mediterranean biogeographic sub-region (Rivas-Martínez et al. 2007). In particular, owing to the many floristic similarities, Sardinia, Corsica and the Tuscan Archipelago were included in the same independent biogeographical province within an Italo-Tyrrhenian super-province (Bacchetta et al. 2012). On the basis of the endemic plant occurrences and their geomorphological patterns, the sub-province of Sardinia was also recently subdivided into six biogeographic sectors and 22 subsectors (Fenu et al. 2014).



Figure 1. Sardinia study area in the Mediterranean Region. According to Fenu et al. (2014), the six biogeographical sectors are reported. Geographical longitudes and latitudes in minutes and seconds from the meridian of Greenwich are on the top and left side of the geographical background.

Its geographical isolation and high geological and geomorphological diversity contributed to develop a wide range of habitats and a consequent high rate of endemisms (Thompson 2005). Thus, according to the hierarchy proposed by Cañadas et al. (2014), Sardinia could be classified as a meso-hotspot within the Mediterranean mega-hotspot of biodiversity.

The vascular flora of Sardinia consists of 2,494 taxa (Conti et al. 2007), about the 11.6% of them (290 taxa) are considered as Sardinian endemic vascular plants (Bacchetta et al. 2012; Fenu et al. 2014) which are subdivided into 183 exclusive Sardinian plant species, 90 Sardo-Corsican (including two endemic monotypic genera as *Morisia* Gay and *Nananthea* DC.), and 17 endemics in common with the Tuscan Archipelago (Bacchetta et al. 2012; Fenu et al. 2012; Fenu et al. 2014).

3. Methodological approach

The methodological approach followed to achieve our target can be schematized through a flow-diagram composed by several stages (Fig. 2). First two steps toward a biodiversity conservation target were to identify the key stone species and to determine their distribution in our study area.



Figure 2. Flow chart summarizing the steps in implementing a methodological approach to conservation for target species. Based on global and regional priority-setting exercise, a comprehensive checklist of all key stone species is compiled and the relative distributive data are collected. From this information, a preliminary conservation status assessment is carried out in order to designate a candidate set of the most threatened key stone species. Through singular and/or simultaneous processes of *in situ*, *ex situ* actions and additional genetic studies, the active conservation measures are planned and then realized for the Aichi Biodiversity Target 12 accomplishment. The *in situ* and genetic actions could also be used for the validation of the first conservation status assessment and for a threatened key stone species updating.

Thus, after elaborating the priority checklist and a rapid assessment of the conservation status, several singular or complementary actions should be focused on each key stone species. In order to rationalize the efforts, a periodical conservation planning was based on the location (e.g. concentrating the efforts on species growing in the same place) and/or on their degree of threat (e.g. starting from the most endangered species); in other words, the conservation status assessment, based on the species distribution and estimated threats, was propaedeutic to the predetermined target. Thus, the most threatened species and/or the species located in an especially biodiverse area (i.e. micro- and nano-hotspots, *sensu* Fenu et al. 2010) were the first to be involved by additional *in situ* (e.g. monitoring) and genetic characterization activities as well as supported by the germplasm storage in seed banks and germination tests. Besides improving the conservation status assessment

and knowledge in general, all these actions were crucial for a correct active conservation planning which usually represented the ideal scenario toward the achievement of the ABT 12 (Godefroid et al. 2011a).

The statistical analysis of the current trend of conservation actions and their projection to the expected demanding date could help to evaluate the feasibility of a target. We thus proposed a methodology to supply an analytical and geographical decision tool for the conservation activities planning. In order to predict the gap between the achievement of the ABT 12 by 2020 and what we could achieve maintaining our current trend, we performed a linear regression model of the three main conservation activities (conservation status assessment, *ex situ* and *in situ* conservation activities); starting from the same zero-date-point and reaching the target of both key stone plant groups (32 and 186 for policy and exclusive plant species, respectively), we thus compared the real with the ideal effort trend. A new specific index, defined as the "Area Under the Target" (AUT), was elaborated in order to quantify the distance between the analysed trends of efforts:

$$AUT = A - a \tag{1}$$

where A is the area of the triangle constituted by the intersection of the modelled linear ideal trend and the axes x (years = 2020) and y (number of preserved *taxa* = No. *taxa* = 0), while *a* is defined as the area of the triangle identified by the modelled linear real trend and the same *catheti*. When the AUT = 0, the target was completely achieved while the AUT = 0.5 meant a totally unreached target; in case of a negative value, the target was achieved before the expected date (i.e. a > A).

Besides the number of taxa, we also tried to focus our attention on the location of our efforts. We first georeferred the occurrences of the analysed key stone groups; secondly, also the localities of the three conservation activities for both groups were georeferred inside a 5×5 km grid cell. The geodatabase of the key stone plants, which was used for this goal, is one of the instruments for conservation planning and restoration ecology employed by the Center for the Conservation of Biodiversity (CCB) in collaboration with other centers of research (e.g. Blasi et al. 2011; Fenu et al. 2014; Fois et al. 2015). Using the Geographic Information System (GIS) Software QGIS 1.7.4 (Quantum GIS Development Team 2012), a GAP analysis (Scott et al. 1993) was thus computed for each activity. For each grid cell, the Exclusive Species Richness (ESR hereafter) and Policy Species Richness (PSR hereafter) were calculated and overlaid on the Number of Activities (NA) per taxon which were already done. The GAP value was computed following the equation:

$$GAP = 3iSR - NA \tag{2}$$

where the PSR and ESR (*i*SR) multiplied by three (i.e. the number of the analysed activities) stands for the ideal total number of efforts on each grid. Thus, if all the activities for all key stone plants were achieved, the GAP would be zero while an high value of GAP detected the grids where further efforts are necessary.

4. Checklist elaboration and distribution data

Working in species-rich areas, such as the Mediterranean Basin, effective conservation needs the establishment of priorities at finer-scales (Margules and Pressey 2000; Bottrill et al. 2008; Gauthier et al. 2010). In this sense, several authors identified the "regional responsibility" as the first-order of priority at the local level (Gauthier et al. 2010; Bacchetta et al. 2012). Within this context, conservation efforts in the meso-hotspot of Sardinia

must be oriented towards the policy species and, according to the regional responsibility criterion, also towards the narrow endemic species (Bacchetta et al. 2012). Thus, species selection was elaborated using both the policy species listed in the international regulations (Bern Convention on the Conservation of European Wildlife and Natural Habitats and the "Habitats Directive" 1992/43/EEC) and the list of exclusive taxa of Sardinia (Bacchetta et al. 2012).

The list of Sardinian policy species was thus obtained from the checklist reported in Rossi et al. (2015) via selecting the plant growing in the Island. The catalogue of the exclusive Sardinian endemic plants, compiled by Fenu et al. (2014), was the other starting point of our work. The updated checklist was obtained considering also all the new taxa described during the last years, as well as all the taxonomic novelties recently published. Finally, the list of all "key stone plant species" was composed by 32 policies plant species and 186 exclusive Sardinian endemics. Due to an overlap of 10 policy species which were also exclusive Sardinian endemics, the compressive lists consist of 208 key stone plant species (Table 1).

N.	Taxon	Family	PS	EE	-
1	Anchusa capellii Moris	Boraginaceae		Х	-
2	Anchusa crispa Viv. subsp. crispa	Boraginaceae	Х		
3	Anchusa crispa Viv. subsp. maritima (Vals.) Selvi et Bigazzi	Boraginaceae	Х	Х	
4	Anchusa formosa Selvi, Bigazzi et Bacch.	Boraginaceae		Х	
5	Anchusa littorea Moris	Boraginaceae	Х	Х	
6	Anchusa montelinasana Angius, Pontecorvo et Selvi ex Bacch., Coppi, Pontecorvo et Selvi	Boraginaceae		Х	
7	Anchusa sardoa (Illario) Selvi et Bigazzi	Boraginaceae		Х	
8	Anthyllis hermanniae L. subsp. ichnusae Brullo et Giusso	Fabaceae		Х	
9	Aquilegia barbaricina Arrigoni et E.Nardi	Ranunculaceae		Х	
10	Aquilegia cremnophila Bacch., Brullo, Congiu, Fenu, J.Garrido et Mattana	Ranunculaceae		Х	
11	Aquilegia nugorensis Arrigoni et E.Nardi	Ranunculaceae		Х	
12	Aquilegia nuragica Arrigoni et E.Nardi	Ranunculaceae		Х	
13	Aristolochia tyrrhena E.Nardi et Arrigoni	Boraginaceae		Х	
14	Armeria morisii Boiss.	Plumbaginaceae		Х	
15	Armeria sardoa Spreng. subsp. genargentea Arrigoni	Plumbaginaceae		Х	
16	Armeria sardoa Spreng. subsp. sardoa	Plumbaginaceae		Х	
17	Armeria sulcitana Arrigoni	Plumbaginaceae		Х	
18	Asperula deficens Viv.	Rubiaceae		Х	
19	Asperula pumila Moris	Rubiaceae		Х	

Table 1 Checklist of Sardinian key stone plant species. PS and EE indicate Policy Species and Exclusive Endemics, respectively.

20	Astragalus genargenteus Moris	Fabaceae		Х
21	Astragalus gennarii Bacch. et Brullo	Fabaceae		Х
22	Astragalus maritimus Moris	Fabaceae	Х	Х
23	Astragalus tegulensis Bacch. et Brullo	Fabaceae		Х
24	Astragalus thermensis Vals.	Fabaceae		Х
25	Astragalus verrucosus Moris	Fabaceae	Х	Х
26	Bellium crassifolium Moris	Asteraceae		Х
27	Bellium crassifolium Moris var. canescens Gennari	Asteraceae		Х
28	Borago morisiana Bigazzi et Ricceri	Boraginaceae		Х
29	Brassica insularis Moris	Brassicaceae	Х	
30	Brassica tyrrhena Giotta, Piccitto et Arrigoni	Brassicaceae		Х
31	Buphthalmum inuloides Moris	Asteraceae		Х
32	Campanula forsythii (Arcangeli) Podlech	Campanulaceae		Х
33	Carex panormitana Guss.	Cyperaceae	Х	
34	Centaurea corensis Vals. et Filigh.	Asteraceae		Х
35	Centaurea filiformis Viv. subsp. ferulacea (Martelli) Arrigoni	Asteraceae		Х
36	Centaurea filiformis Viv. subsp. filiformis	Asteraceae		Х
37	Centaurea forsythiana Lev. pro hybr.	Asteraceae		Х
38	Centaurea horrida Badarò	Asteraceae	Х	Х
39	Centaurea magistrorum Arrigoni et Camarda	Asteraceae		Х
40	Centranthus amazonum Fridl. et A.Raynal	Valerianaceae		Х
41	Cephalaria bigazzii Bacch., Brullo et Giusso	Dipsacaceae		Х
42	Cephalaria mediterranea (Viv.) Szabò	Dipsacaceae		Х
43	Cerastium palustre Moris	Caryophyllaceae		Х
44	Cerastium supramontanum Arrigoni	Caryophyllaceae		Х
45	Charybdis glaucophylla Bacch., Brullo, D'Emerico, Pontecorvo et Salmeri	Asparagaceae		X
46	Clinopodium sardoum (Asch. et Levier) Peruzzi et F.Conti	Lamiaceae		Х
47	<i>Clinopodium sandalioticum</i> (Bacch. <i>et</i> Brullo) Bacch. <i>et</i> Brullo <i>ex</i> Peruzzi <i>et</i> F.Conti	Lamiaceae		X
48	Colchicum verlaqueae Fridl.	Colchicaceae		Х
49	Colchium gonarei Camarda	Colchicaceae		X
50	Cymbalaria muelleri (Moris) A.Chev.	Plantaginaceae		Х
51	Cymodocea nodosa (Ucria) Asch.	Cymodoceaceae	Х	
52	Cynoglossum barbaricinum Arrigoni et Selvi	Boraginaceae		Х

53	Delphinium longipes Moris	Ranunculaceae		Х
54	Dianthus cyathophorus Moris	Caryophyllaceae		Х
55	Dianthus genargenteus Bacch., Brullo, Casti et Giusso	Caryophyllaceae		X
56	Dianthus ichnusae Bacch., Brullo, Casti et Giusso subsp. ichnusae	Caryophyllaceae		X
57	Dianthus ichnusae Bacch., Brullo, Casti et Giusso subsp. toddei Bacch., Brullo, Casti et Giusso	Caryophyllaceae		X
58	Dianthus insularis Bacch., Brullo, Casti et Giusso	Caryophyllaceae		Х
59	Dianthus morisianus Vals.	Caryophyllaceae		Х
60	Dianthus mossanus Bacch. et Brullo	Caryophyllaceae		Х
61	Dianthus oliastrae Bacch., Brullo, Casti et Giusso	Caryophyllaceae		Х
62	Dianthus sardous Bacch., Brullo, Casti et Giusso	Caryophyllaceae		Х
63	Dipsacus valsecchii Camarda	Dipsacaceae		Х
64	Echium anchusoides Bacch., Brullo et Selvi	Boraginaceae		Х
65	Euphrasia nana (Rouy) Prain	Orobanchaceae	Х	
66	Festuca morisiana Parl. subsp. morisiana	Poaceae		Х
67	Galium glaucophyllum Em.Schmid	Rubiaceae		Х
68	Galium schmidii Arrigoni	Rubiaceae		Х
69	Genista arbusensis Vals.	Fabaceae		X
70	Genista bocchierii Bacch., Feoli Chiapella et Brullo	Fabaceae		Х
71	Genista cadasonensis Vals.	Fabaceae		X
72	Genista ephedroides DC.	Fabaceae		Х
73	Genista insularis Bacch., Feoli Chiapella et Brullo subsp. fodinae Bacch., Feoli Chiapella et Brullo	Fabaceae		X
74	Genista insularis Bacch., Feoli Chiapella et Brullo subsp. insularis	Fabaceae		Х
75	Genista morisii Colla	Fabaceae		Х
76	Genista ovina Bacch., Feoli Chiapella et Brullo	Fabaceae		X
77	Genista pichi-sermolliana Vals.	Fabaceae		Х
78	Genista sardoa Vals.	Fabaceae		Х
79	Genista sulcitana Vals.	Fabaceae		Х
80	Genista toluensis Vals.	Fabaceae		Х
81	Genista valsecchiae Brullo et De Marco	Fabaceae		Х
82	Gentiana lutea L. subsp. lutea	Gentianaceae	Х	
83	Glechoma sardoa (Bég.) Bég.	Lamiaceae		X
84	Helianthemum caput-felis Boiss.	Cistaceae	Х	
85	Helianthemum morisianum Bertol.	Cistaceae		Х

86	Helichrysum montelinasanum Em.Schmid	Asteraceae		Х
87	Helichrysum saxatile Moris subsp. morisianum Bacch., Brullo et Mossa	Asteraceae		X
88	Helichrysum saxatile Moris subsp. saxatile	Asteraceae		Х
89	Herniaria litardierei (Gamisans) Greuter et Burdet	Caryophyllaceae	Х	
90	Hieracium iolai Arrigoni	Asteraceae		Х
91	Hypericum annulatum Moris	Hypericaceae		Х
92	Hypericum scruglii Bacch., Brullo et Salmeri	Hypericaceae		Х
93	Hypochaeris sardoa Bacch., Brullo et Terrasi	Asteraceae		Х
94	Iberis integerrima Moris	Brassicaceae		Х
95	Lactuca longidentata Moris	Asteraceae		Х
96	Lamyropsis microcephala (Moris) Dittrich et Greuter	Asteraceae	Х	Х
97	Lavatera plazzae Atzei	Malvaceae		Х
98	Lavatera triloba L. subsp. pallescens (Moris) Nyman	Malvaceae		Х
99	Limonium acutifolium (Rchb.) Salmon subsp. acutifolium	Plumbaginaceae		Х
100	Limonium acutifolium (Rchb.) Salmon subsp. bosanum (Arrigoni et Diana) Arrigoni	Plumbaginaceae		X
101	Limonium acutifolium (Rchb.) Salmon subsp. cornusianum (Arrigoni et Diana) Arrigoni	Plumbaginaceae		X
102	Limonium acutifolium (Rchb.) Salmon subsp. nymphaeum (Erben) Arrigoni	Plumbaginaceae		X
103	Limonium acutifolium (Rchb.) Salmon subsp. tenuifolium (Bertol. ex Moris) Arrigoni	Plumbaginaceae		X
104	Limonium acutifolium (Rchb.) Salmon subsp. tharrosianum (Arrigoni et Diana) Arrigoni	Plumbaginaceae		X
105	Limonium ampuriense Arrigoni et Diana	Plumbaginaceae		X
106	Limonium capitis-eliae Erben	Plumbaginaceae		Х
107	Limonium capitis-marci Arrigoni et Diana	Plumbaginaceae		Х
108	Limonium carisae Erben	Plumbaginaceae		Х
109	Limonium coralliforme Mayer	Plumbaginaceae		Х
110	Limonium cunicularium Arrigoni et Diana	Plumbaginaceae		Х
111	Limonium gallurense Arrigoni et Diana	Plumbaginaceae		Х
112	Limonium glomeratum (Tausch) Erben	Plumbaginaceae		Х
113	Limonium hermaeum Pignatti	Plumbaginaceae		Х
114	Limonium insulare (Bég. et Landi) Arrigoni et Diana	Plumbaginaceae	Х	Х
115	Limonium laetum (Nyman) Pignatti	Plumbaginaceae		Х
116	Limonium lausianum Pignatti	Plumbaginaceae		Х

117	Limonium malfatanicum Erben	Plumbaginaceae		Х
118	Limonium merxmuelleri Erben subsp. merxluelleri	Plumbaginaceae		Х
119	Limonium merxmuelleri Erben subsp. oristanum (Alf.Mayer) Arrigoni	Plumbaginaceae		Х
120	Limonium merxmuelleri Erben subsp. sulcitanum (Arrigoni) Arrigoni	Plumbaginaceae		Х
121	<i>Limonium merxmuelleri</i> Erben subsp. <i>tigulianum</i> (Arrigoni <i>et</i> Diana) Arrigoni	Plumbaginaceae		X
122	Limonium morisianum Arrigoni	Plumbaginaceae		Х
123	Limonium multifurcatum Erben	Plumbaginaceae		Х
124	Limonium protohermaeum Arrigoni et Diana	Plumbaginaceae		Х
125	Limonium pseudolaetum Arrigoni et Diana	Plumbaginaceae	Х	Х
126	Limonium pulviniforme Arrigoni et Diana	Plumbaginaceae		X
127	Limonium racemosum (Lojac.) Diana	Plumbaginaceae		Х
128	Limonium retirameum Greuter et Burdet subsp. retirameum	Plumbaginaceae		Х
129	<i>Limonium retirameum</i> Greuter <i>et</i> Burdet subsp. <i>sardoum</i> (Pignatti) Galasso	Plumbaginaceae		X
130	Limonium strictissimum (Salzm.) Arrigoni	Plumbaginaceae	Х	
131	Limonium tibulatium Pignatti	Plumbaginaceae		Х
132	Limonium tyrrhenicum Arrigoni et Diana	Plumbaginaceae		Х
133	Limonium ursanum Erben	Plumbaginaceae		Х
134	Limonium viniolae Arrigoni et Diana	Plumbaginaceae		Х
135	Linaria arcusangeli Atzei et Camarda	Plantaginaceae		Х
136	Linaria flava (Poir.) Desf. subsp. sardoa (Sommier) A.Terracc.	Plantaginaceae	Х	
137	Linum muelleri Moris	Linaceae	Х	Х
138	Marsilea quadrifolia L.	Marsileaceae	Х	
139	Marsilea strigosa Willd.	Marsileaceae	Х	
140	Micromeria filiformis (Aiton) Benth. subsp. cordata (Moris) Pignatti	Lamiaceae		Х
141	Narcissus supramontanus Arrigoni subsp. cunicularium Arrigoni	Amaryllidaceae		Х
142	Narcissus supramontanus Arrigoni subsp. supramontanus	Amaryllidaceae		Х
143	Nepeta foliosa Moris	Lamiaceae		Х
144	Odontarrhena tavolarae (Briq.) L.Cecchi et Selvi	Brassicaceae		Х
145	Oenanthe lisae Moris	Apiaceae		Х
146	Ophrys chestermanii (J.J.Wood) Gölz et H.R.Reinhard	Orchidaceae		Х
147	Ophrys conradiae Melki et Deschâtres	Orchidaceae		Х
148	Ophrys normanii J.J.Wood pro hybr.	Orchidaceae		Х
149	Ophrys ortuabis M.P.Grasso et Manca	Orchidaceae		Х

150	Ophrys panattensis Scrugli, Cogoni et Passei	Orchidaceae		Х		
151	Ophrys subfusca (Rchb. f.) Batt. subsp. liveranii Orrù et M.P.Grasso	Orchidaceae		Х		
152	Orchis provincialis Balb. ex Lam. et DC.	Orchidaceae	Х			
153	Orobanche australis Moris ex Bert.	Orobanchaceae		Х		
154	Orobanche denudata Moris	Orobanchaceae		Х		
155	Phleum sardoum (Hackel) Hackel	Poaceae		Х		
156	Pilularia minuta Durieu ex A.Braun	Marsileaceae	Х			
157	Pinguicula sehuensis Bacch., Cannas et Peruzzi	Lentibulariaceae		Х		
158	Platanthera kuenkelei H.Bauman subsp. kuenkelei var. sardoa R.Lorenz, Akhalkatsi, H.Baumann, Cortis, Cogoni et Scrugli	Orchidaceae		X		
159	Polygala sardoa Chodat	Polygalaceae		Х		
160	Polygala sinisica Arrigoni	Polygalaceae		Х		
161	Portulaca sardoa Danin, Bagella et Marrosu	Portulacaceae		Х		
162	Posidonia oceanica (L.) Delile	Posidoniaceae	Х			
163	Ptychotis sardoa Pignatti et Metlesics	Apiaceae		Х		
164	Pulicaria vulgaris Gaertn. var. sardoa Fiori	Asteraceae		Х		
165	Quercus ichnusae Mossa, Bacch. et Brullo	Fagaceae		Х		
166	Ranunculus breyninus Crantz subsp. sardous Em.Schmid	Ranunuclaceae		Х		
167	Ranunculus cymbalarifolius Balbis et Moris	Ranunculaceae		Х		
168	Rhamnus persicifolia Moris	Rhamnaceae		Х		
169	Ribes multiflorum Kit. ex Roem. et Schult. subsp. sandalioticum Arrigoni	Grossulariaceae		X		
170	Ribes sardoum Martelli	Grossulariaceae	Х	Х		
171	Romulea bocchierii Frignani et Iiriti	Iridaceae		Х		
172	Romulea limbarae Bég. pro hybr.	Iridaceae		Х		
173	Rouya polygama (Desf.) Coincy	Apiaceae	Х			
174	Rubus arrigonii Camarda	Rosaceae		Х		
175	Rubus limbarae Camarda	Rosaceae		Х		
176	Rumex pulcher L. subsp. suffocatus (Moris ex Bertol.) Nyman	Polygonaceae		Х		
177	Ruscus aculeatus L.	Asparagaceae	Х			
178	Ruta lamarmorae Bacch., Brullo et Giusso	Rutaceae		Х		
179	Salicornia veneta Pignatti et Lausi	Amaranthaceae	Х			
180	Salix arrigonii Brullo	Salicaceae		Х		
181	Salvia desoleana Atzei et V.Picci	Lamiaceae		Х		
182	Santolina insularis (Gennari ex Fiori) Arrigoni	Asteraceae		Х		
183	Scorzonera callosa Moris	Asteraceae		Х		
--	---	---	--------	--	--	--
184	Scrophularia morisii Vals.	Scrophulariaceae		Х		
185	Sedum villosum L. subsp. glandulosum (Moris) P.Fourn.	Crassulaceae		Х		
186	Selaginella denticulata (L.) Spring	Selaginellaceae	Х			
187	Senecio squalidus L. subsp. sardous (Fiori) Greuter	Asteraceae		Х		
188	Senecio vulgaris L. var. tyrrhenus Fiori	Asteraceae				
189	Sesleria insularis Sommier subsp. barbaricina Arrigoni	Poaceae				
190	Sesleria insularis Sommier subsp. morisiana Arrigoni	Poaceae				
191	Silene beguinotii Vals.	Caryophyllaceae		Х		
192	Silene ichnusae Brullo, De Marco et De Marco f.	Caryophyllaceae		Х		
193	Silene martinolii Bocchieri et Mulas	Caryophyllaceae		Х		
194	Silene morisiana Bég. et Rav.	Caryophyllaceae		Х		
195	Silene rosulata Soy-Will. et Godr. subsp. sanctae-theresiae (Jeanm.) Jeanm.	Caryophyllaceae		X		
196	Silene valsecchiae Bocchieri	Caryophyllaceae		Х		
196 197	Silene valsecchiae Bocchieri Silene velutina Loisel.	Caryophyllaceae Caryophyllaceae	X	Х		
196 197 198	Silene valsecchiae Bocchieri Silene velutina Loisel. Spiranthes aestivalis (Poir.) Rich.	Caryophyllaceae Caryophyllaceae Orchidaceae	X X	Х		
196 197 198 199	Silene valsecchiae Bocchieri Silene velutina Loisel. Spiranthes aestivalis (Poir.) Rich. Taraxacum barbaricinum Arrigoni	Caryophyllaceae Caryophyllaceae Orchidaceae Asteraceae	X X	X X		
196 197 198 199 200	Silene valsecchiae Bocchieri Silene velutina Loisel. Spiranthes aestivalis (Poir.) Rich. Taraxacum barbaricinum Arrigoni Taraxacum garbarianum Peruzzi, Aquaro, Caparelli et Raimondo	Caryophyllaceae Caryophyllaceae Orchidaceae Asteraceae Asteraceae	X X	x x x		
196 197 198 199 200 201	Silene valsecchiae Bocchieri Silene velutina Loisel. Spiranthes aestivalis (Poir.) Rich. Taraxacum barbaricinum Arrigoni Taraxacum garbarianum Peruzzi, Aquaro, Caparelli et Raimondo Taraxacum genargenteum Arrigoni	Caryophyllaceae Caryophyllaceae Orchidaceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Asteraceae	X X	x x x x		
196 197 198 199 200 201 202	Silene valsecchiae Bocchieri Silene velutina Loisel. Spiranthes aestivalis (Poir.) Rich. Taraxacum barbaricinum Arrigoni Taraxacum garbarianum Peruzzi, Aquaro, Caparelli et Raimondo Taraxacum genargenteum Arrigoni Taraxacum sarcidanum Arrigoni	Caryophyllaceae Caryophyllaceae Orchidaceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Asteraceae	X X	x x x x x x		
 196 197 198 199 200 201 202 203 	Silene valsecchiae Bocchieri Silene velutina Loisel. Spiranthes aestivalis (Poir.) Rich. Taraxacum barbaricinum Arrigoni Taraxacum garbarianum Peruzzi, Aquaro, Caparelli et Raimondo Taraxacum genargenteum Arrigoni Taraxacum sarcidanum Arrigoni Taraxacum sardomontanum Arrigoni	Caryophyllaceae Caryophyllaceae Orchidaceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Asteraceae	X X	x x x x x x x		
 196 197 198 199 200 201 202 203 204 	Silene valsecchiae Bocchieri Silene velutina Loisel. Spiranthes aestivalis (Poir.) Rich. Taraxacum barbaricinum Arrigoni Taraxacum garbarianum Peruzzi, Aquaro, Caparelli et Raimondo Taraxacum genargenteum Arrigoni Taraxacum sarcidanum Arrigoni Taraxacum sardomontanum Arrigoni Thesium italicum A.DC. in DC.	Caryophyllaceae Caryophyllaceae Orchidaceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Santalaceae	X X	X X X X X X X X		
 196 197 198 199 200 201 202 203 204 205 	Silene valsecchiae Bocchieri Silene velutina Loisel. Spiranthes aestivalis (Poir.) Rich. Taraxacum barbaricinum Arrigoni Taraxacum garbarianum Peruzzi, Aquaro, Caparelli et Raimondo Taraxacum genargenteum Arrigoni Taraxacum sarcidanum Arrigoni Taraxacum sardomontanum Arrigoni Thesium italicum A.DC. in DC. Verbascum plantagineum Moris	Caryophyllaceae Caryophyllaceae Orchidaceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Santalaceae Scrophulariaceae	X X	X X X X X X X X X X		
 196 197 198 199 200 201 202 203 204 205 206 	Silene valsecchiae Bocchieri Silene velutina Loisel. Spiranthes aestivalis (Poir.) Rich. Taraxacum barbaricinum Arrigoni Taraxacum garbarianum Peruzzi, Aquaro, Caparelli et Raimondo Taraxacum genargenteum Arrigoni Taraxacum sarcidanum Arrigoni Taraxacum sardomontanum Arrigoni Thesium italicum A.DC. in DC. Verbascum plantagineum Moris Vinca difformis Pourr. subsp. sardoa Stearn	Caryophyllaceae Caryophyllaceae Orchidaceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Santalaceae Scrophulariaceae	X X	X X X X X X X X X X X		
 196 197 198 199 200 201 202 203 204 205 206 207 	Silene valsecchiae Bocchieri Silene velutina Loisel. Spiranthes aestivalis (Poir.) Rich. Taraxacum barbaricinum Arrigoni Taraxacum garbarianum Peruzzi, Aquaro, Caparelli et Raimondo Taraxacum genargenteum Arrigoni Taraxacum sarcidanum Arrigoni Taraxacum sardomontanum Arrigoni Thesium italicum A.DC. in DC. Verbascum plantagineum Moris Vinca difformis Pourr. subsp. sardoa Stearn Viola corsica Nym. subsp. limbarae Merxm. et Lippert	Caryophyllaceae Caryophyllaceae Orchidaceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Asteraceae Santalaceae Scrophulariaceae Apocynaceae	X X	X X X X X X X X X X X X		

Distribution data, obtained from available literature, *herbarium* specimens and implemented with the authors' field researches (including unpublished data), was georeferenced by the Geographic Information System (GIS) Software QGIS 1.7.4 (Quantum GIS Development Team 2012), and organized in a geodatabase. Each georeferenced record was reported into a 5×5 km regular grid of Sardinia and the number of *taxa* in each cell was thus computed.

As a consequence of the high percentage of policy species strictly linked to coastal and marine habitats (17 *taxa* corresponding to the 51.5% of the total), a high PSR was detected along the Sardinian coastal areas (Fig.

<u>3a</u>). In inland territories, high concentrations of policy species only occur in narrow areas of the Gennargentu and Sulcitano-Iglesiente biogeographic sectors (see Fig. 1 for the location of each biogeographic sector), located in the Central and South-Western part of the Island, respectively (Fig. 3a).



Figure 3. Distribution of (a) Policy Species Richness (PSR) and (b) Exclusive Species Richness (ESR) in Sardinia inside the 5×5 km grid cells.

A similar pattern to the PSR was found for the ESR. As previously highlighted (e.g. Fenu et al. 2010; Cañadas et al. 2014), the endemic plant richness is not uniformly distributed, but depends largely on the environmental conditions which also brought to the identification of a series of endemism-rich areas for Sardinia (Cañadas et al. 2014). Such micro- and nano-hotspots (*sensu* Fenu et al. 2010), which not only host more than 20% of regional endemics but also a high number of narrow endemics, mainly correspond to peaks of mountains, rocky places (Thompson 2005; Fenu et al. 2010; Cañadas et al. 2014), and small islets (Arrigoni and Bocchieri 1995; Fenu et al. 2014). Our analysis on a 5×5 km grid (Figure 3a, b) revealed high values of both PSR/ESR on the mountainous systems of the Gennargenteo and Goceano-Logudorese sectors (e.g. Gennargentu and Limbara massifs), on the carbonates outcrops of the Barbaricino and Supramontano sectors (e.g. Tacchi and Supramontes regions) and on the paleozoic authocthnous siliceous rocks of the Sulcitano-Iglesiente sector (Fig. 1). A high rate of key stone species was also depicted on the satellite islands, principally concentrated in the Campidanese-Turritano and Sulcitano-Iglesiente sectors (e.g. Tavolara and S. Pietro islands).

5. Conservation status assessment

While the conservation status assessment of the policy species is mandatory for all EU member states, the assessment of exclusive endemics, based on the regional responsibility criterion, represents the first step to develop a conservation strategy at local level.

The criteria established by the IUCN (2001) are widely employed as the gold standard for information on the conservation status of species (e.g. De Grammont and Cuarón 2006; Rodrigues et al. 2006). The IUCN red listing procedure represents a suitable and rapid method for verifying the effectiveness of conservation policies and highlights threatened taxa, providing an assessment of relative extinction risk (IUCN 2012). Globally, this procedure constitutes the most used red listing protocol (Rodrigues et al. 2006) because it allows objective, replicable, and flexible risk assessments (De Grammont and Cuarón 2006). Although the IUCN red listing system was originally developed for global assessments, it is widely used at regional or subglobal scales (Gärdenfors et al. 2001), also considering the biogeographic level (Gentili et al. 2011). The regional assessment of species extinction risk provides a basis for planning conservation actions and allocation of economic resources. For these reasons, updated red lists represents an important starting point for further conservation measures and may provide information useful for monitoring changes of species conservation status (Rossi et al. 2014).

To date, the only comprehensive Italian Red Lists of threatened plants (Conti et al. 1992, 1997) are based on an older version of the Red List system, different from the current IUCN standards (IUCN 2012). Recently the Italian Ministry for the Environment, Land and Sea (MATTM) promoted "the New Red List of the Italian Flora" project based on the current IUCN standards (IUCN 2012) as a first step towards the Red List of the whole Italian flora and it represents the starting point of a process of conservation of the national biodiversity (Rossi et al. 2014). The assessment activities carried out in Sardinia since the last years are a part of this national project.

The conservation status of all Sardinian policy species and numerous exclusive endemic plants was assessed following the standardized procedure adopted at national level (Rossi et al. 2014). As a result of this approach, the assessment of policy species is made at the Italian level, unless for the policy species that are also Sardinian exclusive endemics.

Data on species distribution were gathered from field surveys, *herbarium* specimens, and published/unpublished data. With a special attention for the historical localities, all distribution data were updated to the current occurrences and organized in a geodatabase, in which each georeferenced record was reported into a 2×2 km regular grid in order to ensure the standardized calculations of the Area Of Occupancy (AOO), required under the criterion B2 (IUCN 2012). The assessment procedure was mainly based on the criterion B, related to the plant distribution; only in a few cases, when reliable data on population trends or population size were available, other criteria were applied.

In 2014, the evaluation of all Italian policy species was completed (Rossi et al. 2015), as a consequence of a significant effort made in 2012 and 2013; in addition, 91 exclusive endemic plants, corresponding to the 48.9% of the total Sardinian endemics, were assessed.

In the last years, one regional policy species was no retrieved in the field in Sardinia (*Marsilea quadrifolia* L.), 15 were listed in a risk category (including CR, EN and VU plant species) corresponding to the 46.9% of the total and for two additional marine plants [*Cymodocea nodosa* (Ucria) Asch. and *Zostera marina* L.] no data is available and then considered as data deficient (DD). Regarding the exclusive endemics, 57 taxa are listed in a risk category corresponding to the 63.6% of the total and only for two plant species (*Colchicum verlaqueae* Fridl. and *Orobanche australis* Bertol.) no data is available and, then, considered as data deficient (DD). The data from Sardinian policy species is consistent with those obtained at Italian and European levels, in which 41.9% (Rossi et al. 2015) and 44.9% (Bilz et al. 2011) of vascular plants were listed in a threat category.

which 41.9% (Rossi et al. 2015) and 44.9% (Bilz et al. 2011) of vascular plants were listed in a threat category. Similarities between Sardinia, Italy and Europe are also evident for threat type, as human-mediated habitat loss, degradation, and fragmentation are also among the most prevalent threats (Bilz et al. 2011; Rossi et al. 2015). Considering last reports at EU level, only 17% of the species and habitats protected by the Habitats Directive 1992/43/EEC have a favourable conservation status (Condé et al. 2010), thus, the conservation through the attenuation of most relevant threats is still a problematic issue.

The assessment of the Sardinian exclusive endemics still remains incomplete; therefore, it is imperative to increase the efforts in order to identify the risk status and provide suggestions on the plants needing a direct conservation actions.

6. Ex situ conservation actions

Although *in situ* conservation measures are the best methods for preserving plant diversity (UNEP 2002), *ex situ* conservation provides an alternative and complementary method for preventing immediate extinction (Godefroid et al. 2011a). As a precautionary measure, more importance should be given to *ex situ* conservation in seed banks (Mattana et al. 2012; Krigas et al. 2016), which may support further interventions, such as translocations (e.g. Godefroid et al. 2011b; Cogoni et al. 2013). One of the most effective ways to preserve the plant diversity through *ex situ* conservation is the storage in seed banks, which allows conserving large amounts of genetic material in a small space and, under suitable conditions, for a long time with minimum risk of genetic damage (Godefroid et al. 2011a; Mattana et al. 2012; Krigas et al. 2016). This is reflected in the Target 8 of the Global Strategy for Plant Conservation for 2020 (GSPC 2020) asking for "at least 75% of threatened plant species in *ex situ* collections, preferably in the country of origin, and at least 20% available for recovery and restoration programmes". Botanical gardens and seed banks play a major role in achieving this goal (Maunder et al. 2001; Sharrock and Jones 2011).

The Sardinian Germplasm Bank (BG-SAR), located in the Botanical Gardens of the University of Cagliari, has undertaken the *ex situ* long term conservation of the plant diversity of Sardinia. Several collecting trips, covering the whole island, were carried out during the period 2004-2014. For each seed lot, a data form concerning both the sampling method and the ecology, demography, phenology and conservation status was drafted and seed collection in field was made according to scientific criteria (Bacchetta et al. 2006, 2008). Until now, germplasm of ferns, marine plants and orchids has not been conserved due to the difficulties related to the seed management and their long-term conservation (e.g. Seaton et al. 2010).

The seed conservation processes carried out at BG-SAR followed internationally recognized protocols and guidelines following the genebank standards (Bacchetta et al. 2006, 2008). With the aim of a long-term conservation, all seed lots were dried at 15°C and 15% of relative humidity (R.H.), to reduce the internal seed moisture content at ca. 3-5%, and stored at - 25°C (as base collections under long-term conservation) and/or at 5°C (as active collections under medium-term conservation).

So far, BG-SAR preserved the germplasm of 15 policy species (46.9%) and 77 exclusive Sardinian endemics (41.4%) for their long-term conservation. The propensity of many plants (policy and/or endemic species) to grow in remote and/or inaccessible locations, and the lack of low seed production are two of the main obstacles inherent in harvesting seeds (Godefroid et al. 2011b). This is coherent with many Sardinian policy and/or endemic species, such as *Ribes sardoum* Martelli for which the number of available seeds was always insufficient to allow an effective seed collection (Fenu et al. 2012). However, despite these objective problems, our purpose is to guarantee further efforts for the long-term conservation of the maximum possible number of the Sardinian key stone plant species. By excluding the plants which are difficult to preserve with the standard *ex situ* conservation methods, the percentages of policy and exclusive endemic species of Sardinia effectively stored in BG-SAR are 65.2% and 42.8%, respectively.

From 2004 to date, germination tests conducted at BG-SAR investigated the seed ecology of 43.5% of the policy species, and of 15.6% of exclusive Sardinian plant species (e.g. Porceddu et al. 2013; Santo et al. 2014), which could be useful for *in situ* conservation actions, such as plant reintroduction or population reinforcement programs.

7. In situ conservation actions

The best methods for preserving plant diversity are the *in situ* conservation measures (UNEP 2002). Furthermore, monitoring and reporting the conservation status of species listed in the Habitats Directive is mandatory for all of the signatory EU Member States. In particular, as a first step, monitoring data related to plant populations can be used to predict the effects of various management practices on population size, condition, stage distribution (i.e., seed production and/or seedlings development) and demographic processes, including survivorship and seedling recruitment (Fenu et al. 2015). The parameters selected and the intensity of measurement will depend on specific management or conservation objectives, on initial assessment of threat or need (Kentel et al. 1989), on the biology of the species, and on available resources (Menges and Gordon 1996).

A multilevel monitoring scheme, with three different levels corresponding to an increasing intensity approach following Menges and Gordon (1996) and adapted to our insular situation, was applied in Sardinia in the last decade (Fenu et al. 2015). In these 10 years of field work, a total of 39 plant species have been periodically surveyed; in particular, 12 policy species, corresponding to the 37.5% of the total, have been monitored. In addition, 34 exclusive endemic plants (seven of them are also policy species) are still monitored, corresponding to the 18.3% of the total.

Although much of work is needed, the policy species monitored in Sardinia, represent the 7.6% and the 1.8% of the Italian and European policy species, respectively. Threatened plant monitoring faces two main practical difficulties: the need to maintain a sustained effort of monitoring across years in order to ensure the collection of relevant monitoring time series and the need to obtain precise monitoring data which allow the detection of significant changes across space and time in biodiversity. These needs come into conflict with the usually limited amount of available financial and human resources (Schmeller et al. 2009; Fenu et al. 2015).

Considering the scarcity of economic resources for Sardinia, conservation strategies must be focused on small areas that represent a maximum diversity and/or endemicity (Murray-Smith et al. 2009; Fenu et al. 2010; Cañadas et al. 2014). Therefore, besides implementing the priority lists, the geographical identification of the areas with a high endemic/key stone plant richness, such as the nano-hotspots (Fenu et al. 2010; Cañadas et al. 2014), could be also considered as a crucial target.

8. Active conservation measures

The importance of *in situ* conservation of endangered plant species has been highlighted by the Target 7 of the GSPC for 2020 which scheduled that at least 75% of known threatened plant species should be conserved *in situ* (GSPC 2020).

To prevent the extinction risk of known threatened species and to improve their conservation status, translocations have become increasingly important in management worldwide (e.g. Maunder 1992; Godefroid et al. 2011a) and they represent the ideal scenario, although it is not often practicable (Godefroid et al. 2011a). In this way, translocations (population reinforcement, reintroduction and introduction) aim to enhance population viability, for instance, by increasing population size, genetic diversity, or by the representation of specific demographic groups or stages (Godefroid et al. 2011a). The potentiality of translocations to contribute to the recovery of threatened species is significant when is a part of integrated conservation activities (Cogoni et al. 2013). However, many limits remain in the implementation of these conservation actions, such as the high both economic and time costs, the availability of the optimal site, the difficulties on the implementation of these actions in private areas and the high uncertainty of success principally connected to natural stochastic events. Thus, considering all these limitations, it is often necessary to identify other active measures, such as fence erections, to protect small population or to clone in a local nursery the entire population. To date, only eight active conservation measures were carried out in Sardinia. Besides the high economic and time costs, the genetic studies should be carried out before the improvement of any active conservation measure. Indeed, preparatory genetic studies were done for several threatened key stone species, such as Lamyropsis microcephala (Moris) Dittrich et Greuter (Bacchetta et al. 2013), Rhamnus persicifolia Moris (Bacchetta et al. 2011), Ribes sardoum and Ribes multiflorum Kit. ex Roem. et Schult. subsp. sandalioticum Arrigoni (Gentili et al. 2015).

A low-cost translocation project for *Dianthus morisianus* Vals., which achieved a positive result, was started in 2010 (Cogoni et al. 2013) and, more recently, a translocation for *Gentiana lutea* L. subsp. *lutea* by selecting the suitable reintroduction sites through Species Distribution Models (Fois et al. 2015) was started in 2014.

Fences to prevent nomadic grazing and, in particular, to protect the most critical life-cycle stage for population survival, were erected for the principal populations of *Ribes multiflorum* subsp. *sandalioticum* of Supramontes and Gennargentu mountains (Fenu et al. 2012), for the largest population of *Gentiana lutea* L. subsp. *lutea* and, more recently, for the most threatened population of *Cynoglossum barbaricinum* Arrigoni *et* Selvi. Finally, all known populations of the exclusive endemic *Silene ichnusae* Brullo, De Marco *et* De Marco f., *Rhamnus persicifolia* and *Centranthus amazonum* Fridl. *et* A. Raynal were multiplied and cultivated in small nurseries located in mountainous areas near to the wild populations.

Although the active actions in the field are the best way to conserve natural plant populations, very little has been done compared to what is necessary to prevent the risk of extinction of many plant species. Thus, taking into account the limited available economical funds and human resources, the implementation of the active conservation measures shold be the first purpose at regional level.

9. Towards the 2020, where and how much efforts we need?

For both key stone plant species groups, the most distant activity to be reached by 2020 was the *in situ* conservation (AUT = 0.23 and 0.37, for policy and exclusive *taxa*, respectively; Fig. 4c, 4f) while the *ex situ* conservation of the exclusive Sardinian endemics (AUT = 0.12; Fig. 4e) and the conservation assessment of policy plant species resulted the most achievable activities; the latter case of the conservation status assessment for the policy taxa has been already achieved (AUT = -0.29; Fig. 4a).



Figure 4. Modelled linear trends of the real (continue line) and ideal (dashed line) efforts in order to achieve the conservation of all Sardinian policy species (a-c) and exclusive Sardinian endemics (d-f). Values on the vertical exes (No. policy species/exclusive species) are referred to the ones of both ideal and real preserved *taxa* by the years 2014 and 2020. The AUT values are both represented numerically and graphically (the area in light grey when A > a and dark grey when a > A). Graphs are referred to the status assessment (a), *ex situ* (b), and *in situ* (c) conservation activities.

Following the PSR distribution pattern (Fig. 3a), the conservation activities were mainly intensified along the coast and in some areas of the Gennargenteo and Sulcitano-Iglesiente biogeographical sectors (Fig. 5a). Otherwise, a high GAP value depicts the necessity to intensify the efforts in the inland Barbaricino and Supramontano sectors (Fig. 5b). Because of their logistic difficulties and the high economic costs (Fenu et al. 2015), also marine, capes with military installations and insular contexts were not adequately protected up to now (Fig. 5b).

On account of their high number, the achievement of all target purposes will be generally more difficult for the exclusive species. Thus, the high GAP values were consistent with both ESR (Fig. 3b) and intensity of the activities (Fig. 5c). As discussed by Fenu et al. (2015) and also confirmed by the GAP analysis for the policy species, the increasing transportation costs represented a further impediment which biased the conservation activities through the easier to reach areas (Fig. 5d).



Figure 5. Distribution and concentrations of the activity carried out for the Sardinian policy species (a) and exclusive plant species (b). Following the equation 2, also the distribution of GAPs values of exclusive (c) and policies plant species (d) are reported

10. Conclusions

Due to the impellent necessity to halt biodiversity loss and ecosystem degradation (Butchart et al. 2010; Marques et al. 2014), we consider the 20 ABTs as an important step forward from the generic 2010 target of "achieving a significant reduction of the current rate of biodiversity loss". However, tackling 20 targets simultaneously may represent an extraordinary and ambitious burden for some Countries. In particular, also the achievement of the single ABT 12 at regional level could be ambitious: in key stone species-rich areas such as Sardinia, the achievement of the target requires special efforts which conflict with the usually limited

amount of available financial and human resources.

A trade-off solution is to involve volunteers in conservation activities; for example, Schmeller et al. (2009) demonstrated that the volunteers involvement is a good solution and extremely important and valuable for biodiversity monitoring because data from participatory monitoring networks are not less useful, and may be more informative, than those collected in professional schemes. Nevertheless, although volunteers can help in some conservation activities (Fenu et al. 2015), it is unreasonable to plan all the conservation efforts exclusively relying upon volunteers. In fact, a successful conservation strategy should also involve the participation of Public Institutions (at all levels), research centres and also volunteers.

Despite this, some activities could be completed by 2020. In particular, the more optimistic perspectives are deserved for the status assessment and the *ex situ* seed storage (overcoming the current technical difficulties). Conversely, despite the importance of the *in situ* measures (plant population monitoring and active conservation actions), their full application remain far from being achieved by 2020. These activities are a straightforward instance of how good purposes seldom bump into the reality; for example, the reasons which drive the choice of the optimal location are seldom influenced by external causes (e.g. private areas, local interests) which sometimes even reverse the decision from the site with the optimal ecological conditions. In addition, the lack of a specific law on the flora conservation in Sardinia makes difficult the implementation of conservation programs.

In general, although global-scale conservation planning can serve as a guideline for conservation actions, national- and regional-scale planning are both necessary and useful. We thus argue that the ten-year Aichi framework for action by all Countries to save biodiversity, and in particular ABT 12, should be necessarily adapted to the specificities of the territories (e.g. hotspot areas); moreover it should be supported by adequate economic resources, an optimal strategy and a clear support in policy choices.

Acknowledgements.

This research has been supported by the Ministero dell'Ambiente e della tutela del Territorio e del Mare (MATTM), Regione Autonoma della Sardegna and Provincia di Cagliari. We would also like to thank all the volunteers involved in conservation activities. Finally, we are grateful to the two anonymous reviewers for their critical comments and suggestions.

References

- Arrigoni PV, Bocchieri E.(1995) Caratteri fitogeografici della flora delle piccole isole circumsarde. Biogeographia 18: 63-90.
- Bacchetta G, Fenu G, Mattana E, Piotto B, Virevaire E (2006) *Manuale per la raccolta, studio, conservazione e gestione ex situ del germoplasma*. APAT: Manuali e Linee guida 37: 1-244.
- Bacchetta G, Bueno Sánchez A, Fenu G, Jiménez-Alfaro B, Mattana E, Piotto B, Virevaire M (2008) *Conservación ex situ de plantas silvestres*. Principado de Asturias/La Caixa.
- Bacchetta G, Farris E, Pontecorvo C (2012) A new method to set conservation priorities in biodiversity hotspots. Plant Biosystems 146: 638-648.
- Bacchetta G, Fenu G, Mattana E, Zecca G, Grassi G, Casazza G, Minuto L (2011). Genetic variability of the narrow endemic *Rhamnus persicifolia* Moris (Rhamnaceae) and its implications for conservation. Biochemical Systematics and Ecology 39: 477-484.
- Bacchetta G, Fenu G, Gentili R, Mattana E, Sgorbati S (2013) Preliminary assessment of the genetic diversity in *Lamyropsis microcephala* (Asteraceae). Plant Biosystems 147: 550-557.
- Battisti C, Fanelli G (2015) Don't think local! Scale in conservation, parochialism, dogmatic bureaucracy and the implementing of the European Directives. Journal for Nature Conservation 24: 24-30.
- Bilz M, Kell SP, Maxted N, Lansdown RV (2011) *European Red List of Vascular Plants*. Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg.
- Bottrill MC, Joseph LN, Carwardine J, Bode M, Cook J, Game ET, Grantham H, et al. (2008) Is conservation triage just smart decision making? Trends in Ecology & Evolution 23: 649-654.
- Butchart SHM., Walpole M, Collen B, Van Strien A, Scharlemann JPW, Almond REA, Baillie JEM, et al. 2010. Global biodiversity: indicators of recent declines. Science 328: 1164-1168.
- Cañadas EM, Fenu G, Peñas J, Lorite J, Mattana E, Bacchetta G (2014) Hotspots within hotspots: endemic plant richness, environmental drivers, and implications for conservation. Biological Conservation 170: 282-291.
- [CBD] Convention On Biological Diversity (2002) Strategic Plan Decision VI/26. Available from: http://www.biodiv.org/doc/meetings/cop/cop- 06/official/cop-06-20-part2-en.pdf.
- [CBD] Convention On Biological Diversity (2010) COP 10 Decision X/2. The Strategic Plan for Biodiversity 2011–2020 and the Aichi Biodiversity Targets.

Available from: http://www.cbd.int/decision/cop/default.shtml?id=12268.

[CBD] Convention On Biological Diversity (2012) Biodiversity Target. Available from: http://www.cbd.int/2010-target.

- Cogoni D, Fenu G, Concas E, Bacchetta G (2013) The effectiveness of plant conservation measures: the Dianthus morisianus reintroduction. Oryx 47: 203-206.
- Condé S, Jones–Walters L, Torre-Marin A, Romão C (2010) *EU 2010 biodiversity baseline. EEA Technical report 12/2010.* Copenhagen, Denmark.

- Conti F, Manzi A, Pedrotti F (1992) *Libro Rosso delle Piante d'Italia* [Red book of Italian Plants]. Ministero Ambiente, WWF Italia, Società Botanica Italiana.
- Conti F, Manzi A, Pedrotti F (1997) *Liste Rosse Regionali delle Piante d'Italia* [Regional Red Lists of Italian Plants]. WWF Italia, Società Botanica Italiana, CIAS, University of Camerino.
- Conti F, Alessandrini A, Bacchetta G, Banfi E, Barberis G, Bartolucci F, Bernardo L, et al. (2007) Integrazioni alla checklist della flora vascolare italiana [Supplements of the checklist of Italian vascular flora]. Natura Vicentina 10: 5-74.
- De Grammont PC, Cuarón AD (2006) An evaluation of threatened species categorization systems used on the American continent. Conservation Biology 20: 14-27.
- Fenu G, Mattana E, Congiu A, Bacchetta G (2010) The endemic vascular flora of Supramontes (Sardinia), a priority plant conservation area. Candollea 65: 347-358.
- Fenu G, Mattana E, Bacchetta G (2012) Conservation of endemic insular plants: the genus *Ribes* L. (Grossulariaceae) in Sardinia. Oryx 46: 219-222.
- Fenu G, Fois M, Cañadas EM, Bacchetta G (2014) Using endemic-plant distribution, geology and geomorphology in biogeography: the case of Sardinia (Mediterranean Basin). Systematics and Biodiversity 12: 181-193.
- Fenu, G., Cogoni D, Pinna MS, Bacchetta G (2015) Threatened Sardinian vascular flora: A synthesis of 10 years of monitoring activities. Plant Biosystems 149: 473-482.
- Fois M, Fenu G, Cuena-Lombraña A, Cogoni D, Bacchetta G (2015) A practical method to speed up the discovery of unknown populations using Species Distribution Models. Journal for Nature Conservation 24: 42-48.
- Gärdenfors U, Hilton-Taylor C, Mace GM, Rodríguez JP (2001) The application of IUCN Red List criteria at regional levels. Conservation Biology 15: 1206-1212.
- Gauthier P, Debussche M, Thompson JD (2010) Regional priority setting for rare species based on a method combining three criteria. Biological Conservation 143: 1501-1509.
- Gentili R, Fenu G, Mattana E, Citterio S, De Mattia F, Bacchetta G (2015) Conservation genetics of two island endemic *Ribes* spp. (Grossulariaceae) of Sardinia: survival or extinction? Plant Biology 17: 1085-1094.
- Gentili R, Rossi G, Abeli T, Bedini G, Foggi B (2011) Assessing extinction risk across borders: integration of a biogeographical approach into regional IUCN assessment? Journal for Nature Conservation 19: 69-71.
- Godefroid S, Rivière S, Waldren S, Boretos N, Eastwood N, Vanderborght T (2011a) To what extent are threatened European plant species conserved in seed banks? Biological Conservation 144: 1494-1498.
- Godefroid S, Piazza C, Rossi G, Buord S, Stevens AD, Aguraiuja R, Cowell C, et al. (2011b) How successful are plant species reintroductions? Biological Conservation 144: 672-682.
- [GSPC] Global Strategy For Plant Conservation. 2008. Available from: http://www.cbd.int/gspc.

IUCN (2001) IUCN Red List Categories and Criteria version 3.1. IUCN. Gland, Switzerland.

IUCN (2012) Guidelines for Application of IUCN Red List Criteria at Regional and National Levels: Version

4.0 IUCN. Gland, Switzerland and Cambridge, UK.

Jongman RHG (2013) Biodiversity observation from local to global. Ecological Indicators 33: 1-4.

- Kentel NC, Juhash–Nagy P, Podani J (1989) On sampling procedures in population and community ecology. Vegetatio 83: 195-207.
- Krigas N, Menteli V, Vokou D (2016) Analysis of the ex situ conservation of the Greek endemic flora at national, European and global scales and of its effectiveness in meeting GSPC Target 8. Plant Biosystems 150: 573-582.
- Laffan SW, Ramp D, Roger E (2013) Using endemism to assess representation of protected areas the family Myrtaceae in the Greater Blue Mountains World Heritage Area. Journal of Biogeography 40: 570-578. DOI: 10.1111/jbi.12001
- Larsen FW, Turner WR, Mittermeier RA (2014) Will protection of 17% of land by 2020 be enough to safeguard biodiversity and critical ecosystem services? Oryx 49: 74-79.

Margules CR, Pressey RL (2000) Systematic conservation planning. Nature 405: 243-253.

- Marques A, Pereira HM, Krug C, Leadley PW, Visconti P, Januchowski-Hartley SR, Krug RM, et al. (2014) A framework to identify enabling and urgent actions for the 2020 Aichi Targets. Basic and Applied Ecology 15: 633-638.
- Mattana E, Fenu G, Bacchetta G (2012) Regional responsibility for plant conservation: The 2010 GSPC Target 8 in Sardinia. Plant Biosystems 146: 649-653.
- Maunder M (1992) Plant reintroductions: an overview. Biodiversity and Conservation 1: 51-61.
- Maunder M, Higgens S, Culham A (2001) The effectiveness of botanic garden collections in supporting plant conservation: a European case study. Biodiversity and Conservation 10: 383-401.
- Médail F, Quézel P (1997) Hot-spots analysis for conservation of plant biodiversity in the Mediterranean Basin. Annals of the Missouri Botanical Garden 84: 112-127.
- Menges ES, Gordon DR (1996) Three levels of monitoring intensity for rare plant species. Natural Areas Journal 16: 227-237.
- Mittermeier RA, Robles Gil P, Hoffman M, Pilgrim J, Brooks T, Mittermeier CG, Lamoreux J, da Fonseca GAB (2004) Hotspots Revisited: Earth's Biologically Richest and Most Endangered Terrestrial Ecoregions. Chicago (IL): University of Chicago Press.
- Murray–Smith C, Brummitt NA, Oliveira–Filho AT, Bachman S, Moat J, Lughadha EMN, Lucas EJ (2009) Plant diversity hotspots in the Atlantic coastal forests of Brazil. Conservation Biology 23: 151-163.
- Porceddu M, Mattana E, Pritchard HW, Bacchetta G (2013) Thermal niche for in situ seed germination by Mediterranean mountain streams: model prediction and validation for Rhamnus persicifolia seeds. Annals of Botany 112: 1887-1897.
- [QGIS] Quantum Gis Development Team (2012) Quantum GIS Geographic Information System. Open Source Geospatial Foundation Project. [cited 2016 Dec 23] Available online at http://qgis.osgeo.org
- Rivas-Martínez S (2007) Mapa de series, geoseries y geopermaseries de vegetación de España. Itinera Geobotanica 17: 5-436.

- Rodrigues ASL, Pilgrim JD, Lamoreux KL, Hoffmann M, Brooks TM (2006) The value of the IUCN Red List for conservation. Trends in Ecology and Evolution 21: 71-76.
- Rossi G, Montagnani C, Abeli T, Gargano D, Peruzzi L, Fenu G, Magrini S, et al. (2014) Are Red Lists really useful for plant conservation? The New Red List of the Italian Flora in the perspective of national conservation policies. Plant Biosystems 148: 187-190.
- Rossi G, Orsenigo S, Montagnani C, Fenu G, Gargano D, Peruzzi L, Wagensommer RP, et al. (2015) Is legal protection sufficient to ensure plant conservation? The Italian Red List of policy species as a case study. Oryx 50: 431-436.
- Santo A, Mattana E, Frigau L, Bacchetta G (2014) Light, temperature, dry after-ripening and salt stress effects on seed germination of Phleum sardoum (Hackel) Hackel. Plant Species Biology 29: 300-305.
- Schmeller DS, Henry PY, Julliard R, Gruber B, Clobert J, Dziock F, Lengyel S, et al. (2009) Advantages of volunteer-based biodiversity monitoring in Europe. Conservation Biology 23: 307-316.
- Scott JM, Davis F, Csuti B, Noss R., Butterfield B, Groves C, Anderson H, et al. (1993) Gap analysis: a geographic approach to protection of biological diversity. Wildlife monographs 123: 3-41.
- Seaton PT, Hu H, Perner H, Pritchard HW (2010) Ex situ conservation of orchids in a warming world. The Botanical Review 76: 193-203.
- Sharrock S, Jones M (2011) Saving Europe's threatened flora: progress towards GSPC Target 8 in Europe. Biodiversity and Conservation 20: 325-333.
- Small E (2011) The new Noah's Ark: beautiful and useful species only. Biodiversity conservation issues and priorities. Biodiversity 12: 232-247.
- Thompson JD (2005) Plant Evolution in the Mediterranean. Oxford University Press, Oxford (UK).
- UNEP (2002) *Global Strategy for Plant Conservation*. The Secretariat of the Convention on Biological Diversity, Montreal, Canada.

CHAPTER II

Disentangling the influence of topography, climate, and human factors on the endemic vascular plant richness at regional scale: the cryptic and peculiar distribution pattern of narrow species

Mauro Fois 1 Giuseppe Fenu 1 Eva Maria Cañadas 2 Gianluigi Bacchetta 1 Centro Conservazione Biodiversità (CCB), Dipartimento di Scienze della Vita e dell'Ambiente
 Università degli Studi di Cagliari, Cagliari, Italia;
 Departamento de Botánica, Facultad de Ciencias,
 Universidad de Granada, Granada, Spain

This research is currently under review

Contribution to the project: I leaded the analyses and preparation of manuscript. I collected the available data about the distribution of species that was revised and implemented by G. Fenu and G. Bacchetta. All the authors contributed for the study design and revision of all parts of the manuscript.

Abstract

Due to the impelling urgency of plant conservation and the increase of available spatially interpolated data (e.g. climate variables) and categorical data (e.g. land cover and vegetation type) at high resolution, many papers have recently dealt with relationships among plant species distributions and a diversified set of factors; nevertheless, global and regional patterns of endemic plant richness remain in many cases unexplained. The richness of 294 endemic vascular plant taxa in the environmentally very heterogeneous island of Sardinia (W-Mediterranean Basin) was recorded inside 36,235 grid cells with a resolution of 1-km resolution grids. Sixteen predictors, including topographic, climatic and anthropogenic aspects, were considered. Generalized Linear Models were performed in order to evaluate the deviance explained by each model and the relative importance of each variable. Elevation contribution was the most explicative parameter, while the influence of climate and humans were less significant. Additionally, comparisons of endemic flora against the relative elevational frequencies highlighted that endemic plant richness was related to infrequent (i.e. peculiar) environmental conditions. This work represented a necessary step further to analyse which and how drivers influence the richness distribution pattern of an interesting group of plant species in Sardinia. The importance of topography, as well as the environmental specificity, were here underlined, but further species specific and more local studies should be developed in order to determine additional explanations and a more effective conservation management on the cryptic vascular endemic species.

Keywords: Species richness; Environmental drivers; Habitat specificity; Island flora; Mediterranean Basin; Sardinia.

1. Introduction

The fascinating question of how plant diversity is distributed on Earth has inspired many biogeographers and ecologists. Due to the impelling urgency of plant conservation, and yet the increase of available data at high resolution, many researches have recently dealt with relationships among plant species richness and several anthropogenic and environmental factors, emphasising that distribution pattern was the result of interactions among several aspects which principally comprise topography, climate and anthropogenic factors (e.g. Araújo 2003; Fløjgaard et al. 2011; Trigas et al. 2013). Nevertheless, global and regional patterns of plant richness are still in many cases unresolved.

Since narrow endemic plants are frequently threatened, they constitute a pivotal group for conservation (Laffan and Crisp 2003; Orme et al. 2005; Ohlemüller et al. 2008). Despite their importance, the ecological investigation on these plants highlighted controversial results, mainly due to their high degree of habitat specialization; as a consequence, in-depth studies on endemic species at very fine scales are particularly appropriate (Pausas and Austin 2001; Harrison et al. 2008; Caperta et al. 2014). Most of researches on this issue were carried out on islands (e.g. Kallimanis et al. 2010; Trigas et al. 2012; Irl et al. 2015), having been considered global centers of plant endemism richness (Kier et al. 2009). Apart from the area *per se*, in continental and/or larger islands, plant diversity was analysed at increasingly fine scales, founding further influential factors. Generally, the elevation gradient and habitat diversity were the most important drivers (Trigas et al. 2013; Cañadas et al. 2014), however, it is also true that human beings are nowadays considered one of the most novel forces in the evolution of life (Concepción et al. 2015).

The five Mediterranean-climate regions have been one of the main subjects of studies about endemic plant richness (e.g. Thompson 2005; Vogiatzakis et al. 2008; Ackerly 2009). Reasons are related to their high climatic and edaphic diversity, which led this biome to be one of the richest in geographically restricted plant species (Médail and Quézel 1997; Harrison et al. 2008; Ackerly 2009). In particular, the diversification of several endemic plants across the islands of the Mediterranean Basin was substantially originated via processes of land migration/vicariance driven by connections/disconnections between micro-plates (Mansion et al. 2008). Such colonization/expansion events, followed by successive fragmentation episodes, were also associated with the aridification of the climate starting from the last glaciations (Suc 1984). Thus, the diversification of the Mediterranean flora, besides the geographical isolation, was also strengthened by progressive climatic modifications related to the onset of the Mediterranean climatic regime during the Pliocene (ca. 3.2 kya; Suc 1984). These processes explained the current pattern of endemic taxa that are particularly concentrated in stressing habitats, often characterized by a low interspecific competition (e.g. psammophilous and halophytic places and peaks of mountains; Cogoni et al. 2012; Caperta et al. 2014; Gentili et al. 2015). In addition, endemic plants in the Mediterranean Basin have historically been subjected to intense disturbances, such as wars, deforestations (Ajibilou et al. 2006), fires (Céspedes et al. 2014), human trampling and overgrazing (Pisanu et al. 2012; Fenu et al. 2013, 2015). Apart from the ecological implications, the definition of species distribution and ecological niches is thus also a needful tool for conservation planning which, according to the regional responsibility criterion (Bacchetta et al. 2012), should be principally concerned at local scale (Bacchetta et al. 2012; Diekmann et al. 2015; Rossi et al. 2015).

This research was focused on the island of Sardinia that could be considered a representative case of study of endemic plants, being the second largest island of the Mediterranean Basin. In particular, we present a regional-scale analysis on the Endemic Vascular Plant Richness (EVPR) inside a 1-kilometer grid covering all the surface of Sardinia. Our main aim was to investigate how differently climate, topography, geology and human influence differently contributed to explain the cryptic distribution of the EVPR and to highlight difficulties and perspectives that should be considered when concrete conservation activities on endemic plants are developed.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1 Study area

Sardinia (Italy) and its ca. 399 satellite minor islands are located in the central part of the Western Mediterranean and cover a surface area of c. 24,090 km². In the Mediterranean biogeographic region, it is particularly related to Corsica and the Tuscan Archipelago that all together constitute an independent biogeographical province (Fenu et al. 2014). The island is mainly mountainous (Fig. 1a) with several isolated groups of mountains or massifs such as Limbara, Sette Fratelli, Monti del Sulcis and Gennargentu, the highest of all at 1,834 m, but also with hilly lands, plateaus and a few plains; coast is marked by a variety of landscapes, such as cliffs, sandy dunes and beaches. Substrata and related environments are very heterogeneus and mainly composed of metamorphites and batholiths of the Palaeozoic Era, a volcano-sedimentary lithostratigraphic complex related to a Mesozoic marine transgression and more recent marine and volcanic depositions related to the opening Tyrrenian Basin (Carmignani et al. 2016; Fig. 1b).



Figure 1. Maps on the spatial distribution of (a) elevation, (b) the simplified lithology subdivided into six categories: Quaternary sedimentary outcrops (Q_sedimentary), Tertiary limestone outcrops (T_limestones), Tertiary volcanic outcrops (T_vulc), Mesozoic

limestone outcrops (M_limestones), Paleozoic metamorphic outcrops (P_meta) and Paleozoic intrusive outcrops (P_intrusive) and the (c) Human Influence Index (HII; WCS and CIESIN, 2005).

Bioclimatically, two macrobioclimates (Mediterranean pluviseasonal oceanic and Temperate oceanic), four classes of continentality (from weak semihyperoceanic to weak subcontinental), eight thermotypic horizons (from lower thermomediterranean to upper supratemperate) and seven ombrothermic horizons (from lower dry to lower hyperhumid) have been identified (Bacchetta et al. 2009; Canu et al. 2015). A long presence of humans on the island (since the Lower Palaeolithic; Vogiatzakis et al. 2008) has been pivotal in shaping the current landscape. In recent decades, the inland mountain villages have continued to lose population, while the largest towns have expanded due to economic development. Lowland plains and coastal zones have also grown rapidly due to agricultural and touristic development (Fig. 1c). This is a common trend in Mediterranean islands, which has caused relevant changes in their landscapes (Vogiatzakis et al. 2008).

2.2 Floristic data

From the 2494 taxa present in Sardinia (Conti et al. 2007), the checklist of the Sardinian Endemic Vascular Plants (hereafter, EVP) was based on the updating list in Fenu et al. (2014) by selecting the 294 endemic taxa (total EVP), which were in turn sub-divided into exclusive to Sardinia (187 taxa; exclusive EVP), and plant taxa also present in Corsica and the Tuscan Archipelago (107 taxa; spread EVP).

The geodatabase of all EVP database was assembled from information obtained from literature, *Herbaria* collections (CAG, CAT, FI, RO, SASSA, SS, TO) and unpublished field survey records of the authors. We obtained 60,301 occurrence records that were carefully revised in order to avoid the potential large errors due, for example, to the approximation of the collection locations and the inclusion of extinct localities (Feeley and Silman 2010). Subsequently, from the 60,301 EVP occurrence data, we built a species richness matrix in a 1-kilometer grid cell for all the Sardinian territory in order to constitute our three response variables: (1) the Endemic Vascular Plant Richness of exclusive EVP (hereafter, exclusive EVPR), the Endemic Vascular Plant Richness of 2) spread and (3) total EVP (hereafter, spread and total EVPR, respectively). From an overall of 36,235 cells, we reduced our analyses to 2466, 34,375 and 34,603 grid cells with a minimum of one exclusive, spread and total endemic EVP respectively.

2.3 Explanatory variables

All explanatory variables used for this study were derived from high-resolution free datasets. A total of 16 predictors were subdivided into three groups: topography and geology (five variables), climate (six variables), and human influence (five variables).

Topography and geology

We used two variables (elevation and slope) strictly associated with topography and three further variables related to geology: number of geological units, number of land units and lithology. Elevation and slope were computed by averaging values of a 10 m Digital Terrain Model (DTM; available from the institutional Sardinian geoportal, http://www.sardegnageoportale.it) while the number of geological and land units per cell

were, respectively, accounted from the 1:25,000 map of geology (available from the same institutional Sardinian geoportal) and from the land units map of Italy (kindly provided in raster format by the authors; Smiraglia et al. 2013). Lithology was elaborated simplifying the same 1:25,000 map of geology into six categories: (1) Quaternary sedimentary outcrops, (2) Tertiary limestone outcrops, (3) Tertiary volcanic outcrops, (4) Mesozoic limestone outcrops, (5) Paleozoic metamorphic outcrops and (6) Paleozoic intrusive outcrops.

Climate

Six bioclimatic variables from the WorldClim database version 1.4 (years 1950–2000; Hijmans et al. 2005) with a spatial resolution of 30 arc second (~1 km²) were used. They included information about both temperature and precipitation. In particular, we selected the following variables: annual mean temperature (Bio1), minimum temperature of the coldest month (Bio6), annual range of temperature (Bio7), annual precipitation (Bio12), precipitation seasonality (Bio15) and precipitation of driest quarter (Bio17).

Human influence

We used five variables related to the human influence. Besides one variable (Human Influence Index), all the rest of information to define variables was downloaded from the institutional Sardinian geoportal (http://www.sardegnageoportale.it). Specifically, the human influence variables were: (1) Roads, calculated summing the kilometers of roads per grid (from the shapefile of the road network). (2) Number of buildings, calculated from a shape point file obtained by extrapolating local landscape maps. (3) Fires, an index (i) computed from the shapefiles of the burned areas (2005-2013) and taking into account which grid were never influenced by fire (i =0) or one up to nine times ($1 \le i \le 9$). (4) Land use ratio was computed from the CORINE land use map and represents the proportion of the area covered by units belonging to the 1-2 Land Use first levels (i.e. anthropogenic uses) against the total surface. High Land use ratio values (i.e. near to one) were accounted for highly anthropogenic areas, while lower values were assigned for areas that were more natural. (5) Human Influence Index (HII) was obtained from WCS and CIESIN (2005), a free worldwide dataset of 1-kilometer grid cells created from nine global data layers covering human population pressure (population density), human land use and infrastructure (built-up areas, nighttime lights, land use/land cover), and human access (coastlines, roads, navigable rivers).

2.4 Statistical analyses

Methods to perform variable reduction in order to avoid collinearity were carried out following Irl et al. (2015). First, linear relationships between response and explanatory variables were assessed by bivariate correlations; we used polyserial correlations ('polycor' R package; Fox 2010) which enabled to include also categorical variables. Explanatory variables with correlations $-0.1 \le r \le 0.1$ were excluded due to weak explanatory power (Fløjgaard et al. 2011). In a second step, collinearity was addressed by testing correlations for each possible

pair of explanatory variables. If $|\mathbf{r}| > 0.7$, the explanatory variable performing poorer with the response variable was excluded. This resulted in a reduction of used variables reported in <u>Table 1</u>.

Variance partitioning for Generalized Linear Models (GLMs) was implemented to assess the overall importance of climate, topography human influence following Legendre (2008). This approach quantifies the independent and/or joint explanatory power of different groups of explanatory variables by estimating the proportion of variation between a focal set of explanatory variables and the residuals of a regression of the dependent variable and all other explanatory variables (Irl et al. 2015). This procedure allows reducing overestimations by avoiding to sum up to the pure deviance explained all the mixed variation attributable to space and shared among predictors (Legendre 2008; Fløjgaard et al. 2011). Accordingly, the independent and total contribution of each set of variables (i.e. topography, climate or human influence) was based on the amount of deviance accounted for (D²; Guisan and Zimmermann 2000) and computed by the *Dsquared* function in the 'modEvA' package for R (Barbosa et al. 2014).

In addition, the relative contribution of each response variable was calculated using bootstrapping (n = 1000) with all possible model combinations and using the method *lmg* implemented by the *booteval.relimp* function in the 'relaimpo' R package (Grömping, 2006). This procedure have been proposed as a promising method to decompose the variance of final models among different predictors and interactions (Millington and Perry 2011; Irl et al. 2015). As a result, the explained importance and the relative percentage contribution of each explanatory variable was given.

Partial linear regressions are generally used to quantify by adjusted R^2 (Weisberg 1980) the independent and/or joint explanatory power of different groups of variables (Legendre 2008; Tanaka and Sato 2014; Irl et al. 2015). For GLMs, the adjusted R^2 equivalent is measured by the amount of deviance accounted for (D²; Guisan and Zimmermann, 2000). The equivalence between adjusted R^2 (proportioned by 'relaimpo' R package) and D² values was confirmed comparing the results of *Dsquared* function in the 'modEvA' R package (Barbosa et al. 2014) with the ones proportioned by 'relaimpo'.

Once found, relationships between the most significant factors (with the greatest percentage of relative importance) and EVPR was visually inspected subdividing the predictor into equal intervals and contrasting their frequencies with the boxplot of the EVPR inside the respective environmental ranges.

3. Results

After excluding collinear and weak explanatory predictors, residual variables with significant relationships were nine for total EVPR, ten for spread EVPR and four for exclusive EVPR (<u>Table 1</u>). All predictors related to human influence, as well as the number of geological and land units, and precipitation seasonality (Bio15), revealed a negative correlation with all groups of EVPR. Contrarily, EVPR increased with elevation, slope and annual ranges of temperatures (Bio7). Nonetheless, most of variance still unexplained (<u>Fig. 2</u>); this was more evident for the exclusive EVPR (88.2%) than for total and spread ones (71.1% and 67.3%, respectively).

Table 1. Bivariate correlation between total, spread and exclusive Endemic Vascular Plant Species Richness (EVPR), and the explanatory variables, as well as between each pair of explanatory variables. Values are given as the correlation coefficient r resulting from polyserial test. Values of variables with explanatory power (r > 0.1) are highlighted in bold and were used for further analyses. Each variable was assigned to three general categories: Human influence (H), Topography and geology (T) and Climate (C). In this table are reported only the variables which were not excluded for high collinearity (HII, Human Influence Index; Fires, index of fires occurred among the years 2005-2013; LU_ratio, 1-2 Land Use first levels (i.e. anthropogenic uses) and the total surface; Roads, kilometres of roads per grid; N_Geol, number of geological units; N_ Land, number of land units; Elev, elevation; Bio7, annual range of temperature; Bio15, precipitation seasonality.

			EVPR				LU		Ν	Ν				
		Tot	Spread	Excl	HII	Fires	ratio	Roads	Geol	Land	Elev	Slope	Bio7	Bio15
HII	Н	-0.22	-0.24	-0.11	1.00									
Fires	Н	-0.09	-0.10	-0.05	0.28	1.00								
LU_ratio	Н	-0.29	-0.31	-0.16	0.53	0.33	1.00							
Roads	Н	-0.11	-0.13	-0.04	0.30	0.29	0.39	1.00						
N_Geol	Т	-0.12	-0.13	-0.08	0.09	0.18	0.22	0.37	1.00					
N_Land	Т	-0.16	-0.18	-0.08	0.24	0.08	0.30	0.08	-0.02	1.00				
Elev	Т	0.54	0.58	0.30	-0.36	-0.18	-0.50	-0.21	-0.14	-0.24	1.00			
Slope	Т	0.24	0.27	0.10	-0.47	-0.26	-0.63	-0.28	-0.03	-0.31	0.39	1.00		
Bio7	С	0.14	0.17	0.04	0.06	0.11	0.06	-0.03	-0.09	0.25	0.41	-0.07	1.00	
Bio15	С	-0.27	-0.30	-0.11	0.29	0.09	0.40	0.13	0.03	0.60	-0.50	-0.42	-0.04	1.00

Inside the variance explained, contribution of topography was in all cases the most explicative variable and, specifically, elevation alone accounted always more than the sum of all other variables (Fig. 2).



Figure 2. Variation partitioning based on the GLM results for total EVPR, spread EVPR and exclusive EVPR. The Unexplained variation (U), and the explanatory power (in terms of adjusted R2) of each group of explanatory variables [Human influence (H), Climate (C), Topography and geology (T)] are on the right. Figures on the left display the relative importance of each explanatory variable calculated as the normalized per cent contribution to the adjusted R2 for the respective response variable.

Comparisons among exclusive, spread and total EVPR against the relative elevation frequencies stressed that all EVPR were related to infrequent (i.e. peculiar) environmental conditions (Fig. 3). The pattern of such peculiar endemic rich areas were very similar among the three analysed groups (exclusive, spread and total); in particular, the Gennargentu massif (Center of Sardinia) was likely to be the richest area in endemic taxa. Otherwise, further small mountainous areas were depicted (e.g. Limbara and Sulcitan Mountains in northern and southwestern parts, respectively) and some coastal spots, especially in the southwestern and northeastern parts.



Figure 3. EVPR distribution pattern and boxplots of exclusive (a; N = 2466), spread (b; N = 34375) and total EVPR (c; N = 34603) against the frequencies histograms of elevation.

4. Discussion

As previously found for other Mediterranean continental islands (e.g. Thompson 2005; Trigas et al. 2013), and also for Sardinia (Cañadas et al. 2014), the elevation was the most important factor explaining EVPR. In particular, the highest numbers of EVP was found at highest elevations. These results support authors who previously highlighted the mountainous Gennargenteo and Supramontano biogeographic sectors as important areas for the conservation of plant diversity (Fenu et al. 2010; Cañadas et al. 2014; Fenu et al. 2014) and of other organisms, such as butterflies and amphibians (Grill et al. 2002; Lecis and Norris 2004). Species composition and richness of these mountainous areas were also related to the ancient traditional land use of ecosystems (Vogiatzakis et al. 2008), characterised by the exploitation of lowlands, leaving the higher slopes for cattle raising and thus conserving their more natural state. According to our results, also previous studies on narrow endemic plant species in the Mediterranean context found a richness increase until the maximum elevation (e.g. Trigas et al. 2012; Cañadas et al. 2014); differently, other researchers reported an increase in the endemic plant species richness at intermediate altitudes in islands with mountain systems reaching higher elevations (e.g. Trigas et al. 2013; Birnbaum et al. 2015). Such mid-domain trend is thus likely to be less evident in case, like in Sardinia, of absence of a three-line limit above whom usually occur a hump in species richness. In addition, mountainous areas in Sardinia are characterised by a complex paleogeography (these areas have long been a landmass) and by the absence of quaternary glacial perturbations which led to define these areas as southern putative refugia (sensu Tzedakis et al. 2002). Assuming that speciation through adaptive radiation is faster than random drift (Steinbauer 2013), elevational trend in Sardinian endemic richness can be interpreted by an increase of speciation rate with an increasing environmental specificity (Stuessy et al. 2006). The negative relationship between EVPR and the precipitation seasonality (Bio15) and the positive one with the annual range of temperatures (Bio7) suggest a possible correlation between these variables and elevation, being this trend very common in other areas (Körner 2007) and having, in our case, a relative high collinearity. On the other hand, the precipitation and temperatures are *per se* crucial factors in plant species richness (e.g. Harrison et al. 2008; Cañadas et al. 2014) and evolution (e.g. Mansion et al. 2008; Gentili et al. 2015), and their importance have been also underlined from a conservational perspective, especially related to climate changes (e.g. Ohlemüller et al. 2008; Vásquez-Morales et al. 2014). Despite it, our results did not determine their influence and we argue that only specific (and maybe expensive) in situ and ex situ empirical researches could allow to substantially improve the knowledge on these topics.

Although it is a widespread idea that humans acted as major extinction filters (e.g. Balmford 1996; Araújo 2003; Rossi et al. 2015), we found a weak relationship between EVPR and human influence. These results could be ostensibly interpreted as a lack of human threats; however, further considerations should be weighted. Firstly, analyses of human presence as a determining factor of current Mediterranean landscape and biodiversity patterns have faced several shortcomings principally related to difficulties in accurately evaluating consequences of such long-term presence and several indirect factors triggered by it. Furthermore, if present-day biodiversity should be biased toward species that are generally more tolerant of humans (Araújo 2003), it

would be unsurprising to find a correlation between people and extant biodiversity because species that were intolerant of humans are either extinct, or persist at low abundances in the most undisturbed areas (Araújo 2003). Additionally, several authors remind that the high elevations in the Mediterranean context usually imply a low human presence (e.g. Steinbauer et al. 2013; Fenu et al. 2014). Accordingly, a deeper attention on the current negligible factors related to human influence have to be paid in order not to underrate them. In general, the high rate of unexplained variance could also be due to an insufficient quality and quantity of data; however, in order to dispel doubts on data quality, we underline that such difficulties were also found for endemic plant species in other similar insular contexts (e.g. Trigas et al. 2012; Irl et al. 2015). Thus, we could assume that such cryptic distribution pattern was something intrinsic to the endemic species and just maybe a change to finer-scale studies could contribute to find stronger relationships among predictors and EVPR, especially of exclusive EVP. According to their lower relative importance, this is more necessary for climate and human factors rather than for topographic ones that were in this case extrapolated from data at a higher resolution (from DTM with 10 m grid size).

Comparisons among exclusive, spread and total EVPR against the relative elevation frequencies produced a further demonstration of the strictly circumscribed ecological niche of many endemic taxa. Although this concept has been generally accepted (e.g. Thompson 2005; Harrison 2008; Fenu et al. 2010), these sort of studies are not frequently found in the literature with local and concrete examples (Caperta et al. 2014).

Concluding remarks

Similarly to the definition of macroecology explained by Brown (1995), this study on the distribution of endemic plants could be also conceived as a step away from the objects which facilitates the recognition of general patterns. On the other hand, this conjecture also indirectly assumes that even a step further is possible to gain different and more specific understandings. In spite of concealing the difficulties we had encountered, we tried to learn about them and we gained useful outcomes that could be the basis for future studies. Without underrating the importance of results at global and, as in this case, at regional scales that provide a general-picture perspective, we argue that finer analyses (e.g. at biogeographical subsectors and biodiversity nano-hotspots scales), such as ecological analyses and identification of cost effective conservation areas, should be recommendable in some studies on extremely narrow taxa.

According to the idea that all researches on threatened and/or uncommon species distribution patterns along environmental gradients have the ultimate goal of conservation, we emphasise the importance of the following points:

1. Spatial scales should be also related to the distributional range of the study species. Indeed, although studies in Sardinia are usually conceived at 'regional scale', this research on endemic species, which often occur only in few 1-km grid cells, could be otherwise defined at 'macro-scale'.

2. According to the first point, our results are more similar to global scale results (that provide a general-picture perspective) rather than results at local scale (more useful for concrete conservation activities).

3. Although we underline the relevant continuous improvement in the availability and quality of human-related and environmental data, we argue that for some specific issues, such as the conservation planning of narrow species, the empirical researches are the best solution, despite of their costs.

4. According to previous authors (e.g. Bacchetta et al. 2012; Diekmann et al. 2015; Rossi et al. 2015), political decisions on conservation planning should be taken at regional level. However, target species have in most cases such a restricted distribution that very detailed studies, involving local researchers, authorities and stakeholders, are necessary for an effective conservation management.

References

- Ajbilou R, Marañón T, Arroyo J (2006) Ecological and biogeographical analyses of Mediterranean forests of northern Morocco. Acta Oecologica 29: 104-113.
- Ackerly DD (2009) Evolution, origin and age of lineages in the Californian and Mediterranean floras. Journal of Biogeography 36: 1221-1233.
- Araújo MB (2003) The coincidence of people and biodiversity in Europe. Global Ecology and Biogeography 12: 5-12.
- Bacchetta G, Bagella S, Biondi E, Farris E, Filigheddu R, Mossa L (2009) Vegetazione forestale e serie di vegetazione della Sardegna (con rappresentazione cartografica alla scala 1:350.000). Fitosociologia 46. 3-82.
- Bacchetta G, Fenu G, Mattana E (2012) A Checklist of the Exclusive Vascular Flora of Sardinia with Priority Rankings for Conservation. Anales del Jardín Botánico de Madrid 69: 81-89.
- Balmford A (1996) Extinction filters and current resilience: the significance of past selection pressures for conservation biology. Trends of Ecology and Evolution 11: 193-196.
- Barbosa AM, Brown JA, Jiménez-Valverde A, Real R (2014) modEvA: Model Evaluation and Analysis. R package, version 1.1.
- Birnbaum P, Ibanez T, Pouteau R, Vandrot H, Hequet V, Blanchard E, Jaffré T (2015) Environmental correlates for tree occurrences, species distribution and richness on a high-elevation tropical island. AoB Plants 7: plv075.
- Brown JH (1995) Macroecology. The University of Chicago Press, Chicago.
- Canu S., Rosati L., Fiori M., Motroni A., Filigheddu R., Farris, E. (2015) Bioclimate map of Sardinia (Italy). Journal of Maps 11: 711-718.
- Cañadas EM, Fenu G, Peñas J, Lorite J, Mattana E, Bacchetta G (2014) Hotspots within hotspots: endemic plant richness, environmental drivers, and implications for conservation. Biological Conservation 170: 282-291.
- Caperta AD, Espírito-Santo MD, Silva V, Ferreira A, Paes AP, Róis AS, Costa JC, Arsénio P (2014) Habitat specificity of a threatened and endemic, cliff-dwelling halophyte. AoB Plants 6: plu032.
- Carmignani L, Oggiano G, Funedda A, Conti P, Pasci S (2016) The geological map of Sardinia (Italy) at 1:250,000 scale. Journal of Maps 12: 826-835.

- Céspedes B, Luna B, Pérez B, Urbieta IR, Moreno JM (2014) Burning season effects on the short-term postfire vegetation dynamics of a Mediterranean heathland. Applied Vegetation Science 17: 86-96.
- Cogoni D, Mattana E, Fenu G, Bacchetta G (2012) From seed to seedling: A critical transitional stage for the Mediterranean psammophilous species *Dianthus morisianus* (Caryophyllaceae). Plant Biosystems 146: 910-917.
- Concepción ED, Moretti M, Altermatt F, Nobis MP, Obrist MK (2015) Impacts of urbanisation on biodiversity: the role of species mobility, degree of specialisation and spatial scale. Oikos 124: 1571-1582.
- Conti F, Alessandrini A, Bacchetta G, Banfi E, Barberis G, Bartolucci F, Bernardo L, et al. (2007) Integrazioni alla checklist della flora vascolare italiana [Supplements of the checklist of Italian vascular flora]. Natura Vicentina 10: 5-74.
- Diekmann M, Michaelis J, Pannek A (2015) Know your limits-the need for better data on species responses to soil variables. Basic and Applied Ecology 16. 563-572.
- Feeley KJ, Silman MR (2010) Modelling the responses of Andean and Amazonian plant species to climate change: the effects of georeferencing errors and the importance of data filtering. Journal of Biogeography 37: 733-740.
- Fenu G, Mattana E, Congiu A, Bacchetta G (2010) The endemic vascular flora of Supramontes (Sardinia), a priority plant conservation area. Candollea 65: 347-358.
- Fenu G, Cogoni D, Ulian T, Bacchetta G (2013) The impact of human trampling on a threatened coastal Mediterranean plant: The case of *Anchusa littorea* Moris (Boraginaceae). Flora 208: 104-110.
- Fenu G, Fois M, Cañadas EM, Bacchetta G (2014) Using endemic-plant distribution, geology and geomorphology in biogeography: the case of Sardinia (Mediterranean Basin). Systematics and Biodiversity 12: 181-193.
- Fenu G., Cogoni D., Sulis E., Bacchetta, G. (2015) Ecological response to human trampling and conservation status of *Helianthemum caput-felis* (Cistaceae) at the eastern periphery of its range. Acta Botanica Gallica 162: 191-201.
- Fløjgaard C., Normand S., Skov F., Svenning J.C. (2011) Deconstructing the mammal species richness pattern in Europe–towards an understanding of the relative importance of climate, biogeographic history, habitat heterogeneity and humans. Global Ecology and Biogeography 20: 218-230.
- Fox, J. (2010) Polycor: Polychoric and Polyserial Correlations. R package version 0.7-8. Available at: http://CRAN. R-project. org/package= polycor (accessed 21 June 2015)
- Gentili R, Bacchetta G, Fenu G, Cogoni D, Abeli T, Rossi G, Salvatore MC, Baroni C, Citterio S (2015) From cold to warm-stage refugia for boreo-alpine plants in southern European and Mediterranean mountains: the last chance to survive or an opportunity for speciation? Biodiversity 16: 247-261.
- Grill A., Crnjar R., Casula P., Menken, S. (2002) Applying the IUCN threat categories to island endemics: Sardinian butterflies (Italy). Journal for Nature Conservation 10: 51-60.
- Grömping U. (2006) Relative importance for linear regression in R: the package relaimpo. Journal of statistical software 17: 1-27.

- Guisan A, Zimmermann NE (2000) Predictive habitat distribution models in ecology. Ecological modelling 135: 147-186.
- Harrison S, Viers JH, Thorne JH, Grace JB (2008) Favorable environments and the persistence of naturally rare species. Conservation Letters 1: 65-74.
- Hijmans RJ, Cameron SE, Parra JL, Jones PG, Jarvis A (2005) Very high resolution interpolated climate surfaces for global land areas. International Journal of Climatology 25: 1965-1978.
- Irl SDH, Harter DEV, Steinbauer MJ, Gallego Puyol D, Fernández-Palacios JM, Jentsch A, Beierkuhnlein C (2015) Climate vs. topography – spatial patterns of plant species diversity and endemism on a high-elevation island. Journal of Ecology 103: 1621-1633.
- Kier G, Kreft H, Lee TM, Jetz W, Ibisch PL, Nowicki C, Mutke J, Barthlott W (2009) A global assessment of endemism and species richness across island and mainland regions. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 106: 9322-9327.

Körner C (2007) The use of 'altitude' in ecological research. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 22: 569-574.

- Laffan SW, Crisp MD (2003) Assessing endemism at multiple spatial scales, with an example from the Australian vascular flora. Journal of Biogeography 30: 511-520.
- Lecis R, Norris K (2004) Population genetic diversity of the endemic Sardinian newt Euproctus platycephalus: implications for conservation. Biological Conservation 119: 263-270.
- Legendre P (2008) Studying beta diversity: ecological variation partitioning by multiple regression and canonical analysis. Journal of Plant Ecology 1: 3-8.
- Mansion G, Rosenbaum G, Schoenenberger N, Bacchetta G, Rosselló JA, Conti E (2008) Phylogenetic analysis informed by geological history supports multiple, sequential invasions of the Mediterranean Basin by the angiosperm family Araceae. Systematic Biology 57: 269-285.
- Médail F, Quézel P (1997) Hot-spots analysis for conservation of plant biodiversity in the Mediterranean Basin. Annals of the Missouri Botanical Garden 84: 112-127.
- Millington JD, Perry GL (2011) Multi-Model Inference in Biogeography. Geography Compass 5: 448-463.
- Ohlemüller R, Anderson BJ, Araújo MB, Butchart SH, Kudrna O, Ridgely RS, Thomas CD (2008) The coincidence of climatic and species rarity: high risk to small-range species from climate change. Biology Letters 4: 568-572.
- Orme CDL, Davies RG, Burgess M, Eigenbrod F, Pickup N, Olson VA, Webster AJ, et al. (2005) Global hotspots of species richness are not congruent with endemism or threat. Nature 436: 1016-1019.
- Pausas JG, Austin MP (2001) Patterns of plant species richness in relation to different environments: an appraisal. Journal of Vegetation Science 12: 153-166.
- Pisanu S, Farris E, Filigheddu R, García MB (2012) Demographic effects of large, introduced herbivores on a long-lived endemic plant. Plant Ecology 213: 1543-1553.
- R Core Team (2014) R: a language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna.

- Rossi G, Orsenigo S, Montagnani C, Fenu G, Gargano D, Peruzzi L, Wagensommer RP, et al. (2015) Is legal protection sufficient to ensure plant conservation? The Italian Red List of policy species as a case study. Oryx 50: 431-436.
- Smiraglia D, Capotorti G, Guida D, Mollo B, Siervo V, Blasi C (2013) Land units map of Italy. Journal of Maps 9: 239-244.
- Steinbauer MJ, Irl SD, Beierkuhnlein C (2013) Elevation-driven ecological isolation promotes diversification on Mediterranean islands. Acta Oecologica 47: 52-56.
- Stuessy TF, Jakubowsky G, Gómez RS, Pfosser M, Schlüter PM, Fer T, Sun B, Kato H (2006) Anagenetic evolution in island plants. Journal of Biogeography 33: 1259-1265.
- Suc JP (1984) Origin and evolution of the Mediterranean vegetation and climate in Europe. Nature 307: 429-432.
- Tanaka T, Sato T (2014) Species richness of seed plants and ferns along a temperate elevational gradient in central Japan. Plant Ecology 215: 1299-1311.
- Thompson JD (2005) Plant evolution in the Mediterranean. Oxford University Press, Oxford (UK).
- Trigas P, Tsiftsis S, Tsiripidis I, Iatrou G (2012) Distribution patterns and conservation perspectives of the endemic flora of Peloponnese (Greece). Folia Geobotanica 47: 421-439.
- Trigas P, Panitsa M, Tsiftsis S (2013) Elevational gradient of vascular plant species richness and endemism in Crete–the effect of post-isolation mountain uplift on a continental island system. PLoS One 8: e59425.
- Tzedakis PC, Lawson IT, Frogley MR, Hewitt GM, Preece RC (2002) Buffered tree population changes in a Quaternary refugium: evolutionary implications. Science 297: 2044.
- Vásquez-Morales SG, Téllez-Valdés O, del Rosario Pineda-López M, Sánchez-Velásquez LR, Flores-Estevez N, Viveros-Viveros H (2014) Effect of climate change on the distribution of Magnolia schiedeana: a threatened species. Botanical Sciences 92: 575-585.
- Vogiatzakis IN, Pungetti G, Mannion A (2008) *Mediterranean Island Landscapes: Natural and Cultural Approaches.* Springer, Netherlands.
- Weisberg S (1980) Applied Linear Regression. Wiley, New York.
- [WCS and CIESIN] Wildlife Conservation Society (WCS) and Center for International Earth Science Information Network (CIESIN) (2005) Last of the Wild Project, Version 2, 2005 (LWP-2): Global Human Influence Index (HII) Dataset (Geographic). Palisades, NY: NASA Socioeconomic Data and Applications Center (SEDAC). Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.7927/H4BP00QC.

CHAPTER III

Using extinctions in species distribution models to evaluate and predict threats: a contribution to the plant conservation planning in the Island of Sardinia

Mauro Fois 1 Gianluigi Bacchetta 1 Alba Cuena-Lombraña 1 Donatella Cogoni 1 Maria Silvia Pinna 1 Giuseppe Fenu 2

 Centro Conservazione Biodiversità (CCB), Dipartimento di Scienze della Vita e dell'Ambiente Università degli Studi di Cagliari, Cagliari, Italia;
 Dipartimento di Biologia Ambientale Sapienza Università di Roma, Roma, Italia

This research is currently under review

Contribution to the project: I leaded all the analyses and the preparation of the manuscript. Giuseppe Fenu and I conceived the study design. All the other authors contributed for the data collection and revision of the manuscript.

Abstract

Recent extinction rates suggest that humans are now causing the sixth mass extinction, and the Mediterranean islands are at the forefront of many of the environmental issues involved. This study provides an alternative approach for investigating documented local plant extinctions that occurred in Sardinia (W-Mediterranean Basin) during the last half century. A total of 190 local extinctions of 62 plant species were used to investigate the independent effects of eight ecological and anthropogenic variables and to model the areas of potential extinctions where plant conservation efforts could be focused. In most of cases, both anthropogenic and environmental factors explained local extinctions. Furthermore, areas potentially rich in species with conservation interest, but which are particularly anthropized, were highlighted by our analysis. Building upon this practical case study in Sardinia, this paper suggests a reproducible, operational framework to analyse which extinction factors may play an important role in similar contexts and where they might occur.

Keywords: Drivers of extinctions; Generalized Linear Models; Human influence; Mediterranean island flora; Random Forest

1. Introduction

Although extinction is a recurrent evolutionary phenomenon, it does not proceed at the same pace at all times (Nakamura et al. 2013). Whilst a relatively low number of species usually become extinct during any given time span (background extinctions), there are periods during which a large proportion of biota is exterminated in a very short period in a geological timescale (mass extinctions; Nakamura et al. 2013). In terrestrial groups, estimates of recent extinction rates are between 100 and 1000 times greater than the long- term global average derived from geological records (May et al. 1995). In addition, numbers of documented extinction are likely to be serious underestimates because most species are still unknown (Joppa et al. 2010; Barnosky et al. 2011). Several researchers (e.g. May et al. 1995; Joppa et al. 2010; Nakamura et al. 2013) thus suggest that humans are now causing the sixth mass extinction through co-opting resources, fragmenting habitats, introducing nonnative species, polluting, killing species directly and inducing climate change (Barnosky et al. 2011). In this context, there is an increasing need to find innovative tools to improve the effectiveness of biodiversity conservation.

One of the most common approaches in this sense is to model the presence or range of key species using remote data. These methods are widely used for a variety of reasons, including the high availability of remote sensing data and because these can be used to predict how target species may respond to changes in climate or land use (Buckland and Elston 1993). Furthermore, predictions of Species Distribution Models (SDMs) can sometimes reveal additional populations of threatened species (e.g. Alfaro-Saiz et al. 2014; Fois et al. 2015) or guide the management of protected areas or other environments (e.g. Fois et al. 2016; Kaky and Gilbert 2016). Increasingly, there is a need to use environmental data to identify those areas that might be candidate locations for species translocations (e.g. López-Tirado and Hidalgo 2015; Fois et al. 2016). However, despite their usefulness and large applicability, to our knowledge there are no examples of distribution models that use local extinctions in the Mediterranean territories. This is mainly due to a general lack of detailed information about where these extinctions have occurred (Greuter 1994; Domina et al. 2015).

Mediterranean islands provide a fascinating framework for studying the impact of human activity on biodiversity. With about 10,000 islands and islets, 244 of which are inhabited (Pons et al. 2013), the Mediterranean Basin encompasses one of the world's largest archipelagoes (Pons et al. 2013). Some eastern Mediterranean Countries such as Greece and Croatia with ca. 1150 islands and islets (Nikolic et al. 2008; Iliadou et al. 2014), encompass a significant number of these islands; however, the western side includes the largest Mediterranean islands of Sicily, Sardinia and Corsica, as well as around 1100 islets (Pons et al. 2013). For historical and geographical reasons, but also due to the particular biotic interactions among species, the particular Mediterranean insular conditions determine specific plant diversities and assemblages (Pons et al. 2013). Plant endemism in Mediterranean islands often reaches high levels, generally comprising between 10–12% of the total vascular flora (Pons et al. 2013; Fenu et al. 2014). In particular, the plant endemism rate is generally higher in mountain ranges and in satellite uninhabited islets of Sardinia, Corsica and Crete, where endemics represent about 35–40% of the vascular flora (Bocchieri 1998; Iliadou et al. 2014).

Plant diversity in Mediterranean insular territories shares its heritage with several human activities that have had profound consequences — often negative — on plant distribution and dynamics (Lavergne et al. 2005; Pungetti et al. 2008). In the Mediterranean Basin, climatic anomalies (e.g. López-Tirado and Hidalgo 2015; Kaky and Gilbert 2016) and human-related factors, such as human trampling and land use change (e.g. Lavergne et al. 2005; Fenu et al. 2013), have been identified as important drivers of local extinctions or population decreases in narrowly distributed plants; however, several data gaps still exist (Greuter 1994; Domina et al. 2015).

This study focused on local extinctions of vascular plants that occurred since 1960 on the island of Sardinia (W-Mediterranean Basin). An experimental approach was possible due to the unusual long-term, documented investigations of the island's flora. Indeed, many regional floras were published when environmental conditions were different; this has allowed authors to already discuss the local extinctions of specific areas such as the small satellite islets (Bocchieri 1998) and the north-western part of Sardinia (Bagella and Urbani 2006). The main aims of this study were: (1) to identify extinction locations of plant species of concern on Sardinia; (2) to investigate how important each considered variable was in determining local extinctions by measuring the relative influence of anthropogenic factors in relation to ecological constraints; (3) to explore the extinction pattern and to identify, by a novel application of SDMs, areas where plant extinctions may potentially occur. The utility of this approach was tested for localizing and mapping areas where anthropogenic and ecological drivers of local extinctions were most influential and where further investigations on extinction threats could be focused.

2. Methods

2.1 Study area

Sardinia and its ca. 399 satellite small islands cover 24,090 km² with a coastline of about 1900 km. The island is characterised by complex orography with plain, hilly and mountainous landscapes on different geological substrates. Due to its geographic position, it has a typically Mediterranean climate with dry and hot summers and relatively rainy and mild winters, with a temperate bioclimate only on the higher summits. These traits, in conjunction with prolonged isolation, are the main factors that promoted the speciation of endemic plants (Cañadas et al. 2014). The subsequent high proportion of endemic taxa (about 13% of the entire flora; Fenu et al. 2014) considerably increases, up to about 35%, on mountain peaks and uninhabited islets (Cañadas et al. 2014).

Sardinia is underpopulated compared to other Italian (and European) regions: it has a demographic density of 66 inhabitants per km², compared with an average of 194 persons per km² in the whole of Italy (ISTAT 2001). Nonetheless, the long human habitation has been pivotal in shaping the landscape and its plant diversity (Pungetti et al. 2008). Plant extinctions in Sardinia, as well as in the entire Mediterranean region, are bound to have occurred in historical times with the massive development of agriculture and the related significant environmental transformations. In particular, the island has undergone a transformation from the wilderness of its original Mediterranean habitats to an agricultural landscape with wheat fields in the plains, vineyards on

the slopes and pastoral land in the highlands (Pungetti et al. 2008). As on many other Mediterranean islands, industrial and seasonal (summertime) and local (coastal) tourist activities have also grown rapidly in recent decades in lowland plains and coastal areas (Pungetti et al. 2008).

2.2 Local extinctions and occurrence data

The study focused on a selected group of vascular plants with local biogeographical and/or conservation interest in Sardinia. In particular, plants of biogeographical interest were those endemic to the Sardo-Corsican biogeographical province (Fenu et al. 2014) and/or those plants that, for their geographical disjunction, are proved to be ecologically and/or genetically isolated. Plants of conservation interest were all those plant species listed, at least, as "Endangered" at regional and/or global level according to the IUCN classification (2016), and/or listed in International protection conventions (see Fenu et al. 2015 for the full list).

Information about both present occurrences and extinction localities was obtained from herbarium collections (CAG, CAT, FI, RO, SASSA, SS, TO) and available literature and was confirmed and implemented by unpublished field survey records of the authors. While the creation of the occurrences dataset consisted of updating datasets used in previous studies (e.g. Fenu et al. 2014; Fois et al. 2015), the extinction localities dataset was constructed *ad hoc* for this research. All reported extinctions of local floras (e.g. Bacchetta 2006; Pisanu et al. 2014), researches on floristic changes (e.g. Bocchieri 1998; Bagella and Urbani 2006) and conservation status assessments (e.g. Fenu et al. 2012; Fois et al. 2016) were taken into account. Further extinctions were directly recorded by the authors during the last 10 years through revisiting localities with reports of threatened plants. Using the framework of specific demographic studies (e.g. Morris and Doak 2002), localities with fewer than 20 reproductive individuals were considered to be sites of extinction and were included in these analyses. All distribution data were recorded within a grid of 1×1 km in GIS environment (Quantum GIS Development Team 2014). In the final database, the plants were categorised according to the Raunkiaer's life-form classification system (1934). The subdivisions of the Raunkiaer system are based on the place of the plant's growth-point during seasons with adverse conditions, reflecting the adaptation of plants to surviving unfavourable seasons (cold or dry seasons), and correlated with growth forms: therophytes (annual plant species), hemicryptophytes (perennial forbs and grasses), geophytes (perennial plants with bulbs, corms, or rhizomes), chamaephytes (semi-shrubs) and nanophanerophytes/phanerophytes (shrubs and trees).

Because altitude was one, if not the main, factor related to the distribution of several plant species in Sardinia (e.g. Cañadas et al. 2014; Fois et al. 2015), another subdivision was implemented according to altitudinal range, obtained using extrapolated mean values per 1 km² grid-cell: coastal (0–150 m asl), plains and hilly (10–800 m asl), mountainous (> 800 m asl) or widespread (with an altitudinal range larger than 1000 m).

2.3 Ecological and anthropogenic factors

Data used as explanatory variables in the extinction models were subdivided into two main categories: ecological and anthropogenic variables (see <u>Table 1</u> for a detailed description). The first group included two monthly mean climatic datasets (Bio7 and Bio15) for current conditions (~1950–2000) and three

geomorphological variables (Elev, Slope and Lith), extrapolated using a Digital Terrain Model (DTM) and from a simplified geological map of Sardinia (Fenu et al. 2014; Table 1). The anthropogenic factors were compiled from a free worldwide raster dataset called Human Influence Index (HII; WCS and CIESIN 2005), the summarised meters of streets per grid (Street) and the number of fires that occurred over a nine-year period (2005–2013; Fires). All variables were converted in raster format at the same 1 km² resolution of species data. Multicollinearity problems were tested by computing Variance Inflation Factors (VIFs; Marquardt 1970), which measure how strongly each predictor can be explained by the rest of the predictors, is based on the square of the multiple correlation coefficient (\mathbb{R}^2) resulting from regressing the predictor variable against all other predictor variables (Naimi and Araújo 2016). As a rule of thumb, a VIF > 10 signals that the model has a collinearity problem (Chatterjee and Hadi 2006). We used a stepwise procedure, implemented through the 'sdm' package (Naimi and Araújo 2016) in the R environment (version: 3.1.1; R Development Core Team 2014) to remove all variables with VIFs > 5, which was imposed as a precautionary threshold (<u>Table 1</u>).

Table 1. List of variables subdivided into Ecological (E) or Anthropogenic (A) and their respective source are reported. Problems related to collinearity were avoided removing factors with Variance Inflation Factors (VIFs) > 5.

	E/A	Information	VIF	Source
Bio7	Е	Temperature Annual Range	1.38	Hijmans et al. 2005
Bio15	Е	Precipitation Seasonality	1.63	See above
Elev	Е	Average of values obtained by a 100m DTM	1.97	http://www.sardegnageoportale.it
Slope	Е	Average of values obtained by a 100m DTM	1.61	See above
Lith	Е	Six classes of geological types adapted from the 1:25,000 map of geology according to the plant-soil requirements: (1) Quaternary sedimentary, (2) Tertiary limestone, (3) Tertiary volcanic, (4) Mesozoic limestone, (5) Paleozoic metamorphic outcrops and (6) Paleozoic intrusive outcrops	1.23	See above
HII	А	Created from nine global data layers covering human population pressure (population density), human land use and infrastructure (built-up areas, night-time lights, land use/land cover), and human access (coastlines, roads, railroads, navigable rivers)	1.42	WCS & CIESIN 2005
Street	А	Computed by a shapefile of streets networks	1.17	http://www.sardegnageoportale.it
Fires	А	Computed by nine shape polygon files (one per year) of burned areas	1.18	See above

2.4 Evaluation of variable importance

The effect of each independent variable was tested by means of Generalized Linear Models (GLMs) using the logistic (0: extant locations; 1: extinct locations) as a link function and the binomial as an error distribution (Carrete et al. 2007). We performed a hierarchical partitioning analysis (package 'hier.part'; Walsh and Mac Nally 2013) in R environment (version: 3.1.1; R Development Core Team 2014) to estimate the independent effect of each factor on determining local extinctions. This process involved computing the increase in the fit

(measured as deviance explained) of all models with a particular variable compared with the equivalent model without that variable. In this way, multicollinearity problems that are effectively ignored by using any one-model technique are likely to be alleviated (Mac Nally 2000). The size of the individual effect of each variable (percentage of independent effect) was used as a criterion for ranking and deriving conservation extinction risks. We assumed only variables with a percentage of independent effect > 10% (Mac Nally 2000) as possible cause of extinctions. Analyses were repeated for each taxon and then averaged according to life form and altitudinal ranges classifications. If no variables satisfied this criterion, local extinctions were considered stochastic. After selecting the most important factors driving the extinctions of each taxon, the respective range values of occurrences and extinctions were compared.

2.5 Procedures, evaluation and ensemble of distribution models

The same binary form of extinct (1) and extant (0) records was applied to predict potential areas where local extinctions may occur. Species with only one extinction event and/or less than three occurrence records were excluded from these analyses due to their low reliability (van Proosdij et al. 2015). In addition, only extinction causes highlighted according to their variable importance (independent effect > 10%) were employed in each species-specific model.

Generalized Linear Model (GLM) and Random Forest (RF) presence-absence methods were used to model plant extinctions as the basis of a final mean ensemble method (Araújo and New 2007; Marmion et al. 2009). These techniques, widely used to model species distributions and capable of modelling nonlinear functions (Franklin 2010), were implemented by using the 'sdm' package (Naimi and Araújo 2016). This package is an integrated framework that enables multiple modelling techniques to be fitted and compared simultaneously (Naimi and Araújo 2016). Settings implemented by the 'sdm' R package were applied by default. In particular, GLM with logistic link function and RF models with 500 trees were used.

For each model, we used 10-fold cross validations to give a more robust estimate of predictive performance. For each cross validation iteration, 70% and 30% of the data were randomly selected for use as training and testing datasets, respectively (Elith et al. 2011). Model performance was determined by calculating the Area Under the Curve of a receiver operating characteristic plot (AUC; Fielding and Bell 1997) and the True Skill Statistic (TSS; Allouche et al. 2006) using the model validation data set. Results were averaged among 10 replicates per modelling technique.

The final extinction model for each species was calculated as the mean value of the outputs of all single runs. This consensus approach has recently been applied in broad-scale conservation studies and is based on the idea that different predictions are copies of possible states of real distributions and their ensemble will result in a more accurate prediction (Marmion et al. 2009). In addition, this allows a comparison of the methods' predictive ability and a quantification of uncertainties deriving from the choice of the modelling approach (Marmion et al. 2009; Naimi and Araújo 2016). The type of output provided varied in relation to the modelling technique used. The 'sdm' package enabled different predictions to be standardised in a continuous index of probability, ranging from 0 (low probability of extinction) to 1 (high probability of extinction). The outputs

used for the ensemble were at least satisfactorily (AUC > 0.7 and TSS > 0.3; Heikkinen et al. 2012) predicted by the models.

The final result was thus obtained by merging all species-specific outputs (if satisfactory) with the 'merge' function of raster R package (Hijmans et al. 2015) and plotted in GIS environment (Quantum GIS Development Team 2014) in order to graphically depict the areas of conservation interest.

3. Results

A total of 62 vascular plant species (for 190 extinction events and 2357 occurrence records) were analysed; 39 of these plant species were considered to have both conservation and biogeographical interest, while only 10 and 13 plant species were considered to have only biogeographical or conservation interest, respectively. These 62 plant species included 10 therophytes, 19 hemicryptophytes, nine geophytes, 14 chamaephytes and 10 nanophanerophytes/phanerophytes. Regarding their altitudinal range, the plant species were subdivided into coastal (18 species), plains and hilly (12 species), mountainous (four species) and widespread (14 species).

3.1 Evaluation of variable importance

Both ecological and anthropogenic factors explained the local extinctions of 34 plant species, whereas in only 14 and five cases, respectively, did ecological or anthropogenic factors exclusively explain extinctions. Six cases were assumed to be stochastic.



Figure 1 Scatterplots of the percentage of independent effect of each variable (BIO7 = temperature annual range; BIO15 = precipitation seasonality; Lith = lithology; Elev = elevation; Slope = morphological steepness; Fire = number of fires occurred from 2005 to 2013; HII = Human Influence Index; Street = meters of streets per grid; see Table 1 for further details) and the mean of ecological (ECOL) and anthropogenic (ANTROP) groups. Values were the average of each model obtained from the 62 vascular plants analysed. These were considered all together (ALL) and also subdivided according to the life forms proposed by Raunkiaer (1934) and altitudinal ranges.

Ecological factors fairly equally influenced extinctions among life forms and altitudinal ranges. The only exceptions were plants with a wide altitudinal range, the influence of which was generally considered to be
stochastic (Fig. 1). Otherwise, the influence of anthropogenic factors was greater for therophytes, chamaephytes and nanophanerophytes/phanerophytes, especially in coastal and plains/hilly localities (Fig. 1). If all analysed plant species were considered together, ecological factors (in particular temperature annual range and precipitation seasonality) explained local extinctions more than anthropogenic factors (Fig. 1).

3.2 Model evaluation and ensemble forecasting

Extinction distribution models were implemented for 101 extinction localities of 32 plant species. Model performances were generally high both in terms of AUC and TSS values. Nonetheless, the ensemble of RF and GLM algorithms were not used in nine cases because one of these two approaches did not satisfy the AUC (> 0.7) and TSS (> 0.3) thresholds; in only two cases did neither algorithm satisfy the criteria.

The final map, obtained by merging the 30 species-specific outputs, highlighted the areas where drivers of plant extinctions should be more influential. The probability of extinction was higher (> 0.4) along the coast and in plans areas (Fig. 2).



Figure 2. Average map of 101 local extinction cases per 32 singularly modelled plant species (A). Values from 0 to 1 measured the probabilities of extinction in all the Sardinian territory. Localities of extinction used are reported on the right (B).

4. Discussion

Despite the importance of disentangling the causes of recent extinctions, researchers have faced many difficulties in finding correlations between extinction events and anthropogenic/ecological factors. This is mainly due to the unavailability of historical information on plant occurrences and/or extinctions (Greuter 1994) and because extinctions are sometimes caused by stochastic events and/or to the combined effects of many factors (Renton et al. 2014). For these reasons, large-scale researches on extinctions are barely feasible, but similar studies can be carried out only for small and well-delineated areas, such as Mediterranean islands, which are historically well known from a plant diversity and floristic viewpoint. Nonetheless, we argue that the results obtained for our specific case could reflect the extinction patterns of similar contexts, such as other coastal areas of the Mediterranean or other regions with high endemicity combined with long histories of human-induced transformations.

According to other studies in the Mediterranean context (e.g. Lavergne et al. 2005; Fenu et al. 2013), both anthropogenic and environmental variables concurred to explain extinctions, and they also explain the distribution of endangered coastal plant species in Sardinia. Although ecological factors generally explained local extinctions more than anthropogenic factors, the independent effect of each factor considerably varied among life forms and altitude ranges. Such differences confirmed the necessity of supporting general overviews by detailed studies, since species- or habitat-specific results are sometimes in contrast with the general trend.

Regarding life forms, the effect of anthropogenic factors was less strong for geophyte and chamaephyte extinctions than for therophytes, hemicryptophytes and nanophanerophytes/phanerophytes. Geophytes and chamaephytes have previously been recognised as two of the plant forms most resistant to fires, trampling and grazing (Pignatti et al. 2002). Although the degree of sensitivity to anthropogenic factors was difficult to determine in our analyses, the independent effect of each variable implicitly suggests different degrees of sensitivity between life forms. The HII, which is a sum of many anthropogenic factors, was likely to be a finer measure of even low intensity disturbances than the summarised meters of streets per grid (Street), which accounted for a more destructive level of disturbances. This could explain why even a low intensity disturbance, such as the human trampling, was an influential factor for many coastal endangered hemicryptophytes, such as Anchusa crispa (Bacchetta et al. 2008) and Astragalus maritimus (Bacchetta et al. 2011), while coastal nanophanerophytes and phanerophytes were only influenced by more intense disturbances, often connected to the development of infrastructure (Tzanopoulos et al. 2005). The frequency of fires (Fires) only explained extinction events for therophytes. Although covers of annual plant communities generally increase with human disturbance (Pignatti et al. 2002), Mediterranean endemic and specialist therophytes are likely to have a lower tolerance to competition than endemic and specialist perennial life forms (Imbert et al. 2011; Fenu et al. 2013). This competition is particularly important for annual species in soil seed banks, where burning events often cause a reduction in seed bank diversity, benefiting perennial life forms and widespread and/or pioneer plants (Torres et al. 2012). Hence, we suggest that the fire could have a particular negative influence on less competitive species, such as the endemic and specialist therophytes.

The influence of ecological factors, which are often complementary to and/or consequences of anthropogenic activities (Lavergne et al. 2005; Renton et al. 2014) was similar among species altitudinal ranges, with the exception of wide-ranging species. According to previous research (e.g. Imbert et al. 2011; Renton et al. 2014; Kaky and Gilbert 2016), plants with a wide distribution and ecological range are less prone to suffer from climatic changes than those which occur only in specific environments such as coastal environments and Mediterranean mountains. This discussion regarding species with narrow ecological requirements could also be applied to explain the influence of lithology (Lith), which is especially characteristic in geophytes, including orchids (Djordjević et al. 2014) and many perennial endemics such as *taxa* belonging to the genus *Ribes* in Sardinia (Fenu et al. 2012).

The areas highlighted by averaging all modelled extinction cases were characterised by land use change from semi-natural into urbanised landscapes that occurred in recent decades (Zoppi and Lai 2012). This was mainly a consequence of industrial settlements (e.g. in the north-western and south-western coasts of Porto Torres and Portoscuso, respectively) and increasing tourism development along the rest of the coast. Otherwise, most similar neighbouring environments were considered important areas for plant conservation, owing to their high number of endemic and/or threatened plant species (Fenu et al. 2014). This result aligned with our expectations due to the implicit ecological information contained in the modelled extinction localities of the analysed endemic and endangered species.

The idea of this research was to treat occurrence data in an experimental way. Indeed, the common usage of presence data in SDMs was in this case replaced by extinction occurrences. Therefore, this approach could be defined as an "extinction" (and not "species") distribution model that underscored "potential threatened areas" instead of "potential niches". Therefore, the species-specific results usually obtained by environmental modelling could be extended in this case to more generalized results for potential areas of extinctions and thus threats, which refer not only to each singular specific case but to all taxa with a similar pattern and ecology. This potential is strengthened by averaging many cases that occurred in a diversified environment (from coastal to mountainous and from rural to semi-urban areas). To our knowledge, no scholars have used a similar methodological approach; hence, at this stage, comparisons with our results are not possible.

Although correlation does not imply causation, our stepwise procedure of investigating drivers of extinctions has suggested further insights regarding how and where extinctions may occur in Sardinia. Instead of representing the mere pattern of recorded extinctions, our resulting map allowed to be highlighted also those vulnerable areas that are probably not sufficiently investigated until now and where further populations that are extinct or at the brink of extinction could be thus found. In other words, the threatened areas identified by our study should not simply be considered "loser zones". Conversely, these should be considered areas where much more interesting work, such as ecological analyses and conservation activities, could be focused.

Because part of our analysis used an experimental approach, we have a special interest in sharing the results of this research in order to compare our results with those of different species and/or in other environmental conditions. As information about even recent extinctions is seldom reported in the literature, only further investigations and comparison could enhance the current state of the art about the main reasons for recent extinctions, which are often based on suppositions and underestimations (Joppa et al. 2010; Barnosky et al. 2011). Furthermore, this research provides a general perspective that should be implemented through more focused investigations of each analysed species.

Acknowledgements

We are grateful to Angelino Congiu, Giacomo Calvia and Giuliano Mereu for providing information on local extinctions and two anonymous reviewers for their constructive comments.

References

- Alfaro-Saiz E, García-González ME, del Río S, Penas Á, Rodríguez A, Alonso-Redondo R (2014) Incorporating bioclimatic and biogeographic data in the construction of species distribution models in order to prioritize searches for new populations of threatened flora. Plant Biosystems 149: 827-837.
- Allouche O, Tsoar A, Kadmon R (2006) Assessing the accuracy of species distribution models: prevalence, kappa and the true skill statistic (TSS). Journal of Applied Ecology 43: 1223-1232.
- Araújo MB, New M (2007) Ensemble forecasting of species distributions. Trends in Ecology and Evolution 22: 42-47.
- Bacchetta G (2006) La flora del Sulcis (Sardegna Sud-Occidentale, Italia). Guineana 12: 1-350.
- Bacchetta G, Coppi A, Pontecorvo C, Selvi F (2008) Systematics, phylogenetic relationships and conservation of the taxa of *Anchusa* (Boraginaceae) endemic to Sardinia (Italy). Systematics and Biodiversity 6: 161-174.
- Bacchetta G, Fenu G, Mattana E, Pontecorvo C (2011) Ecological remarks on *Astragalus maritimus* and *A. verrucosus*, two threatened exclusive endemic species of Sardinia. Acta Botanica Gallica 158: 79-91.
- Bagella S, Urbani M (2006) Some remarks on the flora and land use in North-Western Sardinia. Bocconea 19: 223-232.
- Barnosky AD, Matzke N, Tomiya S, Wongan GOU, Quental B, Marshall TBC, Mersey B (2011) Has the Earth/'s sixth mass extinction already arrived? Nature 471: 51-57.
- Bocchieri E (1998) On the failure to find plants on some minor islands of Sardinia. Flora Mediterranea 8: 197-212.
- Buckland ST, Elston DA (1993) Empirical models for the spatial distribution of wildlife. Journal of Applied Ecology 30: 478-495.
- Cañadas EM, Fenu G, Peñas J, Lorite J, Mattana E, Bacchetta G (2014) Hotspots within hotspots: endemic plant richness, environmental drivers, and implications for conservation. Biological Conservation 170: 282–291.
- Carrete M, Grande JM, Tella JL, Sánchez-Zapata JA, Donázar JA, Díaz-Delgado R, Romo A (2007) Habitat, human pressure, and social behavior: partialling out factors affecting large-scale territory extinction in an endangered vulture. Biological Conservation 136: 143-154.
- Chatterjee S, Hadi AS (2006) *Simple Linear Regression. In: Regression Analysis by Example*, ed. John Wiley and Sons, pp 21-51. Hoboken, NJ, USA: Fourth Edition Inc.

- Djordjević V, Tsiftsis S, Lakušić D, Stevanović V (2014) Niche analysis of orchids of serpentine and nonserpentine areas: Implications for conservation. Plant Biosystems 150: 710-719.
- Domina G, Bazan G, Campisi P, Greuter W (2015) Taxonomy and conservation in Higher Plants and Bryophytes in the Mediterranean Area. Biodiversity Journal 6: 197-204.
- Elith J, Phillips SJ, Hastie T, Dudík M, Chee YE, Yates CJ (2011) A statistical explanation of MaxEnt for ecologists. Diversity and Distributions 17: 43-57.
- Fenu G, Cogoni D, Ulian T, Bacchetta G (2013) The impact of human trampling on a threatened coastal Mediterranean plant: The case of *Anchusa littorea* Moris (Boraginaceae). Flora 208. 104-110.
- Fenu G, Fois M, Cañadas EM, Bacchetta G (2014) Using endemic-plant distribution, geology and geomorphology in biogeography: the case of Sardinia (Mediterranean Basin). Systematics and Biodiversity 12: 181-193.
- Fenu G, Fois M, Cogoni D, Porceddu M, Pinna MS, Cuena-Lombraña A, Nebot A, Sulis E, Picciau R, Santo A, et al. (2015b) The Aichi Biodiversity Target 12 at regional level: an achievable goal? Biodiversity 16: 120-135.
- Fenu G, Mattana E, Bacchetta G (2012) Conservation of endemic insular plants: the genus *Ribes* L. (Grossulariaceae) in Sardinia. Oryx 46: 219-222.
- Fielding AH, Bell JF (1997) A review of methods for the assessment of prediction errors in conservation presence/absence models. Environmental Conservation 24: 38-49.
- Fois M, Cuena-Lombraña A, Fenu G, Cogoni D, Bacchetta G (2016) The reliability of conservation status assessments at regional level: Past, present and future perspectives on *Gentiana lutea* L. ssp. *lutea* in Sardinia. Journal for Nature Conservation 33: 1-9.
- Fois M, Fenu G, Cuena-Lombraña A, Cogoni D, Bacchetta G (2015) A practical method to speed up the discovery of unknown populations using Species Distribution Models. Journal for Nature Conservation 24: 42-48.
- Franklin J (2010) *Mapping species distributions: spatial inference and prediction*. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Greuter W (1994) Extinctions in Mediterranean areas. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences 344: 41-46.
- Heikkinen RK, Marmion M, Luoto M (2012) Does the interpolation accuracy of species distribution models come at the expense of transferability? Ecography 35: 276-288.
- Hijmans RJ, van Etten J, Mattiuzzi M, Sumner M, Greenberg JA, Lamigueiro OP, Bevan A, Racine EB, Shortridge A (2015) Package 'Raster'. URL https://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/raster/index.html
- Iliadou E, Kallimanis AS, Dimopoulos P, Panitsa M (2014) Comparing the two Greek archipelagos plant species diversity and endemism patterns highlight the importance of isolation and precipitation as biodiversity drivers. Journal of Biological Research-Thessaloniki 21: 16.

- Imbert E, Youssef S, Carbonell D, Baumel A (2011) Do endemic species always have a low competitive ability? A test for two Mediterranean plant species under controlled conditions. Journal of Plant Ecology 7: 403-412.
- ISTAT (2001) Popolazione per sesso, età e stato civile nelle province e nei grandi comuni: anno 2001.Stime regionali al 1.1.2001. Rome, Italy.
- IUCN (2016) The IUCN Red List of threatened species. Version 2015-4. [www.document]. URL http://www.iucnredlist.org
- Joppa LN, Roberts DL, Pimm SL (2010) How many species of flowering plants are there? Proceedings of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences: rspb.2010.1004.
- Kaky E, Gilbert F (2016) Using species distribution models to assess the importance of Egypt's protected areas for the conservation of medicinal plants. Journal of Arid Environments 135: 140-146.
- Lavergne S, Thuiller W, Molina J, Debussche M (2005) Environmental and human factors influencing rare plant local occurrence, extinction and persistence: a 115-year study in the Mediterranean region. Journal of Biogeography 32: 799-811.
- López-Tirado J, Hidalgo PJ (2015) Ecological niche modelling of three Mediterranean pine species in the south of Spain: a tool for afforestation/reforestation programs in the twenty-first century. New Forests 47: 411-429.
- Mac Nally R (2000) Regression and model-building in conservation biology, biogeography and ecology: the distinction between–and reconciliation of–'predictive' and 'explanatory' models. Biodiversity and Conservation 9: 655-671.
- Marmion M, Parviainen M, Luoto M, Heikkinen RK, Thuiller W (2009) Evaluation of consensus methods in predictive species distribution modelling. Diversity and Distributions 15: 59-69.
- Marquardt DW (1970) Generalized inverses, ridge regression, biased linear estimation, and nonlinear estimation. Technometrics 12: 591-612
- May RM, Lawton JH, Stork NE (1995) *Assessing extinction rates*. In: Extinction Rates, Lawton JH and May RM (editors), Oxford University Press, New York (NY), pp: 1-24.
- Morris WF, Doak DF (2002) *Quantitative conservation biology: the theory and practice of population viability analysis.* Sunderland, MA: Sinauer Associates.
- Naimi B, Araújo MB (2016) Sdm: a reproducible and extensible R platform for species distribution modelling. Ecography 39: 368-375
- Nakamura M, del Monte-Luna P, Lluch-Belda D, Lluch-Cota SE (2013) Statistical inference for extinction rates based on last sightings. Journal of Theoretical Biology 333: 166-173.
- Nikolić T, Antonić O, Alegro AL, Dobrović I, Bogdanović S, Liber Z, Rešetnik I (2008) Plant species diversity of Adriatic islands: An introductory survey. Plant Biosystems 142: 435-445.
- Pignatti E, Pignatti S, Ladd PG (2002) Comparison of ecosystems in the Mediterranean Basin and Western Australia. Plant Ecology 163: 177-186.

- Pisanu S, Farris E, Caria MC, Filigheddu RS, Urbani M., Bagella S (2014) Vegetation and plant landscape of Asinara National Park. Plant Sociology 51: 31-57.
- Pons EC, Clarisó IE, Casademont MC, Arguimbau PF (2013) *Islands and plants: preservation and understanding of flora on Mediterranean islands*. 2nd Botanical Conference in Menorca Proceedings and abstracts. Menorca, Spain: Colleciò Recerca.
- Proosdij AS, Sosef MS, Wieringa JJ, Raes N (2016) Minimum required number of specimen records to develop accurate species distribution models. Ecography 39: 542–552
- Pungetti G, Marini A, Vogiatzakis IN (2008) *Sardinia*. In: Mediterranean island landscapes: natural and cultural approaches (Vol. 9), Pungetti G and A.M. Mannion (edotors), Netherlands: Springer pp. 143-169.
- [QGIS] Quantum Gis Development Team (2014) Quantum GIS Geographic Information System. Open Source Geospatial Foundation Project. [cited 2016 Dec 23] Available online at http://qgis.osgeo.org

Raunkiaer C (1934) The Life Forms of Plants and Statistical Plant Geography. Clarendon Press, Oxford, UK

- Renton M, Shackelford N, Standish RJ (2014) How will climate variability interact with long-term climate change to affect the persistence of plant species in fragmented landscapes? Environmental Conservation 41: 110-121.
- R Core Team (2014) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL http://www.R-project.org
- Torres I, Urbieta IR, Moreno JM (2012) Vegetation and soil seed bank relationships across microhabitats in an abandoned *Quercus suber* parkland under simulated fire. Ecoscience 19: 1-10.
- Tzanopoulos J, Mitchley J, Pantis J (2005) Modelling the effects of human activity on the vegetation of a northeast Mediterranean island. Applied Vegetation Science 8: 27-38.
- Walsh C, Mac Nally R (2013) hier.part: Hierarchical Partitioning. R package version 1.0-4. URL http://cran.rproject.org
- Zoppi C, Lai S (2012) Empirical evidence on agricultural land-use change in Sardinia, Italy, from GIS-based analysis and a Tobit model. Cartographica 47: 211-227.

CHAPTER IV

Global analyses underrate part of the story: finding applicable results for the conservation planning of small Sardinian islets' flora

Mauro Fois 1 Giuseppe Fenu 2 Gianluigi Bacchetta 1 Centro Conservazione Biodiversità (CCB), Dipartimento di Scienze della Vita e dell'Ambiente
Università degli Studi di Cagliari, Cagliari, Italia;
Dipartimento di Biologia Ambientale
Sapienza Università di Roma, Roma, Italia

This research has been published in 2016 Biodiversity and Conservation **25**, 1091-1106 DOI: 10.1007/s10531-016-1110-1

Contribution to the project: I leaded the data collection, analyses and preparation of the manuscript. All the authors contributed for the study design and revision of the manuscript.

Abstract

Although many studies have addressed island biogeography, the biodiversity of very small islets has mostly been ignored due to the lack of high-resolution data. We analysed the vascular plant taxa distribution pattern of 81 satellite islets scattered around Sardinia, the second largest island in the Mediterranean Basin. Power models were used to determine the influence of environmental and anthropogenic factors on both endemic and non-endemic species richness. Analyses of the distribution pattern highlighted the high endemism rate in these islets. In addition, reliable results for conservation, such as correlations with land use diversity, climate and human presence, were found only when categorising the islets by their environmental characteristics instead of their geographical position. This study of a representative set of Mediterranean islets contributes to the knowledge base about the controversial role of very small islets in biological conservation. Large-scale analyses have often underrated their importance and we therefore suggest that local studies about their conservation planning are needed worldwide.

Keywords: Island biogeography; Biodiversity hotspots; Endemic plants; Species richness; Species-area relationships, Western Mediterranean Basin.

1. Introduction

Due to their apparent simplicity and discrete nature, islands have often been considered "natural laboratories" for studies on the genetics, biology, ecology and conservation of species (Greuter 1995; Henderson and Whittaker 2003). If the aim is conservation planning, preliminary studies focused on island species richness are appropriate ways to help maximize the effectiveness of conservation investments (Brooks et al. 2006). According to the theory of island biogeography (MacArthur and Wilson 1967), area is per se the most important explicative factor in species richness. Based on a very broad consensus of ecologists (e.g. MacArthur and Wilson 1967; Lomolino and Weiser 2001; Triantis and Sfenthourakis 2012), the basic species-area relationship illustrates that species richness increases with increasing island area but that the rate of increase slows for the larger islands. This relationship is plotted in arithmetic (un-transformed) space but can be linearised using log transformations to facilitate statistical analyses and to help visualise relationships over a broad range in island area (Lomolino and Weiser 2001). Following pioneering studies on island biogeography (Preston 1962; MacArthur and Wilson 1967), the so-called small island effect (SIE) was also depicted and described (Lomolino 2000). This theory highlights the vulnerability of small island species populations that tend to be composed of only a few individuals to stochastic extinctions. This partially explains the decline in the genetic variability of populations on small and isolated islets (Thompson 2005; Mameli et al. 2008; Herradine et al. 2015). Although some impacts on island biodiversity, such as human pressure (e.g. Caujapé-Castells et al. 2010; Fenu et al. 2013), climate change (e.g. Ricklefs and Lovette 1999; Bellard et al. 2014) and land use changes (e.g. Mangiacotti et al. 2013; Proença and Pereira 2013), have been widely documented, predictions about changes in species richness often reveal a degree of uncertainty related to the tendency to under-sample relatively small islands (Greuter 1995, 2001; Lomolino and Weiser 2001). For instance, Weigelt et al. (2013) found no environmental information for 1,509 of the 19,392 islands across the world with a surface area greater than 1 km². Regarding the Mediterranean Basin, the vascular plant species diversity of about 430 eastern Adriatic islands was until recently unknown (Nikolić et al. 2008). Otherwise, several studies in this area have disentangled these aspects at fine scale due to the exceptional concentration of endemic and endangered species (Médail and Quézel 1997) in a conspicuous and heterogeneous set of archipelagos and scattered islands. In particular, interesting findings were obtained in analyses of the Eastern Mediterranean islands. For instance, the ancient Greek word "choros" was used to define models of species richness improved by the incorporation of habitat diversity (Triantis et al. 2003). The validity of these models was also confirmed by further analyses of the plant diversity of very small Aegean islands (Panitsa et al. 2006). In addition, the influence of other aspects, such as elevation, distance to inhabited islands and the number of geological substrata, have been studied in several other analyses of the biodiversity of Aegean archipelagos (e.g. Kallimanis et al. 2010; Trigas et al. 2013). Other important aspects of island biogeography (e.g. SIE, human pressures and climate change effects) are more critical for conservation planning than the surface characteristics of islands (e.g. area, elevation) and the degree of isolation (e.g. distances from mainland, degree of nestedness), which are more applicable to disentangle phylogenetic theories. Otherwise, as Fernandes et al.

(2015) noticed, there are only a few references to biodiversity conservation applications in small islands compared to the number of ecological studies.

In this paper we analysed the species richness of vascular plants for 81 small satellite islets around Sardinia, the second largest island in the Mediterranean Basin. According to the European PIM initiative (http://www.initiative-pim.org), the Mediterranean Basin (2,969,000 km²) contains approximately 15,000 islands and islets. The Eastern side contains more islands than the Western side, but the latter contains the three bigger islands (Sicily, Sardinia and Corsica) and approximately 1100 minor islands. According to Bocchieri (1993), many of these minor islands (37% or 399 of the 1100 islands of Western Mediterranean Basin) are located off Sardinia. Therefore, this area can serve as a representative case of study of the Western Mediterranean Basin. Within the Mediterranean Basin biodiversity "mega hotspot" (Médail and Quézel 1997; Cañadas et al. 2014), some nested "macro hotspots" (e.g. the Tyrrhenian Islands) have been identified, which in turn contain the so-called "meso hotspots" (e.g. Sardinia; Cañadas et al. 2014), "micro hotspots" (e.g. the Supramontes region; Fenu et al. 2010) and "nano hotspots" (e.g. La Marmora Peak; Cañadas et al. 2014). The endemic vascular flora found there are mainly concentrated in scrubs, screes and rocky habitats (Thompson 2005; Fenu et al. 2014; Fois et al. 2015). Based on the latest assessment (Bocchieri 1998), the floristic diversity of the satellite Sardinian islets include approximately 1,200 vascular plant taxa distributed over a surface exceeding 275 km² (approximately 1% of the Sardinian surface). Thus, according to the last checklist of the Sardinian vascular flora (Conti et al. 2007), approximately 49% of the total flora is concentrated in only 1% of the overall Sardinian area. Regarding this high biodiversity richness (not only from a floristic perspective), approximately 75% of the surface of the satellite islets is rightly included as protected areas (Natural Parks and Sites of Community Importance). Nonetheless, local extinctions of 191 vascular plant taxa (including 10 endemics) on 18 islets belonging to three Sardinian sub-archipelagos (La Maddalena, Sulcis and Tavolara; see Bocchieri 1998 for details) have been documented in the last century.

Due to the conservation importance of these satellite islets, including very small ones, we wanted to investigate their biogeography of the Sardinian satellite islets by exploring the influence of both environmental and anthropic factors on the pattern of the Endemic Vascular Plant Richness (EVPR) and Total Vascular Plant Richness (TVPR). First, we subdivided the islets according to their surface characteristics instead of their geographical position (e.g. archipelagos). In this way, we tried to de-emphasise the "biogeographical factors", such as the area and degree of isolation, in order to obtain more applicable results for conservation planning, such as those relating to climate and human disturbance. In addition, we deepen our investigations of the conservation importance of these satellite islands by reporting which endemic plant taxa would suffer the most in terms of hypothetical extinctions on satellite islets.

2. Materials and methods

2.1 Study area and floristic data

According to Bocchieri (1993), there are 399 satellite islets off the coast of Sardinia (40°54'N and 9°35'E; Fig. 1a, b). This study informs about their highly diversified insular conditions resulting from different geographical patterns and the wide ranges of area (from the biggest islet of Sant'Antioco that is 109 km² to small ones that are only of few dozen square meters), elevation (from Tavolara at 565 m a.s.l. to flat islets of only a few meters), shape and lithology (intrusive and effusive igneous, sedimentary and metamorphic substrata). Because they lie on the same Cyrno-Sardinian tectonic microplate, they can all be considered continental islets. In addition, they can be subdivided into two categories according to their geological history: islets that were still connected to Sardinia during the late Pleistocene (with lower distance and elevation) and islets formed before 12,000 years ago (Ulzega 1995). Currently, the human population density in these islets is higher than in Sardinia (about 106 people/km²; data available at http://www.sardegnastatistiche.it) but is mainly concentrated on three islets (La Maddalena, Sant'Antioco and San Pietro). Traditional agricultural and pastoral activities are quite intense only on a few of the islets. Otherwise, fishing activities and tourism in particular are prevalent where legally permitted.

The comprehensive geodataset of all 2,494 Sardinian vascular plant taxa (including native and non-native species and subspecies; Conti et al. 2007) was divided into two groups: endemic and total, which determined our EVPR and TVPR, respectively. The checklist of vascular plant taxa endemic to Sardinia was based on Fenu et al. (2014) by selecting the 290 exclusive taxa of the biogeographic province. These species and subspecies are categorised into Sardinian (183 taxa), Sardo-Corsican (90 taxa), and plants also present in the Tuscan Archipelago (17 taxa). Information about the richness of this latter group (EVPR) on the islets was obtained from a geodatabase already developed by the same authors for the entire Sardinian territory that consists of approximately 60,000 data records obtained from seven herbarium collections (CAG, CAT, FI, RO, SASSA, SS, TO), the literature and unpublished field surveys sighting records based on fieldwork by the authors, between 2002 and 2015. Specifically, the dataset on satellite islets consists of 1,279 records obtained from the literature (768 records), herbarium collections (116 records) and field surveys sighting records (395). The richness of all vascular plants was recorded as number of taxa obtained using two steps: firstly, all bibliographic information was checked, and then all unpublished information obtained from the abovementioned sources was registered to update and integrated. Due to the complexity and lack of data, we chose to consider for our analyses only the 81 satellite islets that are home to a minimum of one endemic plant (Table 1).

Table 1 Richness of the Total (TVPR) and the Endemic Vascular Plants (EVPR) are listed for the 81 analysed islets that are home to a minimum of one endemic vascular plant taxon. Additional information is referring to the coordinates in meters (Univerlsal Trasverse Mercator system, ellipsoid WGS84) and the parameters used for the PCA analisys: Area (Area), Elevation (E), Steepness Index (SI) in angular degrees units and environmental diversity computed averaging the number of land uses and land units (H).

Group 1	Х	Y	TVPR	EVPR	Area (km ²)	E (m)	SI(°)	Н
I. S. Pietro	437398	4332624	580	60	51.0	211	3.0	21.5
I. S. Antioco	439574	4545181	672	42	109.5	273	2.6	31.0

I. Maddalena	534371	4564696	645	33	19.7	156	3.6	16.5
I. Caprera	538997	4562180	602	29	15.9	212	5.4	13.5
I. Asinara	439574	4545181	616	18	51.7	408	5.7	14.0
I. Budelli	529268	4570228	262	17	1.7	88	6.8	4.0
I. Spargi	528961	4565570	387	17	4.2	153	7.5	5.0
I. S. Stefano	534504	4560688	390	15	3.0	100	5.8	6.5
I. Razzoli	528990	4572230	190	14	1.7	65	5.1	2.5
I. Molara	561313	4524427	384	17	3.5	161	8.7	4.0
I. S. Maria	531271	4571864	277	12	1.9	49	3.6	6.5
Group 2	Х	Y	TVPR	EVPR	Area (km ²)	E (m)	SI(°)	Н
I. Tavolara	554126	4528534	502	49	6.0406	565	22.2	7.5
I. Figarolo	554126	4536785	210	4	0.2201	139	27.6	1.5
Pan di Zucchero	448290	4354001	37	4	0.0514	133	46.5	1.5
I. Campionna	479675	4495133	61	2	0.0101	16	19.6	1.0
I. dei Porri	433747	4525793	40	2	0.0478	63	28.9	1.5
I. d'Ogliastra	560173	4425227	138	2	0.0614	47	18.1	2.0
I. Pecora	560173	4559135	117	2	0.0714	16	6.0	1.5
I. del Toro	448853	4304580	33	3	0.1301	112	28.4	1.0
I. E di Stramanari	530575	4570290	6	2	0.0020	9	24.0	1.0
I. Molarotto	530575	4525116	54	2	0.0356	51	28.0	1.0
I. della Vacca	452305	4309855	63	2	0.0914	94	28.7	1.5
I. Piana di Capo Caccia	427322	4309855	85	1	0.1311	105	26.9	1.0
I. S. Macario	502792	4717180	98	1	0.0201	29	19.9	1.0
I. Foradada	428190	4491440	71	1	0.0540	131	44.9	1.0
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru	428190 488645	4491440 4362198	71 10	1 1	0.0540 0.0002	131 9	44.9 42.6	1.0 1.0
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3	428190 488645 X	4491440 4362198 Y	71 10 TVPR	1 1 EVPR	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²)	131 9 E (m)	44.9 42.6 SI(°)	1.0 1.0 H
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio	428190 488645 X 550775	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392	71 10 TVPR 284	1 1 EVPR 16	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633	131 9 E (m) 77	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7	1.0 1.0 H 3.0
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara	428190 488645 X 550775 552342	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428	71 10 TVPR 284 136	1 1 EVPR 16 13	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379	131 9 E (m) 77 54	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8	1.0 1.0 H 3.0 2.5
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara I. dei Cavoli	428190 488645 X 550775 552342 546018	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428 4326493	71 10 TVPR 284 136 223	1 1 EVPR 16 13 11	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379 0.427	131 9 E (m) 77 54 40	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8 6.2	1.0 1.0 H 3.0 2.5 1.5
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara I. dei Cavoli I. delle Bisce	428190 488645 X 550775 552342 546018 543879	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428 4326493 4557144	71 10 TVPR 284 136 223 209	1 EVPR 16 13 11 8	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379 0.427 0.296	131 9 E (m) 77 54 40 16	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8 6.2 3.0	1.0 1.0 H 3.0 2.5 1.5 2.0
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara I. dei Cavoli I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu	428190 488645 X 550775 552342 546018 543879 490524	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428 4326493 4557144 4305426	71 10 TVPR 284 136 223 209 168	1 EVPR 16 13 11 8 8	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379 0.427 0.296 0.018	131 9 E (m) 77 54 40 16 14	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8 6.2 3.0 10.5	1.0 1.0 H 3.0 2.5 1.5 2.0 1.5
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara I. dei Cavoli I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu I. Rossa di P. Niedda	428190 488645 X 550775 552342 546018 543879 490524 475420	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428 4326493 4557144 4305426 4307335	71 10 TVPR 284 136 223 209 168 206	1 EVPR 16 13 11 8 8 8 7	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379 0.427 0.296 0.018 0.108	131 9 E (m) 77 54 40 16 14 43	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8 6.2 3.0 10.5 13.0	1.0 1.0 H 3.0 2.5 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.5
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara I. dei Cavoli I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu I. Rossa di P. Niedda I. Piana dell'Asinara	428190 488645 X 550775 552342 546018 543879 490524 475420 434243	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428 4326493 4557144 4305426 4307335 4536287	71 10 TVPR 284 136 223 209 168 206 250	1 EVPR 16 13 11 8 8 7 7 7	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379 0.427 0.296 0.018 0.108 0.121	131 9 E (m) 77 54 40 16 14 43 23	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8 6.2 3.0 10.5 13.0 2.1	1.0 1.0 H 3.0 2.5 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.5 2.5 2.0
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara I. dei Cavoli I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu I. Rossa di P. Niedda I. Piana dell'Asinara I. Giardinelli	428190 488645 X 550775 552342 546018 543879 490524 475420 434243 536979	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428 4326493 4557144 4305426 4307335 4536287 4564619	71 10 TVPR 284 136 223 209 168 206 250 n.d	1 EVPR 16 13 11 8 8 7 7 7 7 7	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379 0.427 0.296 0.018 0.108 0.121 0.470	131 9 E (m) 77 54 40 16 14 43 23 16	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8 6.2 3.0 10.5 13.0 2.1 2.4	1.0 1.0 H 3.0 2.5 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara I. dei Cavoli I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu I. Rossa di P. Niedda I. Piana dell'Asinara I. Giardinelli I. a N di Paduleddi	428190 488645 X 550775 552342 546018 543879 490524 475420 434243 536979 530697	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428 4326493 4557144 4305426 4307335 4536287 4564619 4570626	71 10 TVPR 284 136 223 209 168 206 250 n.d 82	1 EVPR 16 13 11 8 8 7 7 7 7 6	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379 0.427 0.296 0.018 0.108 0.108 0.121 0.470 0.019	131 9 E (m) 77 54 40 16 14 43 23 16 12	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8 6.2 3.0 10.5 13.0 2.1 2.4 8.9	1.0 1.0 H 3.0 2.5 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 1.0
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara I. dei Cavoli I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu I. Rossa di P. Niedda I. Piana dell'Asinara I. Giardinelli I. a N di Paduleddi I. Tuarredda	428190 488645 X 550775 552342 546018 543879 490524 475420 434243 536979 530697 483792	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428 4326493 4557144 4305426 4307335 4536287 4564619 4570626 4304763	71 10 TVPR 284 136 223 209 168 206 250 n.d 82 149	1 EVPR 16 13 11 8 8 7 7 7 7 6 6 6	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379 0.427 0.296 0.018 0.108 0.121 0.470 0.019 0.045	131 9 E (m) 77 54 40 16 14 43 23 16 12 32	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8 6.2 3.0 10.5 13.0 2.1 2.4 8.9 15.0	1.0 1.0 H 3.0 2.5 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 1.0 1.0 1.0
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara I. dei Cavoli I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu I. Rossa di P. Niedda I. Piana dell'Asinara I. Giardinelli I. a N di Paduleddi I. Tuarredda I. Piana di Tavolara	428190 488645 X 550775 552342 546018 543879 490524 475420 434243 536979 530697 483792 554832	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428 4326493 4557144 4305426 4307335 4536287 4564619 4570626 4304763 4526554	71 10 TVPR 284 136 223 209 168 206 250 n.d 82 149 250	1 EVPR 16 13 11 8 8 7 7 7 7 6 6 6 6	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379 0.427 0.296 0.018 0.108 0.108 0.121 0.470 0.019 0.045 0.138	131 9 E (m) 77 54 40 16 14 43 23 16 12 32 14	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8 6.2 3.0 10.5 13.0 2.1 2.4 8.9 15.0 3.8	1.0 1.0 H 3.0 2.5 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 1.0 1.0 1.0 1.5
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara I. dei Cavoli I. dei Cavoli I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu I. Rossa di P. Niedda I. Piana dell'Asinara I. Giardinelli I. a N di Paduleddi I. Tuarredda I. Piana di Tavolara I. Barca Sconcia	428190 488645 X 550775 552342 546018 543879 490524 475420 434243 536979 530697 483792 554832 554519	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428 4326493 4557144 4305426 4307335 4536287 4564619 4570626 4304763 4526554 4529818	71 10 TVPR 284 136 223 209 168 206 250 n.d 82 149 250 60	1 EVPR 16 13 11 8 8 7 7 7 6 6 6 6 5	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379 0.427 0.296 0.018 0.108 0.121 0.470 0.019 0.045 0.138 0.007	131 9 E (m) 77 54 40 16 14 43 23 16 12 32 14 6	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8 6.2 3.0 10.5 13.0 2.1 2.4 8.9 15.0 3.8 7.2	1.0 1.0 H 3.0 2.5 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 1.0 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara I. dei Cavoli I. dei Cavoli I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu I. Rossa di P. Niedda I. Piana dell'Asinara I. Giardinelli I. a N di Paduleddi I. Tuarredda I. Piana di Tavolara I. Barca Sconcia I. Barrettini	428190 488645 X 550775 552342 546018 543879 490524 475420 434243 536979 530697 483792 554832 554519 533650	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428 4326493 4557144 4305426 4307335 4536287 4564619 4570626 4304763 4526554 4529818 4570297	71 10 TVPR 284 136 223 209 168 206 250 n.d 82 149 250 60 79	1 EVPR 16 13 11 8 8 7 7 7 7 6 6 6 6 5 5	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379 0.427 0.296 0.018 0.108 0.108 0.121 0.470 0.019 0.045 0.138 0.007 0.107	131 9 E (m) 77 54 40 16 14 43 23 16 12 32 14 6 39	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8 6.2 3.0 10.5 13.0 2.1 2.4 8.9 15.0 3.8 7.2 11.9	1.0 1.0 H 3.0 2.5 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 1.0 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara I. dei Cavoli I. deile Bisce I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu I. Rossa di P. Niedda I. Piana dell'Asinara I. Giardinelli I. a N di Paduleddi I. Tuarredda I. Piana di Tavolara I. Barca Sconcia I. Barrettini I. Corcelli	428190 488645 X 550775 552342 546018 543879 490524 475420 434243 536979 530697 483792 554832 554832 554519 533650 533516	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428 4326493 4557144 4305426 4307335 4536287 4564619 4570626 4304763 4526554 4529818 4570297 4571556	71 10 TVPR 284 136 223 209 168 206 250 n.d 82 149 250 60 79 93	1 1 EVPR 16 13 11 8 8 7 7 7 6 6 6 6 5 5 5 5	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379 0.427 0.296 0.018 0.108 0.108 0.121 0.470 0.019 0.045 0.138 0.007 0.107 0.107 0.128	131 9 E (m) 77 54 40 16 14 43 23 16 12 32 14 6 39 32	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8 6.2 3.0 10.5 13.0 2.1 2.4 8.9 15.0 3.8 7.2 11.9 9.0	1.0 1.0 H 3.0 2.5 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara I. dei Cavoli I. dei Cavoli I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu I. Rossa di P. Niedda I. Piana dell'Asinara I. Giardinelli I. a N di Paduleddi I. Tuarredda I. Piana di Tavolara I. Barca Sconcia I. Barrettini I. Corcelli I. Abbatoggia	428190 488645 X 550775 552342 546018 543879 490524 475420 434243 536979 530697 483792 554832 554519 533650 533516 533516	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428 4326493 4557144 4305426 4307335 4536287 4564619 4570626 4304763 4526554 4529818 4570297 4571556 4566942	71 10 TVPR 284 136 223 209 168 206 250 n.d 82 149 250 60 79 93 21	1 EVPR 16 13 11 8 8 7 7 7 7 6 6 6 6 5 5 5 5 5	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379 0.427 0.296 0.018 0.108 0.121 0.470 0.019 0.045 0.138 0.007 0.107 0.128 0.021	131 9 E (m) 77 54 40 16 14 43 23 16 12 32 14 6 39 32 14	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8 6.2 3.0 10.5 13.0 2.1 2.4 8.9 15.0 3.8 7.2 11.9 9.0 9.7	1.0 1.0 H 3.0 2.5 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 1.0 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.0 1.5 1.0
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara I. dei Cavoli I. deile Bisce I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu I. Rossa di P. Niedda I. Piana dell'Asinara I. Giardinelli I. a N di Paduleddi I. Tuarredda I. Piana di Tavolara I. Barca Sconcia I. Barrettini I. Corcelli I. Abbatoggia I. Proratora	428190 488645 X 550775 552342 546018 543879 490524 475420 434243 536979 530697 483792 554832 554519 533650 533516 533463 560974	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428 4326493 4557144 4305426 4307335 4536287 4564619 4570626 4304763 4526554 4529818 4570297 4571556 4566942 4521964	71 10 TVPR 284 136 223 209 168 206 250 n.d 82 149 250 60 79 93 21 156	1 EVPR 16 13 11 8 8 7 7 7 6 6 6 6 5 5 5 5 4	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379 0.427 0.296 0.018 0.108 0.108 0.121 0.470 0.019 0.045 0.138 0.007 0.107 0.107 0.128 0.021 0.049	131 9 E (m) 77 54 40 16 14 43 23 16 12 32 14 6 39 32 14 27	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8 6.2 3.0 10.5 13.0 2.1 2.4 8.9 15.0 3.8 7.2 11.9 9.0 9.7 12.2	1.0 1.0 H 3.0 2.5 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara I. dei Cavoli I. dei Cavoli I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu I. Rossa di P. Niedda I. Piana dell'Asinara I. Giardinelli I. a N di Paduleddi I. Tuarredda I. Piana di Tavolara I. Barca Sconcia I. Barcettini I. Corcelli I. Abbatoggia I. Proratora I. Capicciolu	428190 488645 X 550775 552342 546018 543879 490524 475420 434243 536979 530697 483792 554832 554519 533650 533516 533516 533463 560974 530904	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428 4326493 4557144 4305426 4307335 4536287 4564619 4570626 4304763 4526554 4529818 4570297 4571556 4566942 4521964 4573133	71 10 TVPR 284 136 223 209 168 206 250 n.d 82 149 250 60 79 93 21 156 32	1 EVPR 16 13 11 8 8 7 7 7 6 6 6 6 5 5 5 5 5 4 4	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379 0.427 0.296 0.018 0.108 0.121 0.470 0.019 0.045 0.138 0.007 0.107 0.128 0.021 0.049 0.017	131 9 E (m) 77 54 40 16 14 43 23 16 12 32 14 6 39 32 14 27 2	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8 6.2 3.0 10.5 13.0 2.1 2.4 8.9 15.0 3.8 7.2 11.9 9.0 9.7 12.2 3.1	1.0 1.0 1.0 H 3.0 2.5 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara I. dei Cavoli I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu I. Rossa di P. Niedda I. Piana dell'Asinara I. Giardinelli I. a N di Paduleddi I. Tuarredda I. Piana di Tavolara I. Barca Sconcia I. Barcettini I. Corcelli I. Abbatoggia I. Proratora I. Capicciolu I. Cavalli	428190 488645 X 550775 552342 546018 543879 490524 475420 434243 536979 530697 483792 554832 554519 533650 533516 533363 560974 530904 553945	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428 4326493 4557144 4305426 4307335 4536287 4564619 4570626 4304763 4526554 4529818 4570297 4571556 4566942 4521964 4573133 4526254	71 10 TVPR 284 136 223 209 168 206 250 n.d 82 149 250 60 79 93 21 156 32 178	1 EVPR 16 13 11 8 8 7 7 7 6 6 6 6 5 5 5 5 4 4 4 4	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379 0.427 0.296 0.018 0.108 0.108 0.121 0.470 0.019 0.045 0.138 0.007 0.107 0.107 0.128 0.021 0.049 0.017 0.023	131 9 E (m) 77 54 40 16 14 43 23 16 12 32 14 6 39 32 14 27 2 5	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8 6.2 3.0 10.5 13.0 2.1 2.4 8.9 15.0 3.8 7.2 11.9 9.0 9.7 12.2 3.1 3.3	1.0 1.0 H 3.0 2.5 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 2.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.0 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5
I. Foradada I.tto di Buggerru Group 3 I. Mortorio I. Serpentara I. dei Cavoli I. dei Cavoli I. delle Bisce I. su Cardolinu I. Rossa di P. Niedda I. Piana dell'Asinara I. Giardinelli I. a N di Paduleddi I. Tuarredda I. Piana di Tavolara I. Barca Sconcia I. Barrettini I. Corcelli I. Abbatoggia I. Proratora I. Capicciolu I. Cavalli I. la Presa	428190 488645 X 550775 552342 546018 543879 490524 475420 434243 536979 530697 483792 554832 554519 533650 533516 533516 533516 533463 560974 530904 553945 531441	4491440 4362198 Y 4547392 4332428 4326493 4557144 4305426 4307335 4536287 4564619 4570626 4304763 4526554 4529818 4570297 4571556 4566942 4521964 4573133 4526254	71 10 TVPR 284 136 223 209 168 206 250 n.d 82 149 250 60 79 93 21 156 32 178 58	1 EVPR 16 13 11 8 8 7 7 7 6 6 6 5 5 5 5 4 4 4 4 4	0.0540 0.0002 Area (km ²) 0.633 0.379 0.427 0.296 0.018 0.108 0.121 0.470 0.019 0.045 0.138 0.007 0.107 0.107 0.128 0.021 0.049 0.017 0.023 0.290	131 9 E (m) 77 54 40 16 14 43 23 16 12 32 14 6 39 32 14 27 2 5 2	44.9 42.6 SI(°) 9.7 8.8 6.2 3.0 10.5 13.0 2.1 2.4 8.9 15.0 3.8 7.2 11.9 9.0 9.7 12.2 3.1 3.3 0.2	$ \begin{array}{r} 1.0 \\ 1.0 \\ H \\ 3.0 \\ 2.5 \\ 1.5 \\ 2.0 \\ 1.5 \\ 2.5 \\ 2.0 \\ 1.5 \\ 1.0 \\ 1.5 \\ 2.5 \\ 1.0 \\ 1.5 \\ 1.5 \\ 1.0 \\ 1.5 \\ 1.0 \\ 1.5 \\ 1.0 \\ 1.5 \\ 1.0 \\ 1.5 \\ 1.0 \\ 1.5 \\ 1.0 \\ 1.5 \\ 1.$

I. di mezzo Stramanari	530475	4570276	20	3	0.003	5	9.2	1.0
I. dei Porri	556281	4527145	16	3	0.004	6	10.1	1.0
I. Piccolo Porco	538534	4558209	37	3	0.004	7	11.5	1.5
I.tto S Italiani	538182	4563918	37	3	0.009	8	8.5	1.0
I. Cappuccini	542123	4555883	56	3	0.031	23	13.0	1.0
I. Piana di Maddalena	533949	4571566	208	3	0.041	10	5.0	1.5
I. Porco	538667	4558206	80	3	0.054	25	10.8	1.0
I. Rossa di Teulada	488492	4540329	40	3	0.064	29	11.5	1.0
I. Spargiotto	527145	4566607	76	3	0.103	47	14.5	1.5
I. Carpa	530354	4570744	54	2	0.004	9	13.8	1.0
I.tto N Italiani	538149	4564234	8	2	0.004	5	7.6	1.0
I. S Paduleddi	530591	4570517	56	2	0.005	7	10.2	1.0
I. le dei Monaci	543429	4562976	8	2	0.018	12	8.9	1.0
I. del Cavallo	544297	4529697	15	2	0.015	4	3.3	1.0
I. W Camere	548882	4546486	120	2	0.038	22	11.4	1.5
I. Chiesa	535023	4562511	n.d.	2	0.071	16	6.1	1.0
I. Piana di S. Pietro	441304	4338247	51	2	0.220	19	4.1	2.0
I. Soffi	548301	4546095	216	2	0.454	30	4.5	2.5
I. dei Topi	556860	4527513	9	1	0.003	5	9.7	1.0
Barrettinelli di Fuori	533577	4572298	n.d.	1	0.005	11	15.1	1.0
I. del Coltellazzo	502038	4315093	30	1	0.005	11	15.0	1.0
I. Cana	557053	4523933	30	1	0.006	6	7.8	1.0
I. Cavalli	526669	4561274	n.d	1	0.007	2	5.9	1.0
S. di P.ta Stagnali	537108	4561252	31	1	0.008	5	5.7	1.0
I. Rosso	556593	4525402	115	1	0.025	11	7.1	1.5
I. E Camere	549265	4546690	94	1	0.052	16	7.1	1.0
S. S di Abbatoggia	533309	4566545	9	1	0.012	2	4.7	1.0
I. W Stramanari	530376	4570357	10	1	0.002	3	7.8	1.0
I. Portisco	544442	4543538	87	1	0.013	5	4.4	1.5
I. Fico	536355	4559707	17	1	0.003	2	13.9	1.0
S. di P. Abbatoggia	533568	4567930	1	1	0.004	2	6.6	1.0
I. S dei Poveri	548642	4549155	14	1	0.023	3	2.7	1.0
I. dei Garofani	553363	4526308	36	1	0.007	5	5.9	1.0
S. di Cala Giorgio Marino	530685	4571089	41	1	0.002	2	13.4	1.0
I. Piccola Pecora	540912	4559284	2	1	0.004	5	8.4	1.0

2.2 Islets' attributes

We analysed several variables that we subdivided into five main groups related to: (1) surface characteristics, (2) choros, (3) isolation, (4) climate, and (5) human access and presence. All basic cartographic data was downloaded from the official Sardinian geo-portal (http://www.sardegnageoportale.it). When not already available, variables relating to extent (area, perimeter) were derived from aerial orthophotos taken in 2006 and available from the same Sardinian geo-portal. The islet elevation dataset was based on the Digital Elevation Model (DEM) from the regional Light Detection and Ranging (LIDAR) elevation dataset. Where elevation data was not available or had low precision (e.g. for very small islets), it was corrected using 1:25,000 Military

Geographic Institute (Istituto Geografico Militare or IGM) maps or by bibliographic information (e.g. Arrigoni and Bocchieri 1995; Poggesi et al. 1995). In addition to the area and perimeter, we also computed the perimeter to area ratio (PAR; Yo et al. 2012) and a Steepness Index (SI). The SI is a measure of islet steepness (in angular units) and was calculated by simplifying the three-dimensional geometric shape of each islet into a cone:

$$SI = Arctan\left(\frac{R}{E}\right) \tag{1}$$

where R represents $\sqrt{\frac{A \text{ island}}{\pi}}$, E the Elevation and A the Area.

Three measures of environmental heterogeneity (i.e. number of units per islet) were obtained from geological maps (Carmignani et al. 2001), land use maps (Regione Autonoma della Sardegna 2003) and land units maps (Smiraglia et al. 2013). We multiplied the respective number of land types by the area in order to constitute the choros variables group (chorosG; chorosLUse and chorosLUnits, respectively). In addition, three types of geographical isolation were computed following Weigelt and Kreft (2013): the nearest distance to the mainland (Sardinia and, occasionally, Corsica) and to the closest islet and the surrounding land mass (SEA). This latter metric was recently conceived by Weigelt and Kreft (2013) and consists of the proportion of land area in the surroundings of the target islet within a buffer distance (in our case 5 km in order to include the complexity of archipelagos). With the aim of including a major climatic complexity, we used four bioclimatic indices found in Pesaresi et al. (2014) instead of simple commonly used climatic parameters collected directly from the Worldclim database (Hijmans et al. 2005). In particular, we applied four indexes that comprised both temperatures and precipitation variabilities: (1) the ratio of the mean temperature of the warmest month and the mean temperature of the coldest month (i.e. simple continentality index), (2) the ratio of the annual positive precipitation and yearly positive temperatures (i.e. annual ombrothermic index), (3) the total average precipitation of months with an average temperature higher than 0 °C (i.e. annual positive precipitation) and (4) the sum of mean annual temperatures plus the average of the minimum temperatures of the coldest month and the average of the maximum temperatures of the coldest month (i.e. thermicity index). Human influence was measured as the distance from the nearest port and the number of moorings (within a radius of 1 km from the islet) obtained from the atlas of the Sardinian beaches (Di Gregorio et al. 2000). The concentration of human-built structures was computed from the database of the official Sardinian geo-portal (http://www.sardegnageoportale.it) and carefully revised in order to include all artefacts. All digitalisations and measurements were executed using Quantum GIS software (QGIS Development Team 2014).

2.3 Environmental and endemic floristic analyses

All analyses were conducted in R environment (R Development Core Team 2013). In agreement with our purpose of evaluating the differences among the islets with different surface characteristics (area, elevation, slope and habitat diversity computed averaging the number of Land Uses and Units), the overall complexity of islets was categorised by visually inspecting the two-dimensional plot of the two Principal Components

(PC) from multivariate analysis (Principal Components Analysis, PCA). We used the *envfit* function of the *Vegan* package (Oksanen et al. 2013) to calculate the multiple regression of each variable with ordination axes. Significance (P value) was tested by permutation test. The variables were automatically standardised (mean centred and scaled) by the package to give them all the same importance.

Once the main islet groups were determined, the importance of satellite islets for conservation was corroborated by hypothesising the extinction of islets' endemic plants. To do this, the extent of the Minimum Convex hull Polygon (MCP) of each taxon was calculated applying the method implemented by GEOCAT (Bachman et al. 2011) and differences among complete MCP extents (Sardinia plus its satellite islets) and the MCPs without record occurrences of endemics in satellite islets were compared. This analysis was repeated, omitting all islets' occurrences and in turn, all occurrences of groups obtained by the PCA.

In addition, we analysed the differences among these groups in terms of correlation with all the variables. We particularly investigated whether surface characteristics, choros, degree of isolation, climatic factors or factors related to the human disturbance were the most influential drivers for both EVPR and TVPR. We thus fitted the linear version of the power function (log-log model; Arrhenius 1921) to each version of the datasets, after log-transforming both variables, using linear regression:

$$LogS = c + zLogX$$
(2)

where S = species richness, X = factor, and z and c are the slope and intercept, respectively. According to Preston (1962), quantitatively rigorous studies of the species–area relationship have largely become an exercise of analysing trends in just z-values. These trends can be viewed as a scaling factor, rather than just the 'slope' of the species–area relationship and enables searches for central tendencies in the parameters and statistical comparisons of differences in this value among species groups or types of archipelagos (Lomolino and Weiser 2001). However, interpreting z and c parameters for applications involving conservation targets is rarely straightforward (Matthews et al. 2014). We thus evaluated the reliability of all explanatory variables in each power model by comparing the adjusted coefficients of determination (R^2_{adj}) of only significant results (P < 0.01). Due to the high correlation between habitat diversity, human presence and area that could result in imprecise parameter estimates (Triantis and Sfenthourakis 2012), we considered the factors obtained by the combination of area (i.e. choros and the concentration of human presence) only when their relative R^2_{adj} was higher than the area *per se* one.

3. Results

3.1 Islets' classification and endemism analysis

The analyses of the distribution pattern highlighted a high endemism rate in Sardinian islets. Indeed, the 81 analysed islets are home to 105 out of the 290 vascular plant taxa endemic to Sardinia and occupy a whole surface area of about 275 km² (approximately 1% of the total Sardinian surface).



Figure 1. Distrubution of all Sardinian satellite islets (a) and position in the Mediterranean context (b). For each group depicted by PCA analyses (c), specific distrubution of relative islets are also reported for Group 1(d), Group 2 (e) and Group 3 (f). The number of islets in each quadrant (northwest, NW northeast, NE; southwest, SW and southeast, SE) and in each specific group is also reported.

The first two PCA axes that together explained 70.8% of the variance allowed identifying the groups of islets (Fig. 1c). The first axis (PC1) was strongly influenced by area and environmental heterogeneity, while the second axis was principally influenced by the SI (Table 2).

Table 2 Simple statistics (minimum, maximum and average values) and scores of the parameters fitted onto the PCA ordination are shown in Fig. 1. The direction cosines of the vectors, squared correlation coefficient (R^2) and Pearson correlations are reported (N = 81 = islets that are home to a minimum of one endemic plant). P-values are based on 999 random permutations of the data. Environmental descriptors are ordered from higher to lower ordination PC1 axis scores. Environmental heterogeneity (Environment) was computed by averaging the number of land uses and land units. The letter acronyms stand for Area (A; km²), Elevation (E; m) and Steepness Index (SI; angular units).

Variables	Min-Max	Average	PC1	PC2	R ²	P-value
А	2×10 ⁻³ -109.5	4.1	0.99488	-0.10102	0.8335	0.001
Environment	1-38	3.2	0.98500	-0.17256	0.9115	0.001
E	1-565	52.7	0.78845	0.61510	0.7941	0.001
SI	0.2-46.5	11.3	-0.15035	0.98863	0.8824	0.001

The three groups of islets were therefore defined as (1) flat and big islets (hereafter Group 1), (2) islets with high slope (hereafter Group 2) and (3) flat and small islets (hereafter Group 3). The general distribution pattern

(Fig. 1a) was reflected by each group (Fig. 1d-f). Approximately 70% of the islets are situated off the northeast coast of Sardinia (Fig. 1d), approximately 15% are situated off the southwest Sardinian coast (Fig. 1e) and the remaining islets are equally divided between the other two quadrants (Fig. 1f). The greatest number of endemic plants (77 taxa; Table 3) is present in Group 1, while the highest concentration of endemic plants is in Group 3; the islets belonging to this last group are also characterised by a very low average elevation (Table 3).

Table 3 Main characteristics of the three PCA groups. The overall area (A), average of Elevation (E), number of endemic plants (End) and their concentration (End/A) are reported.

Group	n	A (km ²)	Ε	End	End/A
1	11	263.87	170.5	77	0.29
2	15	6.96	101.3	56	8.04
3	55	4.10	8.1	49	12.19

n = number of islets of each group; A = total surface Area of each PCA group; End = number of endemic plant in each PCA group; End\A = density of endemic plants per each group.

A number of 32 endemics would suffer a reduction of extent greater than 50% and of these, 10 *taxa* would become extinct in Sardinia if the populations of the satellite islets were to disappear (Table 4). Among the islets groups, the endemics that would suffer the most drastic reduction are those connected with the omission of occurrences on islets belonging to Group 1 (11). The persistence of seven and eight vascular plant *taxa* is strictly due to the conservation of the populations of islets belonging the Groups 2 and 3, respectively (Table 3). Only in four cases (e.g. *Silene martinolii* and *Narcissus supramontanus* ssp. *cunicularium*), reductions were connected with the omission of occurrences belonging more than one group of islets (Table 4).

Table 4 List of endemic vascular plant *taxa* that would suffer a reduction greater than 50% due to a hypothetical extinction of islets localities with their respective chorological forms (C) and protection by the European Habitats Directive (*). Percentages of reductions were computed omitting all islets *taxa* occurrences and, in turn, occurrences on the islets belonging to Group 1, Group 2 and Group 3. The cases of *taxa* that are not present in some islet groups or that have an irrelevant percentage of reduction values are not reported (-).

Salandiffa nome	C	Without	Without	Without	Without
Scientific name	C	Islets (%)	Gr1 (%)	Gr2 (%)	Gr3 (%)
Astragalus maritimus	SA	-100.0	-100.0		
Carduus fasciculiflorus	SA-CO	-100.0	-	-58.5	-
Centaurea forsythiana pro hybr.	SA	-100.0	-	-100.0	-
Colchicum verlaqueae	SA	-100.0	-96.5	-	
Limonium articulatum	SA-CO-AT	-100.0	-	-	-65.2
Limonium cunicularium	SA	-100.0	-88.0	-	-
Limonium strictissimum	SA-CO*	-100.0	-100.0	-	-
Senecio vulgaris var. tyrrhenus	SA	-100.0	-79.4	-	-
Silene martinolii	SA	-100.0	-	-96.0	-82.9
Silene valsecchiae	SA*	-100.0	-52.0	-	-72.3

Silene velutina	SA-CO	-99.8	-	-	-99.8
Narcissus supramontanus ssp. cunicularium	SA	-99.7	-76.5	-	-99.3
Centaurium erythraea ssp. rhodense var.	SA CO	00.3	80.7		80.0
sanguineum	SA-CO	-99.3	-09.7	-	-09.9
Clinopodium sandalioticum	SA	-99.3	-	-99.3	-
Artemisia gallica ssp. densiflora	SA-CO	-99.0	-	-	-
Buphthalmum inuloides	SA	-98.7	-	-	-
Centaurea horrida	SA*	-95.2	-	-91.3	-
Stachys salisii	SA-CO-AT	-91.1	-91.1	-	-
Orobanche australis	SA	-90.9	-90.9	-	-
Nananthea perpusilla	SA-CO	-85.1	-	-	-
Ranunculus cordiger ssp. cordiger	SA-CO	-84.6	-	-	-84.6
Limonium hermaeum	SA	-83.0	-	-	-
Limonium protohermaeum	SA	-82.8	-	-	-
Romulea revelieri	SA-CO-AT	-82.4	-82.4	-	-
Anchusa crispa ssp. maritima	SA*	-76.7	-	-	-76.7
Lavatera triloba ssp. pallescens	SA	-75.5	-	-75.5	-
Odontarrhena tavolarae	SA	-75.4	-	-75.4	-
Erodium corsicum	SA-CO*	-70.0	-	-	-
Limonium insulare	SA	-69.2	-69.2	-	-
Saxifraga corsica	SA-CO	-63.0	-	-	-
Ferula arrigonii	SA-CO	-60.3	-	-	-
Charybdis glaucophylla	SA	-59.5	-59.5	-	-

3.2 Drivers of species richness

For all 81 islets, similar results were detected for TVPR (Fig. 2) and EVPR (Fig. 3). Measures of surface characteristics (area) and isolation (SEA) were the most significantly correlated among both TVPR and EVPR and all the 81 islets. Further differences were also found between the islet groups. Due to the previous grouping exercise, the area factor lost its importance in relation to other surface parameters, such as the perimeter (TVPR of Group 2), PAR (TVPR of Group 3 and EVPR of Group 1) and choros for the remaining cases. Apart from the TVPR of Group 2, the SEA measure of isolation was another determinant factor. We found significant correlations between climate and factors relating to human presence only for the EVPR of Groups 1 (annual positive precipitation) and 3 (thermicity index and concentration of human presence).



Figure 2. Best-fit power models among variables and the TVPR of all Sardinian satellite islets and the three PCA groups. The adjusted R-squared (R^{2}_{adj}) of each variable is reported on the plots. The results of all models reveal highly significant relationships (P<0.001).

The highest positive z-values were found for SEA and the thermicity index, while negative z-values were detected only for PAR and the concentration of human presence.



Figure 3. Best-fit power models among variables and the EVPR of all Sardinian satellite islets and the three PCA groups. The adjusted R-squared (R^{2}_{adj}) of each variable is reported on the plots. The results of all models reveal highly significant relationships (P<0.001).

4. Discussion

4.1 Islets' classification and endemism analysis for PCA groups

The importance of island biodiversity, as declared by the United Nations (SCBD 2014), was confirmed by our analyses of the endemic plants patterns on Sardinian islets. As 36% of the plants endemic to the biogeographical province are present on the 81 satellite islets (covering 1% of the overall Sardinian area), the endemism rate is high; therefore we recognise them as nano hotspots of biodiversity (sensu Fenu et al. 2010). In particular, the exiguity of their overall surface (only 4.1 km²; Table 3), the 49 endemic vascular plant taxa (16% of the total amount of Sardinian endemic plants) found of the islets of Group 3 results in them being 'more than exceptional' centres of endemism richness. In addition, their environmental traits (small and with a low hill slope) makes them particularly susceptible to the extinction process due to a rise in the sea level and genetic drift (Bellard et al. 2014; Harradine et al. 2015); nevertheless, they should be considered as 'modern refugia' from the human pressure. This is based on findings on taxa highlighted in Table 4. Indeed, mainland extinctions (e.g. of Carduus fasciculiflorus and Silene valsecchiae) and pressures (e.g. suffered by Astragalus maritimus and Centaurea horrida) have been induced by human activities (e.g. Pisanu et al. 2009; Bacchetta et al. 2011), which are usually more intense around the coast of Sardinia and the bigger islets (Group 1). An additional straightforward example is the Cardulinu Islet (SW Sardinia), which harbours seven endemic vascular plant taxa in an area of 1.79 km². Two of these are exclusive to Sardinia (Bellium crassifolium and Romulea requienti) and two (Genista valsecchiae and Limonium tigulianum) are also exclusive to the Sulcitan biogeographic subsector (Fenu et al. 2014). Such floristic heritage can be explained by the concomitance of low human pressures and the short distance from an endemic-rich main coast.

The importance of satellite islets for conservation was also emphasised by analysing the consequences of hypothetical endemic vascular plant taxa extinctions. Indeed, about 30% of the 105 endemics analysed could suffer an extent reduction greater than 50%. According to IUCN criteria (2014), these taxa are at least Endangered at the regional level. Considering that five of these taxa are also listed in the European Habitats Directive (92/43/EEC; Table 4) and that their conservation is therefore mandatory for all EU members, the protection of these areas should be a priority.

4.2 Drivers of species richness

As generally asserted (e.g. Preston 1965; MacArthur and Wilson 1967; Lomolino and Weiser, 2001), the main factors that influences the TVPR/EVPR on the Sardinian satellite islets are the metrics of extent that are irregularly related to habitat heterogeneity and isolation. Following the suggestions of several authors (e.g. Ricklefs and Lovette 1999; Triantis et al. 2003), we also applied different measures of extent (area, perimeter and PAR) and found that each one fit differently in each group of islets. As recently found for the Corsican flora (Jeanmonod et al. 2015), endemic and total plants are found in all substrata in similar proportions, while, as we found on the islets in Group 3, land unit diversity has a stronger influence on the endemic taxa richness. The law of proximity in terms of neighbouring large islands that serve as major sources for colonisation and

maintenance of species richness (MacArthur and Wilson 1967) is confirmed for our small islets dataset. Indeed, significant correlations with SEA measure of isolation was in all cases characterised by positive z-values (i.e. more nested islets contained a higher plant richness). This is also in line with the evidences found for the continental islands of the Mediterranean Basin (Steinbauer et al. 2013) and for the particular case of the Ionian islets (Iliadou et al. 2014). The isolation of continental islands (i.e. located on the shelf close to the continent and consisting of continental parent material and often older than oceanic islands) is less effective for inducing speciation than in the case of oceanic islands (volcanic islands on the oceanic crust; Cody 2006), and the probability for an island to be part of a dense agglomeration of neighbouring islands of comparable age is rather high on the shelf. Furthermore, the speciation processes on the continental islands are associated with random rather than adaptive differentiation (Georghiou and Delipetrou 2010). In our particular case, we thus argued that a positive relationship between the degree of nestedness (SEA) and plant richness could be interpreted as a symptom of a higher capacity to disperse into these islets and, due to the lower human presence compared to the Sardinian coast, to preserve the colonising species.

4.3 Small islets' conservation management planning

Our method of subdividing the set of islets according to their environmental characteristics allowed us to point out further reliable factors for conservation planning. First, we determined that land use factors, and thus land use changes, have a significant influence on the TVPR of Group 1 and the EVPR of Group 2. If TVPR can be also influenced by some human-induced colonisation, the influence of land use diversity on EVPR must be related to other factors. Although the intensification of agriculture, which tends to increase the size of production units for these areas, is counterproductive for the conservation of their plant diversity (Green 1990; Grill et al. 2005), our findings confirmed that even the complete abandonment of traditional and sustainable practices could have the same effect of decreasing the land use diversity (Alard and Poudevigne 1999; Amici et al. 2015). No significant relationships were found among the overall complex and climatic drivers, but it was possible to determine two significant relationships for the Groups 1 and 3. As demonstrated for the oceanic islands (Harter et al. 2015), despite the commonly assumed influence of climate change on species diversity, significant uncertainty and knowledge gaps exist and preclude distinct statements about islands' vulnerabilities. The reasons for this are linked to difficulties in predicting the relative influence of climate changes on such small areas that are also characterised by a heterogeneous set of environmental conditions. However, the decrease of such environmental variability through a PCA subdivision allowed to depict some significant influences of climatic factors on the EVPR of Groups 1 and 3. Considering that a conservation planning should be designed with a low degree of uncertainty due to the high economic costs (McShane et al. 2001; Fenu et al. 2015), we agree with Willis et al. (2015) and suggest that such practices based on predictions of climate changes should be carried out at the regional rather than the global level, trying to correlate very specific causes. Furthermore, e found a significant relationship between human concentration and the EVPR. Despite the large body of literature on the negative human effects upon the plant diversity in the Mediterranean Basin (e.g. Greuter 2001; Lavergne et al. 2005; Fenu et al. 2013), no statistically significant response tendency has emerged for such small islet hotspots of biodiversity. The EVPR of small and flat islets (Group 3) was negatively influenced by the human presence; otherwise, due to their exiguity, the economic interest in these areas is irrelevant and the human presence is only occasional. Thus, despite their plant diversity relevance, their conservation could be without many problematic implications and they could represent a viable opportunity to conserve at least part of the populations of many coastal vascular endemics.

5. Conclusions

According to several authors (e.g. Brooks et al. 2006; Cañadas et al. 2014), the identification of very small areas with an exceptional concentration of conservation-priority species is an essential way to maximise conservation efforts. Plant biodiversity nano hotspots in Sardinia have only been found in the mountain complexes (Fenu et al. 2010; Cañadas et al. 2014). These findings consequently omitted the identification of the most relevant territories for the conservation of coastal plants. Due to tourism pressures, it is currently almost impossible to find and develop effective conservation measures for such nano hotspots around the main Sardinian coast. We therefore propose the conservation of the satellite islets that share the same environmental conditions and have the advantage of a more available and cost-effective conservation management. Small islets and mountainous complexes have one thing in common: they are both isolated; therefore, the endemic species richness there could be supported by genetic drift events and low human disturbance.

Our research shows that even in an apparently homogenous set of islets, drivers of species richness could act differently. These findings suggest caution should be used when global island patterns are analysed. We therefore suggest that researchers at local scale can more effectively design tools for the conservation. Specifically, we argued that, besides the most commonly known drivers of island species richness, such as the area and isolation, specific and more reliable drivers for the conservation planning can be found by analysing sub-groups of islets categorised according to their environmental drivers rather than their geographical position. Even if bigger islets contain a greater number of endemic vascular plant taxa, our results regarding hypothetical extinctions underscored that the conservation of each set of islets is crucial for different sets of endemic plants. In addition, it became possible to identify the particular floristic relevance and their practicability of conservation on the very small satellite islets of Sardinia. Besides the human influence, which should also be considered (especially for TVPR) a positive factor in increasing the number of land uses, the nestedness among islets and the consequences of local climate changes should be studied in order to optimise biodiversity conservation efforts. More research is needed for a more exhaustive representation of reality. We highlighted the uncertainties in slope extrapolations and the difficulties in acquiring the necessary very high spatial resolution data in general. Additional analyses and comparisons of the island biogeography are also needed—particularly for small islands—to establish whether the findings reported herein are representative of other Mediterranean islands. Our results illustrate possible direction of the effects of principal drivers on such cryptic small units of biodiversity trying to highlight the importance of very small islands in biodiversity conservation. All considerations regarding the conservation relevance of Sardinian islets are similar in the overall Mediterranean context (e.g. Lavergne et al. 2005; Iliadou et al. 2014; Jeanmonod et al. 2015), and the suggestions could be therefore considered for all the Mediterranean biodiversity hotspots.

Acknowledgements

This work forms part of the PhD Thesis of MF founded by the Autonomous Region of Sardinia and partially supported by the Petites Iles de Méditerranée (PIM) Initiative and the Marine Protected Area "Tavolara-Punta Coda Cavallo".

References

- Alard D, Poudevigne I (1999) Factors controlling plant diversity in a rural landscape: a functional approach. Landscape and Urban Planning 46: 29-39.
- Amici V, Landi S, Frascaroli F, Rocchini D, Santi E, Chiarucci A (2015) Anthropogenic drivers of plant diversity: perspective on land use change in a dynamic cultural landscape. Biodiversity and Conservation 24: 3185-3199.
- Arrhenius O (1921) Species and area. Journal of Ecology 9: 95-99.
- Arrigoni PV, Bocchieri E (1995) Caratteri fitogeografici della flora delle piccole isole circumsarde. Biogeographia 18: 63-90.
- Bacchetta G, Fenu G, Mattana E, Pontecorvo C (2011) Ecological remarks on *Astragalus maritimus* and *A. verrucosus*, two threatened exclusive endemic species of Sardinia. Acta Botanica Gallica 158: 79-91.
- Bachman S, Moat J, Hill AW, de la Torre J, Scott B (2011) Supporting Red List threat assessments with GeoCAT: geospatial conservation assessment tool. ZooKeys 150: 117-126.
- Bellard C, Leclerc C, Courchamp F (2014) Impact of sea level rise on the 10 insular biodiversity hotspots. Global Ecology and Biogeography 23: 203-212.
- Bocchieri E (1993) Le piccole isole della Sardegna: un ricco patrimonio floristico da non trascurare. Demos, ricerca e ambiente Scuola sarda editrice, Cagliari.
- Bocchieri E (1998) On the failure to find plants on some minor islands of Sardinia. Flora Medit 8: 197-212.
- Brooks TM, Mittermeier RA, da Fonseca, GAB, Gerlach J, Hoffmann M, Lamoreux JF, Mittermeier CG, et al. (2006) Global biodiversity conservation priorities. Science 313: 58-61.
- Cañadas EM, Fenu G, Peñas J, Lorite J, Mattana E, Bacchetta G (2014) Hotspots within hotspots: Endemic plant richness, environmental drivers, and implications for conservation. Biological Conservation 170: 282-291.
- Carmignani L, Oggiano G, Barca S, Conti P, Eltrudis A, Funedda A, Pasci S (2001) Note illustrative della Carta Geologica della Sardegna in scala 1:200.000 Memorie descrittive della Carta Geologica d'Italia. Servizio Geologico Italiano, Roma.
- Caujapé-Castells J, Tye A, Crawford DJ, Santos-Guerra A, Sakai A, Beaver K, Lobin W, et al. (2010) Conservation of oceanic island floras: present and future global challenges. Perspectives in Plant Ecology, Evolution and Systematics 12: 107-129.

- Cody ML (2006) *Plants on islands: diversity and dynamics on a continental archipelago*. Univ of California Press.
- Conti F, Alessandrini A, Bacchetta G, Banfi E, Barberis G, Bartolucci F, Bernardo L, et al. (2007) Integrazioni alla checklist della flora vascolare italiana [Supplements of the checklist of Italian vascular flora]. Natura Vicentina 10: 5-74.
- Di Gregorio F, Federici PR, Fierro G, Ginesu S (2000) Atlante delle spiagge della Sardegna. SELCA, Firenze.
- Fenu G, Cogoni D, Ulian T, Bacchetta G (2013) The impact of human trampling on a threatened coastal Mediterranean plant: the case of *Anchusa littorea* Moris (Boraginaceae). Flora 208: 104-110.
- Fenu G, Fois M, Cañadas EM, Bacchetta G (2014) Using endemic-plant distribution, geology and geomorphology in biogeography: the case of Sardinia (Mediterranean Basin). Systematics and Biodiversity 12: 181-193.
- Fenu G, Fois M, Cogoni D, Porceddu M, Pinna MS, Cuena Lombraña A., Nebot A, et al. (2015) The Aichi Biodiversity Target 12 at regional level: an achievable goal? Biodiversity 16: 120-135.
- Fenu G, Mattana E, Congiu A, Bacchetta G (2010) The endemic vascular flora of Supramontes: a priority plant conservation area in Sardinia. Candollea 65: 347-358.
- Fernandes JP, Guiomar N, Gil A (2015) Strategies for conservation planning and management of terrestrial ecosystems in small islands (exemplified for the Macaronesian islands). Environmental Science Policy 51: 1-22.
- Fois M, Fenu G, Cuena-Lombraña A, Cogoni D, Bacchetta G (2015) A practical method to speed up the discovery of unknown populations using Species Distribution Models. Journal for Nature Conservation 24: 42-48.
- Georghiou K, Delipetrou P (2010) Patterns and traits of the endemic plants of Greece. Botanical Journal of Linnean Society 162: 130-422.
- Green BH (1990) Agricultural intensification and the loss of habitat, species and amenity in British grasslands: a review of historical change and assessment of future prospects Grass and Forage Science 45: 365-372.
- Greuter W (1995) Origin and peculiarities of Mediterranean island floras. Ecologia Mediterranea 21: 1-10.
- Greuter W (2001) Diversity of Mediterranean island floras. Bocconea 13: 55-64.
- Jeanmonod D, Naciri Y, Schlüssel A, Gamisans J (2015) Floristic Analyses of the Corsican Flora: Biogeographical Origin and Endemism. Candollea 70: 21-41.
- Grill A, Knoflach B, Cleary DF, Kati V (2005) Butterfly, spider, and plant communities in different land-use types in Sardinia, Italy. Biodiversity and Conservation 14: 1281-1300.
- Harter DE, Irl SD, Seo B, Steinbauer MJ, Gillespie R, Triantis KA, Fernández-Palacios JM, et al. (2015) Impacts of global climate change on the floras of oceanic islands–projections, implications and current knowledge. Perspectives in Plant Ecology, Evolution and Systematics 17: 160-183.
- Henderson SJ, Whittaker RJ (2003) Islands. eLS. doi: 10.1038/npg.els.0003234
- Harradine E, How RA, Schmitt LH, Spencer PBS (2015) Island size and remoteness have major conservation significance for how spatial diversity is partitioned in skinks. Biodiversity and Conservation 24: 2011-2029.

- Hijmans RJ, Cameron SE, Parra JL, Jones PG, Jarvis A (2005) Very high resolution interpolated climate surfaces for global land areas. International Journal of Climatology 25: 1965-1978.
- Iliadou E, Kallimanis AS, Dimopoulos P, Panitsa M (2014) Comparing the two Greek archipelagos plant species diversity and endemism patterns highlight the importance of isolation and precipitation as biodiversity drivers. Journal of Biological Research-Thessaloniki 21: 16.
- IUCN (2014) Guidelines for Using the IUCN Red List Categories and Criteria (Version 11). Standards and Petitions Subcommittee of the IUCN Species Survival Commission. Available from: http://www.iucnredlist.org/documents/RedListGuidelines.pdf.
- Kallimanis AS, Bergmeier E, Panitsa M, Georghiou K, Delipetrou P, Dimopoulos P (2010) Biogeographical determinants for total and endemic species richness in a continental archipelago. Biodiversity and Conservation 19: 1225-1235.
- Lavergne S, Thuiller W, Molina J, Debussche M (2005) Environmental and human factors influencing rare plant local occurrence, extinction and persistence: a 115-year study in the Mediterranean region. Journal of Biogeography 32: 799-811.
- Lomolino MV (2000) Ecology's most general, yet protean pattern: the species-area relationship. Journal of Biogeography 27: 17-26.
- Lomolino MV, Weiser MD (2001) Towards a more general species-area relationship: diversity on all islands, great and small. Journal of Biogeography 28: 431-445.
- MacArthur RH, Wilson EO (1967) The theory of island biogeography. Princeton University Press, Princeton.
- Mameli G, Filigheddu R, Binelli G, Meloni M (2008) The genetic structure of the remnant populations of *Centaurea horrida* in Sardinia and associated islands. Annals of Botany 101: 633-640
- Mangiacotti M, Scali S, Sacchi R, Bassu L, Nulchis V, Corti C (2013) Assessing the spatial scale effect of anthropogenic factors on species distribution. PLoS ONE 8: e67573.
- Matthews TJ, Cottee-Jones HE, Whittaker RJ (2014) Habitat fragmentation and the species–area relationship: a focus on total species richness obscures the impact of habitat loss on habitat specialists. Diversity and Distributions 20: 1136-1146.
- McShane TO, Hirsch PD, Trung TC, Songorwa AN, Kinzig A, Monteferri B, Mutekanga D, et al. (2011) Hard choices: making trade-offs between biodiversity conservation and human well-being. Biological Conservation 144: 966-972.
- Médail F, Quézel P (1997) Hot-spots analysis for conservation of plant biodiversity in the Mediterranean Basin. Annals of the Missouri Botanical Garden 84: 112-127.
- Nikolić T, Antonić O, Alegro AL, Dobrović I, Bogdanović S, Liber Z, Rešetnik I (2008) Plant species diversity of Adriatic islands: An introductory survey. Plant Biosystems 142: 435-445.
- Oksanen J, Blanchet FG, Kindt R, Legendre P, Minchin PR, O'Hara RB, Simpson GL, Solymos P, Henry M, Stevens H, Wagner H (2013) Vegan: community ecology package. R package version 2.0-1. http://CRAN.Rproject.org/packagevegan. Accessed 29 January 2016.

- Panitsa M, Tzanoudakis D, Triantis KA, Sfenthourakis S (2006) Patterns of species richness on very small islands: the plants of the Aegean archipelago. Journal of Biogeography 33: 1223-1234.
- Pesaresi S, Galdenzi D, Biondi E, Casavecchia S (2014) Bioclimate of Italy: application of the worldwide bioclimatic classification system. Journal of Maps 10: 538-553.
- Pisanu S, Filigheddu R, Farris E (2009) The conservation status of an endemic species of northern Sardinia: *Centaurea horrida* Badarò (Asteraceae). Plant Biosystems 143: 275-282.
- Poggesi M, Agnelli P, Borri M, Corti C, Finotello PL, Lanza B, Tosini G (1995) Erpetologia delle isole circumsarde. Biogeographia 18: 583-618.
- Preston FW (1962) The canonical distribution of commonness and rarity. Part I. Ecology 43: 185-215.
- Proença V, Pereira HM (2013) Species–area models to assess biodiversity change in multi-habitat landscapes: The importance of species habitat affinity. Basic and Applied Ecology 14: 102-114.
- [QGIS] Quantum Gis Development Team (2014) Quantum GIS Geographic Information System. Open Source Geospatial Foundation Project. [cited 2016 Dec 23] Available online at http://qgis.osgeo.org
- R Core Team (2013) R: a language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna.
- Regione Autonoma della Sardegna (2003) Carta dell'Uso del Suolo (Scala 1:25.000). Note illustrative. Assessorato agli Enti Locali, Finanze ed Urbanistica, Roma.
- Ricklefs RE, Lovette IJ (1999) The roles of island area per se and habitat diversity in the species–area relationships of four Lesser Antillean faunal groups. Journal of Animal Ecology 68: 1142-1160.
- SCBD 2014. Island Biodiversity Island Bright Spots in Conservation & Sustainability. Secretariat of the Convention on Biological Diversity, Montreal. https://www.cbd.int/idb/image/2014/idb-2014-booklet.pdf. Accessed 20 June 2015.
- Smiraglia D, Capotorti G, Guida D, Mollo B, Siervo V, Blasi C (2013) Land units map of Italy. Journal of Maps 9: 239-244.
- Steinbauer MJ, Irl SD, Beierkuhnlein C (2013) Elevation-driven ecological isolation promotes diversification on Mediterranean islands. Acta Oecologica 47: 52-56.
- Thompson JD (2005) Plant evolution in the Mediterranean. Oxford University Press, Oxford (UK)
- Triantis KA, Mylonas M, Lika K, Vardinoyannis K (2003) A model for the species–area–habitat relationship. Journal of Biogeography 30: 19-27.
- Triantis KA, Sfenthourakis S (2012) Island biogeography is not a single-variable discipline: the small island effect debate. Diversity and Distribution 18: 92-96.
- Trigas P, Panitsa M, Tsiftisis S (2013) Elevational Gradient of Vascular Plant Species Richness and Endemism in Crete – The Effect of Post-Isolation Mountain Uplift on a Continental Island System. PLoS ONE 8: e59425.
- Ulzega A (1995) Pelogeografia delle piccole isole della Sardegna alla fine dell'ultimo interglaciale. Biogeographia 18: 27-31.

- Weigelt P, Jetz W, Kreft H (2013) Bioclimatic and physical characterization of the world's islands. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 110: 15307-15312.
- Weigelt P, Kreft H (2013) Quantifying island isolation-insights from global patterns of insular plant species richness. Ecography 36: 417-429.
- Willis SG, Foden W, Baker DJ, Belle E, Burgess ND, Carr JA, Doswald N, et al. (2015) Integrating climate change vulnerability assessments from species distribution models and trait-based approaches. Biological Conservation 190: 167-178.
- Yu M, Hu G, Feeley KJ, Wu J, Ding P (2012) Richness and composition of plants and birds on land-bridge islands: effects of island attributes and differential responses of species groups. Journal of Biogeography 39: 1124-1133.

CHAPTER V

Identifying and assessing the efficiency of micro and nano biodiversity hotspots networks at regional level

Mauro Fois 1 Giuseppe Fenu 1 Gianluigi Bacchetta 1

1 Centro Conservazione Biodiversità (CCB), Dipartimento di Scienze della Vita e dell'Ambiente Università degli Studi di Cagliari, Cagliari, Italia;

This research is under review

Contribution to the project: I leaded the analyses and preparation of the manuscript. All the authors contributed for the study design and revision of the manuscript.

Abstract

The island of Sardinia (Western Mediterranean Basin) is considered a meso hotspot within the Tyrrhenian macro hotspot and the Mediterranean mega hotspot of biodiversity. In this context, a finer hierarchy of micro and nano hotspots was proposed in order to concentrate active conservation measures.

In this chapter, the main aim was to identify and to test the efficiency of micro and nano hotspot networks for endemic plant conservation in Sardinia. To do it, we set networks of micro, nano and integrated hotspots for the entire territory of Sardinia. The richness of Endemic Vascular Plant Species (EVPS), area, perimeter, connectivity and surplus costs for the protection of all endemic plants were used as ranking criteria.

Eight micro, 82 nano and an integrated network of eight micro and 24 nano hotspots were identified; these respectively include the 82%, 87% and 89% of all EVPS. The identification of hotspots networks at regional scale could allow to set a priority list of areas, also already protected, where to primarily allocate economical resources and conservation efforts for endemic plants. After considering all pros and cons, the integration of micro with nano hotspots resulted the most forward-looking plan from a both conservational and economical perspective.

Keywords: Endemic Vascular Plant Species; Mediterranean Basin; Species richness; Protected area selection; Conservation planning; Island flora; Areas of endemisms.

1. Introduction

The greatest challenge in environmental management is to preserve enough areas in order to conserve as many species as possible (Tjørve 2010). Although the 13% of Earth's land is already protected (Bertzky et al. 2012), targets adopted by the Convention on Biological Diversity (CBD) aim to expand the protected area network to at least 17% of the terrestrial world and to prevent the extinction risk of all known threatened species by 2020 (CBD 2010). Otherwise, the conservation of a large portion of globe implies high costs in economic and social terms, and strategies should thus be focused on areas that represent a maximum of the biome's diversity and endemism (Margules and Pressey 2000; Cañadas et al. 2014). In addition, protected areas alone do not guarantee the species conservation and their designation often represents a first step of further positive activities that would ensure, for instance, the maintenance of natural, semi-natural or agricultural ecosystems (Heywood 2015; Fenu et al. 2016).

While several priority areas have been proposed at global and regional scales (e.g. Mittermeier et al. 2004; Mendoza-Fernández et al. 2015; Koch et al. 2016), methods and solutions are still extensively debated. A number of systematic conservation planning tools are available to aid in making prioritization decisions (e.g. ResNet, Kelley et al. 2002; Zonation, Moilanen 2007; Marxan, Ball et al. 2009); otherwise, expert-based assessment and scoring procedures have been widely used to provide a method that can easily be understood by stakeholders, conservation practitioners and politicians involved in conservation (Burke et al. 2008; Marignani and Blasi 2012). Among these methods, areas of endemisms (sensu Richardson 1978) has become an increasingly common and irreplaceable surrogate for identifying protected areas (e.g. Burke et al. 2008; Huang et al. 2011; Mendoza-Fernández et al. 2015). Indeed, endemic plant species are potentially threatened because they often distribute only in restricted areas (Linder 1995; Laffan and Crisp 2003) and endemism-rich areas are also likely to be rich in other species of conservation concern (Whittaker et al. 2001; Landi and Chiarucci 2014). In this context, the term of 'biodiversity hotspot' was coined by Myers in the late 1980s (Mayers 1988) in order to identify priority conservation regions with a large number of endemic species. Since its introduction, the concept of hotspots was used as a key strategy for global conservation actions and it has become the principal global conservation-prioritization approach, attracting over \$1 billion in conservation investment (Marchese 2015). As the size of the sample unit increases, the concepts of 'micro' (a maximum extent of 500 km²) and 'nano hotspots' (a maximum extent of 10 km²) were conceived at regional and local levels in order to encompass as much as possible Endemic Vascular Plant Species (EVPS hereafter) in a reasonable extent of territory (Fenu et al. 2010; Cañadas et al. 2014).

The identification of narrow hotspots could be useful to find gaps in the protected-area networks and may be helpful for future implementations. In the European Union, one of the key tools for biodiversity conservation is the Natura 2000 network based on the Birds and Habitats Directives (79/409/EEC and 92/43/EEC). This system is not a network of strict nature reserves, but is adopting a wider approach of promoting sustainable land uses, largely centred on people working with nature rather than against it (European Commission 2016). Inside and outside this network, the aim of a hotspots hierarchy proposal was instead to set priority areas where to primarily allocate economical resources and monitoring efforts (Cañadas et al. 2014; Kougioumoutzis and

Tiniakou 2015). According to the regional responsibility criterion (Mendoza-Fernández et al. 2009; Bacchetta et al. 2012a, 2012b), the identification of hotspots at lower scales makes nature-conservation planning more efficient with a more direct involvement of local stakeholders (Feng et al. 2011; Cañadas et al. 2014).

With the aim of enhancing the effective management and protection of biodiversity, in particular of all EVPS, two micro and seven nano hotspots were proposed in part of the territory of Sardinia (Fenu et al. 2010; Cañadas et al. 2014). Accordingly, several *in situ* and *ex situ* conservation activities and researches (e.g. Fois et al. 2015; Gentili et al. 2015; Cuena-Lombraña et al. 2016) have been then concentrated in these hotspot-areas. Nevertheless, further Sardinian territories, and EVPS hosted by them, are still not underscored by these kind of studies.

In order to fill gaps in the current hotspots network at micro and nano scale levels, we did an extensive survey on the possibilities for the prioritization of areas in Sardinia. The main aims of this research were to (1) identify all micro and nano hotspots for the entire territory of Sardinia and (2) to evaluate the efficiency, in terms of number of EVPS, extents (area and perimeter) and connectivity, of three network solutions composed by only nano hotspots, only micro hotspots or by the integration of micro and nano hotspots. Finally, (3) the EVPS that were still unprotected by each solution were localised and the surplus costs for the protection of all EVPS in Sardinia were also evaluated.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1 Study area

Sardinia is the second largest island in the Mediterranean Basin after Sicily, with a main inland surface area of 23,833 km² and a total of 24,089 km² including minor islands and islets (Fig. 1). The island is mainly composed of several isolated groups of mountains such as Limbara, Supramontes and Gennargentu (the highest of all at 1834 m a.s.l.). The about 1900 km of coast are marked by a variety of landscapes, such as cliffs, sandy dunes and both long and pocket beaches. From a biogeographical point of view, it is considered part of the Western Mediterranean biogeographic sub-region (Fenu et al. 2014). In particular, owing to many floristic similarities, Sardinia, Corsica and the Tuscan Archipelago were included in the same independent biogeographical province within an Italo-Tyrrhenian superprovince (Fenu et al. 2014). Moreover, the sub-province of Sardinia was also recently subdivided into six biogeographic sectors and 22 subsectors on the basis of the EVPS occurrences and their geomorphological patterns (Fig. 1; Fenu et al. 2014). Such geographical isolation and high geological and geomorphological diversity contributed to characterise a wide range of habitats and a consequent high rate of endemisms (e.g. Médail and Quézel 1999; Thompson 2005; Cañadas et al. 2014). Sardinian flora consists of 2,494 vascular plants (Conti et al. 2007). At the current state of the art, the flora limited to the Tyrrhenian island territories (i.e. endemic flora sensu lato) comprises a high proportion of exclusive Sardinian endemics (189 taxa), 90 Sardinian-Corsican endemics, and 16 taxa also present in the Tuscan Archipelago (Fenu et al. 2014).

According to its peculiar flora, Sardinia has been classified as a meso hotspot within the Tyrrhenian islands macro hotspot and the Mediterranean mega hotspot of biodiversity (Cañadas et al. 2014). Additionally, a network of 'micro' and 'nano hotspots' were hypothesised (Fenu et al. 2010) and three micro (Supramontes, Iglesiente and Gennargentu) and seven nano hotspots belonging to the micro hotspots of Supramontes and Gennargentu were already identified (Cañadas et al. 2014).



Figure 1. Study area of Sardinia in the Mediterranean context and its subdivision into the six biogeographical sectors (Fenu et al. 2014).

2.2 Distribution of Endemic Vascular Plant Species (EVPS)

Distribution data of all the 295 EVPS was obtained from available literature, Italian herbarium collections (CAG, CAT, FI, RO, SASSA, SS, TO *herbaria*) and unpublished field surveys records of last 20 years reported by the authors of this work. The spatial distribution was digitised by a Geographical Information System (GIS) software (Quantum GIS Development Team 2012) and organised in a geodatabase. An overall number of 60,309 occurrence points were carefully revised in order to avoid the potential large errors due, for example, to the approximation of the collection locations and the inclusion of extinct localities (Feeley and Silman 2010). A previous version of the same database was already used for the definition of the biogeography of the main island of Sardinia and its satellite small islands (Fenu et al. 2014; Fois et al. 2016b). In this case, each record was reported into 36,235 cells following the UTM 1×1 km grid. This map resolution was chosen to ensure consistency with the resolution of the floristic dataset and to generate a sufficiently high number of cells to challenge the practicability of the protected area prioritization proposed herein (Fig. 2).

2.3 Micro and nano hotspots selection

We used the same approach of Cañadas et al. (2014) and we based the hotspot selection on the total number of EVPS per each grid cell. Specifically, we selected a given floristic territory with a maximum extent of 500 km² as a micro hotspot whenever it accounted for more than 20% (\geq 58 EVPS) of the total Sardinian EVPS. Additionally, we selected a given area with a maximum extent of 10 km² as a nano hotspot, whenever it accounted for more than 5% (\geq 14 EVPS) of the total EVPS. In order to avoid biological complexities inside each hotspot, we encompassed only areas belonging to the same biogeographical sector, recently defined on the basis of the same EVPS distribution (Fenu et al. 2014). Once micro and nano hotspots were identified, an additional solution was also developed by integrating all micro hotspots with the non-overlapping nano hotspots (Fig. 2). All these procedures were carried out in the QGIS environment (Quantum GIS Development Team 2012).



Figure 2. Schematic framework of the area prioritization procedures performed in this study.

2.4 Assessing the efficiency of micro and nano biodiversity hotspots networks

Four measures were used in order to evaluate the efficiency of each solution: (1) the number of EVPS, (2) the summarised areas, (3) perimeters and (4) the optimized linkages. This latter measure was computed using the 'Type by Type' algorithm implemented by the MulTyLink software (Brás et al. 2013). MulTyLink assumed that the study region is divided into cells and constructs a graph for each group (of "similar") cells, taking into account the areas acting as barriers and the dispersal capacities of these species. When selecting areas in a graph, MulTyLink deems the possibility of using these areas for other groups, thus reducing costs and the number of selected areas (Brás et al. 2013). The functionality of this algorithm was previously tested in other

Mediterranean contexts (e.g. Alagador and Cerdeira 2007; Alagador et al. 2012) to identify cost-efficient linkages between environmentally similar protected areas looking for optimal feasible linkages like stepping stones (Brás et al. 2013). In this case, we connected the identified hotspots belonging to the same biogeographical sector using, when necessary, other hotspots as stepping stones. Because the dispersal capacity significantly differ among species of each hotspot, only sea was considered as a barrier.

Finally, we identified the location of all EVPS that were still unprotected by each solution. We then delimited further areas for these taxa, limiting as much as possible their extents and distances from the preselected ones and yet maintaining the same root criteria (i.e. preferring few big areas for micro hotspots and yet several small for integrated and nano hotspots). Thus, we evaluated the full conservation costs in terms of area, perimeter and optimized linkage surpluses (Fig. 2).

3. Results

3.1 Micro and nano hotspots selection

Eight floristic territories were designated as micro hotspots since each one includes more than 20% of the 295 Sardinian EVPS while 82 areas were selected as nano hotspots, since they host more than the 5% of the Sardinian EVPS (Fig. 3). The integrated network proposal was consisting of all the eight micro hotspots plus 24 nano hotspots. Further 14, 26 and 22 hotspots were respectively added to the micro, nano and integrated hotspot networks in order to include all the remaining EVPS (Fig. 3).



Figure 3. Micro, nano and integrated hotspots selected and their relative optimized linkages. Additional surplus hotspots and optimized linkages for the inclusion of all Endemic Vascular Plant Species (EVPS) are reported in grey.

3.2 The efficiency of micro and nano biodiversity hotspots networks

The eight micro hotspots identified for the entire Sardinian territory comprehensively contain the 82.6% (243 EVPS) of Sardinian endemics and occupy the 12.1% (2905 km²) of the Sardinian surface area (Fig. 4). Area and species richness thresholds influenced the designation of some non-optimal shapes that, in concomitance

with the proportion of the designed territory, were the cause of a high perimeter cost (1999 km; Fig. 4). Besides the case of two micro hotspots belonging to the same biogeographical sector (Barbaricino), each hotspot was selected in different biogeographical areas; this permitted to account a very low optimized linkage cost of 21 km.

In comparison to the micro hotspot network, the 82 nano hotspots included a higher percentage of EVPS (87.1%, i.e. 256 EVPS; Fig. 4) in a considerably lower proportion of surface area (458 km² corresponding to 1.9% of the Sardinian surface area). This lower surface-area cost was also reflected by a slightly diminished perimeter cost (1032 km); otherwise, optimal linkage costs considerably increased up to 769 km (Fig. 4). The integrated network proposal covered a surface of 3054 km² (12.6% of the Sardinian territory) which permitted to increase the number of protected EVPS up to 262 (89.1% of the Sardinian EVPS; Fig. 4). The increment in surface area and perimeter costs (2337 km) was partially compensated by a reduction of the optimized linkage costs (455 km).

The micro hotspot network resulted to have the less spread distribution pattern through the territory, but it encompassed the smallest quantity of EVPS. For these reasons, the increases in area (from 2905 km² to 3767 km²), perimeter (from 1999 km to 3115 km) and optimized linkages (from 21 km to 262 km) were consistent when all the remaining EVPS were included (Fig. 4). Conversely, small increases in area (ca. 1%) and perimeter (ca. 4%) were registered for both nano and integrated networks while a considerable increases in optimized linkage costs were accounted for the integrated solution (from 455 km to 630 km) and yet especially for the nano hotspot network (from 769 km to 1064 km; Fig. 4).



Figure 4. Percent of overlap among the integrated hotspots and micro and nano hotspots in terms of summarized Number (N) of Endemic Vascular Plant Species (EVPS), area (a), perimeter (p), optimized linkages (o) and surplus costs for the inclusion of all EVPS. Relative values of each parameter is also reported with the surplus ones between braklets.
4. Discussion

4.1 The importance of identifying micro and nano biodiversity hotspots at regional level

This research represents the first step towards a complete identification of areas of conservation interest at increasing scales. While this method was previously separately applied for the identification of only a part of the Sardinian territory (e.g. Fenu et al. 2010; Cañadas et al. 2014; Fois et al. 2016b), a complete geodatabase on the distribution of endemic plants allowed to fill gaps in knowledge on Sardinian micro and nano hotspots. These new and more comprehensive results were consistent with the already mentioned studies on particular Sardinian biogeographic sectors. Indeed, the predefined micro hotspots of Gennargentu massif, Supramontes and Iglesiente (Fenu et al. 2010; Cañadas et al. 2014), as well as the seven nano hotspots highlighted by the same authors (Fenu et al. 2010; Cañadas et al. 2014), were also here identified as part of most rich areas in EVPS. Otherwise, we achieved to complete this state of the art by identifying further four micro and 78 nano hotspots that comprised also portions of territories that are still poorly studied and protected (Fenu et al. 2015). An examination of hotspots locations enables the detection of specific threats, which is a priority in conservation (Brooks et al. 2006); the fact that the identified micro and nano hotspots often coincide to areas rich in endangered species (Fenu et al. 2016), confirms the importance of these small areas for plant conservation. In particular, endemic plants concentrated in high mountain peaks are especially vulnerable to climatic change as, being already at the elevational limit, they cannot adopt the strategy of vertical migration (Cañadas et al. 2014; Fois et al. 2016a; Speziale and Ezcurra 2016). According to a recent review on future threats in Mediterranean islands (Vogiatzakis et al. 2016), also the hotspots highlighted in coastal areas would face a particular decrease in species richness due to consequences related to sea level changes. Such threats are enforced by an increasing human presence along the same areas (Fois et al. 2016b). For these reasons, if protected area designation should reconcile the needs of nature conservation and socioeconomic development (Vergílio and Calado 2016), micro and nano hotspots should be areas where conservation activities are mandatory.

The identification of narrow hotspots could be useful to find gaps in the Natura 2000 network and may be helpful for their future new definition; otherwise, they would not represent an alternative to the already designed protected areas due to their different conservation focus and perspective. Indeed, the Nature 2000 network was based on the identification, monitoring and protection of habitats and species of community importance which are listed in the Habitats and Birds Directives and were not conceived as a system of strict nature reserves from which all human activities would be excluded (European Commission 2016). Differently, our hotspots of EVPS were conceived for planning active conservation efforts, also considering strict limitations on human activities in some restricted area.

4.2 Micro, nano or an integrated biodiversity hotpots network?

As often it happens, it is difficult to find a universal answer on a conservation debate, which often could be argued from different perspectives. The proposal of a micro hotspot network could achieve to preserve the majority of EVPS within a small territory and a low cost in terms of optimized linkages among the protected

areas. Otherwise, the network of nano hotspots would host a higher percentage of EVPS in a minimum extent of area and perimeter but a higher cost in optimized linkages. In addition, as several small areas (i.e. nano hotspots) showed a wider-spread and diversified distribution pattern, they diminished risks related to stochastic and/or catastrophic events which could otherwise rapidly destroy few and more connected areas such as the micro hotspots (Cox and Underwood 2011). In terms of differences in monetary terms, area and perimeter are the two most related factors with the economic costs of a protected area in terms of acquisition and management (Frazee et al. 2003). Hence, we could assert that the nano hotspot network is in this case the most economical solution. On the other hand, optimized linkages are related to the habitat fragmentation and edge effects. These factors, are considered one of most prevalent threats for the Mediterranean flora (Cox and Underwood 2011; García-Camacho et al. 2012; Fenu et al. 2016) exposing protected areas to undergo changes in populations, communities and ecological processes and making them more susceptible to biological invasions than the core area of isolated remnants (Mendonça et al. 2015; Celesti-Grapow et al. 2016). Despite of its monetary effectiveness, the high costs in connecting the nano hotspots would thus expose these areas to a conservation failure. In comparison to the other networks, the integrated hotspots network would be an intermediate solution, as the protection of more EVPS would be achieved by increasing a reasonable portion of surface and perimeter and by significantly decreasing risks related to habitat fragmentation and edge effects (i.e. optimized linkages costs). In addition, it would permit to consider many territories that would not be otherwise protected inside micro hotspots. Indeed, the majority of the surplus areas suggested for the protection of all EVPS by micro hotspots are situated in proximity of touristic and urbanized areas of Sardinia and concrete conservation measures would be thus concretely unattainable because of the high interests revolving around these areas.

The integrated hotspots solution is *per se* suggesting a stepwise procedure to design protected areas. This is particularly clear when analysing surplus costs for the inclusion of all EVPS. When economic resources are limited, it could be reasonable to plan a nano hotspot network; on the other hand, if few areas are considered to deserve a particular attention, micro hotspots could be designed. Besides the already mentioned limits which could provoke the irremediable extintion of some species, if the advocated target of protecting all endemic species will be improved, drastic increases in connectivity and financial costs would be necessary if starting from an already-designed micro or nano hotspots network. Conversely, the integrated solution, would be a valid mid-step plan toward a gradual inclusion of all targeted species.

This paper showed an overview at regional scale on the areas and possibilities for plant conservation with the aim of enhancing the implementation of active conservation programs. In comparison with the Natura 2000 network, which comprises 18% of the Sardinian territory (Fois et al. unpubblished data), our integrated network of micro and nano hotspots would be a reasonable proposal of conservation at increasing protection level, as all the 295 endemic plants are included in less territory. Following this example, an integrated network of the Mediterranean micro and nano hotspots can be designed in order to more precisely and comprhensively face threats and to allocate effective protection efforts. This said, one must be very careful in choosing few large instead of many small patches, and decisions should be wisely taken at regional scale in order to conceive as many as possible aspects of each particular territory.

References

- Alagador D, Cerdeira JO (2007) Designing spatially-explicit ecological reserve networks in the presence of mandatory sites. Biological Conservation 137: 254-262.
- Alagador D, Trivino M, Cerdeira JO, Brás R, Cabeza M, Araújo MB (2012) Linking like with like: optimising connectivity between environmentally–similar habitats. Landscape Ecology 27: 291–301.
- Bacchetta G, Farris E, Pontecorvo C (2012a) A new method to set conservation priorities in biodiversity hotspots. Plant Biosystems 146: 638-648.
- Bacchetta G, Fenu G, Mattana E (2012b) A Checklist of the Exclusive Vascular Flora of Sardinia with Priority Rankings for Conservation. Anales del Jardín Botánico de Madrid 69: 81-89.
- Ball IR, Possingham HP, Watts M. (2009) Marxan and relatives: software for spatial conservation prioritization In: Moilanen A, Wilson KA, Possingham H, editors. *Spatial conservation prioritisation: quantitative methods and computational tools*. p 185-195. Oxford University Press, Oxford (UK).
- Bertzky B, Corrigan C, Kemsey J, Kenney S, Ravilious C, Besançon C, Burgess N [internet]. 2012. Protected Planet Report 2012: Tracking progress towards global targets for protected areas. Gland (CH) and Cambridge (UK): IUCN, UNEP-WCMC. [cited 2016 Mar 22] Available online at http://cmsdata.iucn.org/downloads/protected_planet_report.pdf/
- Brás R, Cerdeira JO, Alagador D, Araújo MB (2013) Linking habitats for multiple species. Environmental Modelling & Software 40: 336-339.
- Brooks TM, Mittermeier RA, da Fonseca GAB, Gerlach J, Hoffmann M, Lamoreux JF, Mittermeier CG, Pilgrim JD, Rodrigues ASL (2006) Global biodiversity conservation priorities. Science 313: 58-61.
- Burke A, Kyläkorpi L, Rydgren B, Schneeweiss R (2008) Testing a Scandinavian Biodiversity Assessment Tool in an African Desert Environment. Environmental Management 42: 698-706.
- Cañadas EM, Fenu G, Peñas J, Lorite J, Mattana E, Bacchetta G (2014) Hotspots within hotspots: endemic plant richness, environmental drivers, and implications for conservation. Biological Conservation 170: 282-291.
- Celesti-Grapow L, Bassi L, Brundu G, Camarda I, Carli E, D'Auria G, Del Guacchio E, Domina G, Ferretti G, Foggi B, et al. 2016. Plant invasions on small Mediterranean islands: An overview. Plant Biosystems 150: 1119-1133.
- Conti F, Alessandrini A, Bacchetta G, Banfi E, Barberis G, Bartolucci F, Bernardo L, et al. (2007) Integrazioni alla checklist della flora vascolare italiana [Supplements of the checklist of Italian vascular flora]. Natura Vicentina 10: 5-74.
- [CBD] Convention On Biological Diversity [internet]. 2010. COP 10 Decision X/2. The Strategic Plan for Biodiversity 2011–2020 and the Aichi Biodiversity Targets. [cited 2016 Jul 02] Available online at http://www.cbd.int/decision/cop/default.shtml?id=12268/
- Cox RL, Underwood EC. 2011. The importance of conserving biodiversity outside of protected areas in Mediterranean ecosystems. PLoS One 6: e14508.

- Cuena-Lombraña A, Porceddu M, Dettori CA, Bacchetta G. 2016. *Gentiana lutea* L. subsp. *lutea* seed germination: natural versus controlled conditions. Botany 94: 653–659.
- European Commission. 2016. Natura 2000. [cited 2016 Nov 03] Available online at http://ec.europa.eu/environment/nature/natura2000/index_en.htm
- Feeley KJ, Silman MR (2010) Modelling the responses of Andean and Amazonian plant species to climate change: the effects of georeferencing errors and the importance of data filtering. Journal of Biogeography 37: 733-740.
- Feng JM, Zhang Z, Nan RY (2011) Non-congruence among hotspots based on three common diversity measures in Yunnan, south-west China. Plant Ecology & Diversity 4: 353-361.
- Fenu G, Bacchetta G, Giacanelli V, Gargano D, Montagnani C, Orsenigo S, Cogoni D, Rossi G, Conti F, Santangelo A, et al. (2016) Conserving plant diversity in Europe: outcomes, criticisms and perspectives of the Habitats Directive application in Italy. Biodiversity and Conservation (*in press*). DOI: 10.1007/s10531-016-1244-1
- Fenu G, Fois M, Cañadas EM, Bacchetta G (2014) Using endemic-plant distribution, geology and geomorphology in biogeography: the case of Sardinia (Mediterranean Basin). Systematics and Biodiversity 12: 181-193.
- Fenu G, Fois M, Cogoni D, Porceddu M, Pinna MS, Cuena-Lombraña A, Nebot A, et al. (2015) The Aichi Biodiversity Target 12 at regional level: an achievable goal? Biodiversity 16: 120-135.
- Fenu G, Mattana E, Congiu A, Bacchetta G (2010) The endemic vascular flora of Supramontes (Sardinia), a priority plant conservation area. Candollea 65: 347-358.
- Fois M, Cuena-Lombraña A, Fenu G, Cogoni D, Bacchetta G (2016a) The reliability of conservation status assessments at regional level: Past, present and future perspectives on *Gentiana lutea* L. ssp. *lutea* in Sardinia. Journal for Nature Conservation 33: 1-9.
- Fois M, Fenu G, Bacchetta G (2016b) Global analyses underrate part of the story: finding applicable results for the conservation planning of small Sardinian islets' flora. Biodiversity and Conservation 25: 1091-1106.
- Fois M, Fenu G, Cuena-Lombraña A, Cogoni D, Bacchetta G (2015) A practical method to speed up the discovery of unknown populations using Species Distribution Models. Journal for Nature Conservation 24: 42-48.
- Frazee SR, Cowling RM, Pressey RL, Turpie JK, Lindenberg N (2003) Estimating the costs of conserving a biodiversity hotspot: a case-study of the Cape Floristic Region, South Africa. Biological Conservation 112: 275-290.
- García-Camacho R, Albert MJ, Escudero A (2012) Small-scale demographic compensation in a high-mountain endemic: the low edge stands still. Plant Ecology & Diversity 5: 37-44.
- Gentili R, Fenu G, Mattana E, Citterio S, De Mattia F, Bacchetta G (2015) Conservation genetics of two island endemic *Ribes* spp. (Grossulariaceae) of Sardinia: survival or extinction? Plant Biology 17: 1085-1094.
- Heywood VH (2015) In situ conservation of plant species an unattainable goal? Israel Journal of Plant Sciences. (*in press*). DOI:10.1080/07929978.2015.1035605

- Huang JH, Chen JH, Ying JS, Ma KP (2011) Features and distribution patterns of Chinese endemic seed plant species. Journal of Systematics and Evolution 49: 81–94.
- Kougioumoutzis K, Tiniakou A (2015) Ecological factors driving plant species diversity in the South Aegean Volcanic Arc and other central Aegean islands. Plant Ecology & Diversity 8: 173-186.
- Kelley C, Garson J, Aggarwal A, Sarkar S (2002) Place prioritization for biodiversity reserve network design: a comparison of the SITES and ResNet software packages for coverage and efficiency. Diversity and Distributions 8: 297-306.
- Koch R, Almeida-Cortez JS, Kleinschmit B (2016) Revealing areas of high nature conservation importance in a seasonally dry tropical forest in Brazil: Combination of modelled plant diversity hot spots and threat patterns. Journal for Nature Conservation 35: 24-39.
- Laffan SW, Crisp MD (2003) Assessing endemism at multiple spatial scales, with an example from the Australian vascular flora. Journal of Biogeography 30: 511-520.
- Landi S, Chiarucci A (2014) Commonness and rarity of plants in a reserve network: just two faces of the same coin. Rendiconti Lincei 25: 369-380.
- Linder HP (1995) Setting conservation priorities the importance of endemism and phylogeny in the southern African orchid genus *Herschelia*. Conservation Biology 9: 585-595.
- Marchese C (2015) Biodiversity hotspots: A shortcut for a more complicated concept. Global Ecology and Conservation 3: 297-309.
- Margules CR, Pressey RL (2000) Systematic conservation planning. Nature 405: 243-253.
- Marignani M, Blasi C (2012) Looking for important plant areas: selection based on criteria, complementarity, or both? Biodiversity and Conservation 21: 1853-1864.
- Myers N (1988) Threatened biotas: "hot spots" in tropical forests. Environmentalist 8: 187-208.
- Médail F, Quézel P (1999) Biodiversity hotspots in the Mediterranean Basin: setting global conservation priorities. Conservation Biology 13: 1510-1513.
- Mendonça AH, Russo C, Melo AC, Durigan G (2015) Edge effects in savanna fragments: a case study in the Cerrado. Plant Ecology & Diversity 8: 493-503.
- Mendoza-Fernández A, Martínez-Hernández F, Garrido-Becerra JA, Pérez-García FJ, Medina-Cazorla JM, de Giles JP, Mota JF (2009) Is the endangered flora of the Iberian southeast adequately protected? Gaps in the Network of Protected Natural Areas of Andalusia (RENPA): the case of the province of Almería. Acta Botanica Gallica 156: 637-648.
- Mendoza-Fernández AJ, Pérez-García, FJ, Martínez-Hernández F, Salmerón-Sánchez E, Medina-Cazorla JM, Garrido-Becerra JA, Martínez-Nieto MI, Merlo ME, Mota JF (2015) Areas of endemism and threatened flora in a Mediterranean hotspot: Southern Spain. Journal for Nature Conservation 23: 35-44.
- Mittermeier RA, Robles Gil P, Hoffman M, Pilgrim J, Brooks T, Mittermeier CG, Lamoreux J, da Fonseca GAB (2004) Hotspots Revisited: Earth's Biologically Richest and Most Endangered Terrestrial Ecoregions. Chicago (IL): University of Chicago Press.

- Moilanen A (2007) Landscape zonation, benefit functions and target-based planning: unifying reserve selection strategies. Biological Conservation 134: 571-579.
- [QGIS] Quantum Gis Development Team (2012) Quantum GIS Geographic Information System. Open Source Geospatial Foundation Project. [cited 2016 Dec 23] Available online at http://qgis.osgeo.org
- Richardson IBK (1978) Endemic *taxa* and the taxonomist. In: Steet HE, editor. Essays in plant taxonomy. London (UK) and New York (NY): Academic Press. pp: 245-262.
- Speziale KL, Ezcurra C (2015) Rock outcrops as potential biodiversity refugia under climate change in North Patagonia. Plant Ecology & Diversity 8: 353-361.
- Thompson JD (2005) Plant evolution in the Mediterranean. Oxford (UK): Oxford University Press.
- Tjørve E (2010) How to resolve the SLOSS debate: Lessons from species-diversity models. Journal of Theoretical Biology 264: 604-612.
- Vergílio MHS, Calado HMGP (2016) Spatial planning in small islands: the need to discuss the concept of ecological structure. Planning Practice and Research 31: 452-471.
- Vogiatzakis IN, Mannion AM, Sarris D (2016) Mediterranean island biodiversity and climate change: the last 10,000 years and the future. Biodiversity and Conservation 25: 2597-2627.
- Whittaker RJ, Willis KJ, Field R (2001) Scale and species richness: towards a general, hierarchical theory of species diversity. Journal of Biogeography 28: 453-470.

CHAPTER VI

Current and future effectiveness of the Natura 2000 Network for protecting plant species in Sardinia: a nice and complex building in its raw state?

Mauro Fois 1 Gianluigi Bacchetta 1 Donatella Cogoni 1 Giuseppe Fenu 1 1 Centro Conservazione Biodiversità (CCB), Dipartimento di Scienze della Vita e dell'Ambiente Università degli Studi di Cagliari, Cagliari, Italia

This research is under review

Contribution to the project: I leaded all the analyses and the preparation of the manuscript. Giuseppe Fenu and I conceived the study design. All the authors contributed for the revision of the manuscript.

Abstract

Sardinia hosts 186 endemic plant species and represents an important centre of Mediterranean biodiversity. According to the threats acting upon its flora, 27 terrestrial vascular plants were listed in the international regulations and 124 sites for species and habitat conservation were designated. Here, analyses of gaps in the Natura 2000 network and current and future distribution of four representative plant species were carried out. Each plant population was georeferenced and the effectiveness of Natura 2000 network was compared according to the conservation status and distribution. Future species distributions were modelled by considering current climatic conditions and future scenarios. In apparent discordance with other results, we found that Natura 2000 network well represents most of plant species. This research shows a looking-forward survey on the regional effectiveness of protection measures which led us to confirm the necessity to enhance the current state of Natura 2000 network mainly by implementing local legislation and regulation.

Keywords: Conservation planning; Gap analysis; Maxent; Policy plant species; W-Mediterranean Basin.

1. Introduction

The increasing environmental degradation by human activities can no longer be ignored and immediate actions for the conservation of plant species are needed (Van Stichel 2008; Rossi et al. 2016). Accordingly, the development of large-scale networks of protected areas is one important tool for counteracting biodiversity loss and its negative impacts on ecosystems (Rodrigues et al. 2004; Orlikowska et al. 2016).

In the European Union (EU), the key biodiversity conservation tools are the Directives 2009/147/EC (Birds Directive), 92/43/EEC (Habitats Directive, HD hereafter) and the Natura 2000 network of protected areas (Maiorano et al. 2007; Pullin et al. 2009; Orlikowska et al. 2016). The Natura 2000 network promotes the conservation of biodiversity maintaining, or restoring, natural habitats and species in a favourable conservation status by means of cogent protection policies (European Commission 1992). All EU member states had to draw up lists of national conservation sites to be included in the European Natura 2000 network and to establish management plans and conservation measures to ensure the protection of all plant and animal species listed in the annexes to the HD, with particular regard to endemic species (Fenu et al. 2015a; Rossi et al. 2016). As required under the Article 17 of the HD, each EU member states is also in charge of monitoring the conservation status of habitats and species and reporting the results to the Commission every six years.

Currently, the Natura 2000 network encompasses more than 27,000 protected sites and over 788,000 km² (18%) of Europe's landmass and almost 360,350 km² (6%) of the marine environments across all 28 EU member states and it is considered the largest coordinated multinational network of protected areas in the world (European Commission 2016).

While many conservation activities were carried out in order to enhance the efficiency of this network, some pitfalls were highlighted in recent years. For instance, implementation of conservation policies was often hampered by inadequate and/or obsolete scientific knowledge (e.g. Maiorano et al. 2007; Kati et al. 2015; Rossi et al. 2016) or the selection of the areas was biased by an incomplete representation of all target species' requirements (e.g. Vellak et al. 2010; Bagella et al. 2013; Maiorano et al. 2015). In addition, the global current protected areas are traditionally determined spatially and environmentally under the assumption of relatively low changes in species distribution in the future (Araújo et al. 2011; Leach et al. 2013). While large-scale networks are likely to become particularly important in the face of ongoing climate change that threatens species' abilities to adapt to geographical shifts in the distribution of suitable habitats (Araújo et al. 2011; Papanikolaou et al. 2014), Natura 2000 network is considered a relatively rigid network since the possibility of adding new sites or changing the location of existing sites is rather limited (Orlikowska et al. 2016). It is important, therefore, to be able to assess the likely effectiveness of a protected area network under future scenarios of climate change (Vos et al. 2008; Picketts et al. 2014; Papanikolaou et al. 2014). In this sense, Species Distribution Models (SDMs) have been widely used to estimate the potential impacts of climate change on species distributions and ecosystems (Franklin 2009). In particular, these models help to manage species facing possible future threats by identifying biological corridors for dispersal, determining sites for reintroduction and areas requiring protection measures (e.g. Fois et al. 2015; Ferrarini et al. 2016; López-Tirado and Hidalgo 2016).

In this paper, we present a comprehensive analysis on the effectiveness of Natura 2000 network under current and future climate scenarios in Sardinia (Western Mediterranean Basin). Using a representative study case of the Mediterranean Basin, we analysed how terrestrial plant species listed in the international regulations (Bern Convention and Habitats Directive) are protected in order to point out strengths and weaknesses of the current Natura 2000 network.

First, to gather the necessary information, all point occurrences of 27 terrestrial plant species were organized in a geodatabase. Then, a gap analysis was carried out to estimate the population percentages inside Natura 2000 sites. Last but not least, SDMs for four representative species, with different distribution patterns and conservation status, were applied in order to evaluate how such percentages of protection would change under future climate scenarios.

2. Material and methods

2.1. Study area and plant taxa selection

Sardinia (Italy) has been widely considered a representative center of Mediterranean plant endemisms (i.e. meso hotspot of plant diversity *sensu* Cañadas et al. 2014), being the second largest island of the Mediterranean Basin (covering 24,090 km²) and hosting a peculiar biodiversity and environment (Fenu et al. 2014). The high proportion of endemic plants (approx. 13% of the total flora; Fenu et al. 2014) considerably increases up to about 35% in mountain peaks and uninhabited islets (Cañadas et al. 2014).

Because of the interest in the Sardinian biodiversity conservation, about 18% of its terrestrial area (aaprox. 4,523 km²) has been included in 124 Natura 2000 sites (MATTM 2016). However, there are several examples of how some plants that should need active protection measures are still not represented in the Natura 2000 network (e.g. Bagella et al. 2013) or still experiencing an ongoing decline (e.g. Fenu et al. 2015b).

Species used for our study were all the 27 terrestrial plant species listed in the Bern Convention and in the HD annexes, which are present in the Sardinian territory. According to the terminology used in official Italian reports of the Joint Research centre (Ispra; e.g. Ercole and Giacannelli 2014) we refer to these species as "policy plant species". The information about the number of populations were obtained from the dataset of the endemic and threatened flora of Sardinia developed throughout several years by the authors, while the conservation status at regional level was obtained from Rossi et al. (2016).

2.2. Gap analysis

In order to test how the policy plants of Sardinia were represented in Natura 2000 network, we applied a gap analysis (Scott et al. 1993). First, we overlapped the shapefile of the distribution data of each plant species to the shapefile of the Natura 2000 network (MATTM 2016) using Quantum GIS Development Team, version 1.7.4 (QGIS 2014). Second, the percentage of sites inside/outside the Natura 2000 network was evaluated for each plant species. Once groups of policy species were defined according to their number of populations and conservation status, differences among percentages were evaluated by Kruskal-Wallis Test performed in R environment (R Core Team 2014).

2.3. Species Distribution Modelling and variables selection

Species Distribution Models (SDMs) have been widely used to estimate the potential impacts of climate change on species distributions and estimate potential future extinction risks (Franklin 2009).

In our case, SDMs were assessed by using the MaxEnt algorithm and application version 3.3.3 (Phillips et al. 2006), developed to model species distributions with presence-only data, applying the principle of maximum entropy (Elith et al. 2006). Presence-only SDMs, as used here, are the best available option when absence data is not available and the number of data points is reduced (Vasconcelos et al. 2012; Vergílio et al. 2016). Data points were split into training and testing datasets, with 80 and 20% of the points, respectively. The accuracy of the resulting models was then assessed using the area under the curve (AUC) of the receiver operating characteristic (ROC; Elith et al. 2006). An AUC value of 1.0 indicates perfect discrimination ability and a value of 0.5 or less indicates a prediction no better than random (Phillips et al. 2006). In particular, Swets (1988) suggested the following interpretation: AUC>0.9: excellent agreement between observed and predicted distribution; 0.8<AUC<0.9: good; 0.7<AUC<0.8: fair; 0.6<AUC<0.7: poor; 0.5<AUC<0.6: fail. According to Vergílio et al. (2016), all final models of each species were also analysed by an expert researcher, based on their knowledge of the species. The remaining parameters of the MaxEnt application were maintained at default settings (Vasconcelos et al. 2012; Vergílio et al. 2016).

For the characterisation of the target plant species, all bioclimatic (11 layers of temperatures and eight precipitation indices) at 30 arc-seconds layers (~0.7 km of resolution at Sardinia's latitudes) implemented by WorldClim (Hijmans et al. 2005) were considered. We only used bioclimatic variables rather than other physical environmental or land cover variables in the model in order to provide an indication of changing climatic suitability assuming all else remains equal (Porfirio et al. 2014; Bosso et al. 2016). In order to avoid the inclusion of highly correlated variables and to minimize overfitting, we computed the Variance Inflation Factor (VIF) values (Marquardt 1970). The VIF is based on the square of the multiple correlation coefficient resulting from regressing the predictor variable against all other predictor variables in order to measure how strongly each predictor can be explained by the rest of predictors (Marquardt 1970). We used the vifstep function from R package *usdm* (Naimi et al. 2014), which first calculated VIF values for all variables and then automatically excluded which has the greater VIF until no variable is correlated with another. The automated exclusion criterion was based on the precautionary threshold of VIF > 5 (Chatterjee and Hadi 2006). Consequently, the five selected bioclimatic variables were used to construct SDMs and defined according to WorldClim: Isothermality (BIO3), Temperature Annual Range (BIO7), Mean Temperature of Wettest Quarter (BIO8), Precipitation Seasonality (BIO15); Precipitation of Coldest Quarter (BIO19).

The same variables were used for SDMs under future scenarios of the most extreme Representative Concentration Pathway (RCPs) 8.5 proposed by the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) over the time period 2070 (average for 2061–2080). Among the 19 Global Circulation Models (GCMs) presented by IPCC for its fifth Assessment Report in 2014 (Rogelj 2013), we choose the GCMs implemented by the

Met Office Hadley Centre (UK, HadGEM2-ES) which offered the best performance for the Mediterranean Basin (Brands et al. 2013; Al-Qaddi et al. 2016; Bosso et al. 2016).

In order to investigate the present and future representativeness of Natura 2000 network, we selected four plant species with different conservation status, ecology and distribution. In particular, these taxa were: (1) *Euphrasia nana* (Rouy) Prain, an orophilous annual plant, endemic to Sardinia and Corsica, that occurs at altitudes from 1200 to 1800 m a.s.l., it was assessed as Critically Endangered (CR) in Italy under the IUCN criteria; (2) *Linaria flava* (Poir.) Desf. subsp. *sardoa* (Sommier) A. Terracc., an annual psammophilous plant, endemic to Sardinia and Corsica, that occurs at altitudes from 0 to 200 m a.s.l., it was assessed as Endangered (EN) in Italy under the IUCN criteria; (3) *Brassica insularis* Moris, a rupestrian perennial plant that occurs in Southwestern Mediterranean areas at altitudes from 0 to 1200 m a.s.l., it was assessed as Near Threatened (NT) in Italy under the IUCN criteria; finally, (4) *Ruscus aculeatus* L. a widespread perennial plant that occurs in Sardinia at altitudes from 0 to 1200 m a.s.l., it was assessed as Least Concern (LC) in Italy under the IUCN criteria (Rossi et al. 2016).

2.4. Present and future effectiveness of Natura 2000 network

Species Distribution Models (SDMs) were repeated for the four species under current and future scenarios. The final potential species distribution maps had a range of values from 0 to 1; a maximum training sensitivity plus specificity threshold (Liu et al. 2005; Riordan et al. 2015) was used to convert the logistic suitability maps to binary potential current and future species distribution maps for each species (1 = suitable, 0 = unsuitable). Maps were therefore plotted in GIS environment (QGIS 2014) and percentages of current and future potential distribution represented in Natura 2000 network were computed for the four analysed plant taxa.

3. Results

3.1. Gap analysis

The spatial analysis revealed that Natura 2000 network of Sardinia encompasses most of the richest areas in policy species (Fig. 1). All taxa concerned resulted having almost one locality inside this network. No statistical differences (P > 0.05) were pointed out by Kruskal-Wallis tests among taxa with a different conservation status and number localities. Indeed, an average percentage higher than 60% of populations of each species resulted inside the Natura 2000 network among all groups defined by conservation status and number localities. Nonetheless, two critically endangered (CR, *sensu* IUCN) plants (*Astragalus verrucosus* Moris and *Helianthemum caput-felis* Boiss.) and the widespread and less endangered (i.e. least concern, LC) *R. aculeatus* stood out as having more locations outside than inside the Natura 2000 network (Table 1). On the other side, the rest of CR taxa resulted completely inside protected areas (Table 1).

Table 1 List of all policy plant species considered for this study. The percentage of populations inside (In) or outside (Out) the Natura 2000 network are reported for each plant species. All species were classified according the range number of known populations (No.) and the respective IUCN category (IUCN; published by Rossi et al. 2016) and the Conservation Status (CS) at Italian level based on third reports of the European Environmental Agency (EEA, 2013).

Plant species	In (%)	Out (%)	No.	IUCN ¹	CS ²
Astragalus verrucosus Moris	30	70	<5	CR	U1
Helianthemum caput-felis Boiss.	35	65	<5	CR	U1
Ruscus aculeatus L.	49	51	>20	LC	FV
Limonium insulare (Bég. et Landi) Arrigoni et Diana	54	46	<20	EN	U1
Linaria flava (Poir.) Desf. subsp. sardoa (Sommier) A.Terracc	. 66	34	>20	EN	U1
Spiranthes aestivalis (Poir.) Rich.	66	34	>20	EN	U1
Selaginella denticulata (L.) Spring	77	33	>20	LC	NV
Marsilea strigosa Willd.	70	30	>20	LC	U1
Rouya polygama (Desf.) Coincy	70	30	<20	EN	U1
Orchis provincialis Balb. ex Lam. et DC.	72	28	>20	LC	NV
Anchusa crispa Viv.	63	27	<20	EN	U1
Carex panormitana Guss.	75	25	<20	EN	U1
Limonium pseudolaetum Arrigoni et Diana	75	25	<5	VU	U1
Brassica insularis Moris	77	23	>20	NT	FV
Linum mulleri Moris	67	23	<20	EN	U1
Pilularia minuta Durieu ex A.Braun	84	16	<10	VU	NV
Centaurea horrida Badarò	95	5	<20	EN	U1
Astragalus maritimus Moris	100	0	<5	CR	U2
Centranthus amazonum Fridl. et A.Raynal	100	0	<5	CR	NV
Euphrasia nana (Rouy) Prain	100	0	<10	CR	U1
Gentiana lutea L.	100	0	<20	NT	FV
Herniaria litardierei (Gamisans) Greuter et Burdet	100	0	<5	LC	FV
Lamyropsis microcephala (Moris) Dittrich et Greuter	100	0	<5	CR	U2
Limonium strictissimum (Salzm.) Arrigoni	100	0	<5	VU	U1
Ribes sardoum Martelli	100	0	<5	CR	U2
Salicornia veneta Pignatti et Lausi	100	0	<5	LC	FV
Silene velutina Loisel.	100	0	<5	NT	FV

¹IUCN acronyms: CR, Critically Endangered; EN, Endangered; VU, Vulnerable; NT, Near Threatened; LC, Least Concern ²CS acronyms: U2, Unfavourable-Bad; U1, Unfavourable-Inadequate; FV, Favourable; NV, Not Valuated

3.2. Present and future effectiveness of Natura 2000 network

Predictions of the potential habitat suitability over current and future climatic conditions showed from excellent to fair (>0.7; <u>Table 2</u>) scores of AUC in three cases, whereas the most widespread plant species (*R. aculeatus*) scored a poor value (0.6<AUC<0.7; <u>Table 1</u>). In one case (*L. flava*. subsp. *sardoa*) the percentage of suitable areas will decrease and, in the case of *E. nana*, will approximately be the same (Fig. 2; <u>Table 2</u>). On the other hand, *E. nana* and *L. flava*. subsp. *sardoa* will be the two cases of increasing percentages of potential distribution covered by Natura 2000 sites in the future (Fig. 2; <u>Table 2</u>). The less-threatened species, according to their large number of populations and wide ecological and altitudinal ranges (*B. insularis* and

R. aculeatus), will also gain in future suitable areas under climate scenarios for 2070 (<u>Table 2</u>). Thus, reductions in Natura 2000 coverages are in these cases irrelevant.

Table 2 Data of the models for the four policy species selected: Number (No.) of points used, conservation status (IUCN) assessmentobtained from Rossi et al. (2016) and discrimination ability scores (AUC). Reductions (-) or gains (+) of future suitable areas (Suit.Area) and their percentages inside Natura 2000 network (% inside) in comparison to the current values are also reported.

Policy Plant Species	No.	IUCN Category	AUC (present)	AUC (future)	<pre>Future reduction(-) / gain(+)</pre>		
				AUC (Inture)	Suit. Area	% inside	
Euphrasia nana	5	CR	1	0.999	+1.7%	+9.8%	
Linaria sardoa	30	EN	0.925	0.972	-37.2%	+2.1%	
Brassica insularis	26	NT	0.780	0.739	+63.5%	-9.7%	
Ruscus aculeatus	305	LC	0.628	0.604	+79.1%	-2.1%	

4. Discussion

The results of our research on policy plant species pointed out that the existing Natura 2000 network in Sardinia provides a high degree of coverage under current and future climatic conditions; however, this finding is controversial. With some exceptions (e.g. Mazaris et al 2013; Kallimanis et al. 2015), this disagrees with many other studies evaluating the effectiveness of the Natura 2000 network (e.g. Dimitrakopoulos et al. 2004; Maiorano et al. 2007; Mendoza-Fernández et al. 2009; Jantke et al. 2011; Bagella et al. 2013) that essentially found important gaps in where and how conservation areas were located.



Figure 1. Policy plant species richness per grid cell (5×5 km) and the Natura 2000 network in Sardinia.

Also, the results of third Italian assessment of the conservation status of all policy plants (reported by the European Environmental Agency; EEA 2013) found that only 34% of plant species were in a favourable

conservation status, while 50% were unfavourable and 16% unknown (Ercole and Giacannelli 2014). However, other recent reviews of gaps in conservation studies at European (Orlikowska et al. 2016) and Sardinian level (Fenu et al. 2015b) found that policy species, and especially plants, have been largely studied and monitored.

There are some points which deserve specific mention in order to explain such apparent controversy: first, the expected relationship between IUCN Red Lists and conservation measures (active and legal) is often not consistent (Mendoza-Fernández and Mota 2016). Second, most of studies that found a poor Natura 2000 network effectiveness (e.g. Dimitrakopoulos et al. 2004; Maiorano et al. 2007, 2015; Mendoza-Fernández et al. 2009; Jantke et al. 2011; Bagella et al. 2013) were based on species which are not listed in EU directives. These choices had the strong and right aim to highlight that most of endemic and/or threatened species are not currently listed in the most important directives for nature conservation in Europe. The first issue may thus be the updating of the lists to capture the changing species taxonomy, distribution and the description of new species (e.g. Bacchetta et al. 2012b; Hochkirch et al. 2013; Maiorano et al. 2015). According to the regional responsibility criterion (Bacchetta et al. 2012a), these problems are more related to a lack of local legislations rather than European (Rossi et al. 2016). In addition, the introduction in the listing process should strictly follow more objective criteria to identify species (and habitats) with higher risk of extinction (Bacchetta et al. 2012a; Hochkirch et al. 2013; Rossi et al. 2016). For instance, only 60 over the 151 Italian policy plant species were categorised as critically endangered or endangered at Italian level; this means that more than 60% of all legally protected plant species in Italy are essentially least or not threatened species. Similar problems were also previously highlighted by analysing, for example, all Sardinian endemic plants (Bacchetta et al. 2012a), lichens (Rubio-Salcedo et al. 2013), saproxylic beetles (D'Amen et al. 2013), and terrestrial vertebrates (Beunen 2006; Maiorano et al. 2015).

Besides these argumentations, many authors (e.g. Hochkirch et al. 2013; Fenu et al. 2015b; Rossi et al. 2016) have recently upraised another important problem: is legal protection sufficient to ensure plant conservation? All these authors agree that at the state of the art legal protection is often not followed by effective conservation measures; this is mainly due to a lack of a systematic conservation planning and financial resources (Kati et al. 2015). In Sardinia, some straightforward examples could be the population extinctions occurred in the last 20-years period within the Natura 2000 network [i.e. the cases of *Silene velutina* Loisel. (Bocchieri 1998), *Centranthus amazonum* Fridl. *et* A.Raynal (Fridlender 2006) and *Anchusa crispa* Viv.(Bacchetta et al. 2008)]. In line with all these statements, also predictions of plant responses to future climate-change conditions underscored that not all plant species will face a reduction in habitat suitability and Natura 2000 coverage. This is particularly clear for mid-altitudes and/or policy plants with a wide ecological and altitudinal range (e.g. *B. insularis* and *R. aculeatus*) which, according to the general expectation of increase in temperatures and decrease in annual rainfalls in Southern Europe (Giorgi and Lionello 2008; IPCC 2007), will colonise further areas towards higher elevations. As a consequence, being mountain systems the most covered areas by Natura 2000 network in Sardinia, also due to a lower economical interest

(Fenu et al. 2015b), global warming would sometimes even imply a concentration of potential distribution covered by Natura 2000 network for narrow species such as *E. nana* and *L. flava* subsp. *sardoa*.



Figure 2. Present (1960-1990) and future (2061–2080) suitable and unsuitable areas according to the results of species distribution models. The same five climatic variables (Isothermality, Temperature Annual Range, Mean Temperature of Wettest Quarter, Precipitation Seasonality, Precipitation of Coldest Quarter) and plant species (*Euphrasia nana, Linaria flava* susp. *sardoa, Brassica insularis* and *Ruscus aculeatus*) were used for both time windows. See Table 2 for specific values.

Nonetheless, our cases confirmed the general expectation that climate changes will particularly determine a distribution reduction of orophilous species (like *E. nana*), which are already in the altitudinal/ecological extremes of the Sardinian territory (Gentili et al. 2015; Fois et al. 2016), and coastal/psammophilous species (like *L. flava* subsp. *sardoa*), which would face morphological and climatic limits of dispersion enforced by sea level changes (Bellard et al. 2014). In particular, these latter species seem to deserve a particular attention highlighted by a general underrepresentation coastal species (see also the cases of the coastal species *A. verrucosus*, *H. caput-felis* and *Limonium insulare*; Table 1) and an overexploitation of coastal habitats mainly due to the tourism-related economic development and the consequent high human pressures (Fenu et al. 2015a). In this sense, further predictions including mechanisms related to land use change, such as grazing pressures or land abandonment, would enhance the predictability of future conservation status trends. Indeed, many studies (e.g. Lehsten et al. 2015; When and Johansen 2015) demonstrated that also land use change may have an effect (not always negative) on species diversity.

5. Conclusions

Although Natura 2000 network coverage may be satisfactorily considered for covering the localities of the Sardinian policy flora, many pitfalls were also found in our case. To our opinion, the necessary process of enhancing the effectiveness of Natura 2000 network should consider the limited financial resources (Fenu et al. 2015b). Indeed, it is demonstrated that many already designated areas for legal protection in the Mediterranean Basin are not effectively well managed (e.g. Mendoza-Fernández et al. 2009; Fenu et al. 2015b; Pellegrino et al. 2016).

As an opposition from various stakeholder groups was experienced in the selection of first protected areas (Blicharska et al. 2016; Geitzenauer et al. 2016), the selection and management of Natura 2000 protected sites resulted in a reduction in area and less stringent implementation measures, which allowed to increase their representativeness by including lands with high economic values (Kati et al. 2015). In comparison to non-Natura 2000 sites, this important achievement was also observed in Sardinia. Indeed, our analyses found that only few Natura 2000 sites along the Sardinian coast would be necessary to enhance the current network.

Instead of consistently increasing the area covered by protected areas, we therefore propose to better focus the limited resources towards most threatened species/habitats. To do that, the species and habitats listed in international directives should be supplemented by regional lists (at national or regional administrative level) and based on a complete and objective conservation status assessment (Mendoza-Fernández et al. 2009; Bacchetta et al. 2012a).

Secondly, a preliminary protected area designation should imply a detailed presentation of all specific goals and the methodologies and economic resources that will be applied to achieve such goals (Gil et al. 2011). In order to reduce costs and enhance the effectiveness, local stakeholders should be largely informed and population acceptance and participation should be of pivotal importance (Gil et al. 2011; Kati et al. 2014; Blicharska et al. 2016).

In resume, it seems that Natura 2000 network is a nice, big and complex building in its raw state; to our opinion, this structure should be improved by making EU directives more pliable and by the implementation of local legal measures. However, we believe in the great potential of Natura 2000 network and we hope that our results and suggestions will be of help to enhance such important network, rather than suggesting the development of a completely new strategy.

References

- Al-Qaddi N, Vessella F, Stephan J, Al-Eisawi D, Schirone B (2016) Current and future suitability areas of kermes oak (*Quercus coccifera* L.) in the Levant under climate change. Regional Environmental Change. doi: 10.1007/s10113-016-0987-2
- Araújo MB, Alagador D, Cabeza M, Nogués-Bravo D, Thuiller W (2011) Climate change threatens European conservation areas. Ecology Letters 14: 484-492.
- Bacchetta G, Coppi A, Pontecorvo C, Selvi F (2008) Systematics, phylogenetic relationships and conservation of the taxa of *Anchusa* (Boraginaceae) endemic to Sardinia (Italy). Systematics and Biodiversity 6: 161-174.

- Bacchetta G, Farris E, Pontecorvo C (2012a) A new method to set conservation priorities in biodiversity hotspots. Plant Biosystems 146: 638-648.
- Bacchetta G, Fenu G, Mattana E (2012b) A Checklist of the Exclusive Vascular Flora of Sardinia with Priority Rankings for Conservation. Anales del Jardín Botánico de Madrid 69: 81-89.
- Bagella S, Caria MC, Filigheddu R (2013) Gap analysis revealed a low efficiency of Natura 2000 network for the conservation of endemic species in Mediterranean temporary freshwater habitats. Plant Biosystems 147: 1092-1094.
- Bellard C, Leclerc C, Courchamp F (2014) Impact of sea level rise on the 10 insular biodiversity hotspots. Global Ecology and Biogeography 23: 203-212.
- Beunen R (2006) European Nature Conservation Legislation & Spatial Planning: for Better or for Worse? Journal of Environmental Planning and Management 49: 605-619.
- Blicharska M, Orlikowska EH, Roberge JM, Grodzinska-Jurczak M (2016) Contribution of social science to large scale biodiversity conservation: A review of research about the Natura 2000 network. Biological Conservation 199: 110-122.
- Bocchieri E (1998) On the failure to find plants on some minor islands of Sardinia. Flora Mediterranea 8: 197-212.
- Bosso L, Di Febbraro M, Cristinzio G, Zoina A, Russo D (2016) Shedding light on the effects of climate change on the potential distribution of Xylella fastidiosa in the Mediterranean basin. Biological Invasions 18: 1759-1768.
- Brands S, Herrera S, Fernandez J, Gutierrez JM (2013) How well do CMIP5 earth system models simulate present climate conditions in Europe and Africa? Climate Dynamics 41: 803-817.
- Cañadas EM, Fenu G, Peñas J, Lorite J, Mattana E, Bacchetta G (2014) Hotspots within hotspots: endemic plant richness, environmental drivers, and implications for conservation. Biological Conservation 170: 282-291.
- Chatterjee S, Hadi AS (2006) Simple Linear Regression. In: Regression Analysis by Example. John Wiley & Sons, Hoboken, NJ, USA, Fourth Edition Inc., pp 21-51.
- D'Amen M, Bombi P, Campanaro A, Zapponi L, Bologna MA, Mason F (2013) Protected areas and insect conservation: questioning the effectiveness of Natura 2000 network for saproxylic beetles in Italy. Animal Conservation 16: 370-378.
- Dimitrakopoulos PG, Memtsas D, Troumbis AY (2004) Questioning the effectiveness of the Natura 2000 special areas of conservation strategy: the case of Crete global. Global Ecology and Biogeography 13: 199-207
- [EEA] European Environmental Agency (2013) Reporting under Article 17 of the Habitats Directive (period2007-2012)OutcomesfromtheArticle17reports.Availableform:http://bd.eionet.europa.eu/activities/Reporting/Article_17/Reports_2013

- Elith J, Graham CH, Anderson RP, Dudik M, Ferrier S, Guisan A, Hijmans RJ, Huettmann F, Leathwick JR, Lehmann A, et al. (2006) Novel methods improve prediction of species' distributions from occurrence data. Ecography 29: 129-151.
- Ercole S, Giacannelli V (2014) *Flora*. In: Genovesi P, Angelini P, Bianchi E, Dupré E, Ercole S, Giacanelli V, Ronchi F, Stoch F. (editors). Specie e habitat di interesse comunitario in Italia: distribuzione, stato di conservazione e trend. ISPRA, Serie Rapporti, 194/2014; pp. 16-69.
- European Commission (1992) Council Directive 92/43/EEC of 21 May 1992 on the conservation of natural habitats and of wild fauna and flora, 1992L0043. Brussels, Belgium: The Council of the European Communities.
- [EC] European Commission. 2016. Natura 2000. Available form: http://ec.europa.eu/environment/nature/natura2000/index_en.htm
- Fenu G, Fois M, Cañadas EM, Bacchetta G (2014) Using endemic-plant distribution, geology and geomorphology in biogeography: the case of Sardinia (Mediterranean Basin). Systematics and Biodiversity 12: 181-193.
- Fenu G, Cogoni D, Sulis E, Bacchetta G (2015a) Ecological response to human trampling and conservation status of *Helianthemum caput-felis* (Cistaceae) at the eastern periphery of its range. Acta Botanica Gallica 162: 191-201.
- Fenu G, Fois M, Cogoni D, Porceddu M, Pinna MS, Cuena-Lombraña A, Nebot A, et al. (2015b) The Aichi Biodiversity Target 12 at regional level: an achievable goal? Biodiversity 16: 120-135.
- Ferrarini A, Selvaggi A, Abeli T, Alatalo JM, Orsenigo S, Gentili R, Rossi G (2016) Planning for assisted colonization of plants in a warming world. Scientific Reports 6: 285472.
- Fois M, Fenu G, Cuena-Lombraña A, Cogoni D, Bacchetta G (2015) A practical method to speed up the discovery of unknown populations using Species Distribution Models. Journal for Nature Conservation 24: 42-48
- Fois M, Cuena-Lombraña A, Fenu G, Cogoni D, Bacchetta G (2016) The reliability of conservation status assessments at regional level: Past, present and future perspectives on *Gentiana lutea* L. ssp. *lutea* in Sardinia. Journal for Nature Conservation 33: 1-9.
- Franklin J (2009) Mapping species distributions: spatial inference and prediction, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.
- Fridlender A (2006) *Centranthus amazonum*. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species 2006: e.T61647A12532373. Available from:

http://dx.doi.org/10.2305/IUCN.UK.2006.RLTS.T61647A12532373.en.

- Geitzenauer M, Hogl K, Weiss G (2016) The implementation of Natura 2000 in Austria—A European olicy in a federal system. Land Use Policy 52: 120-135.
- Gil A, Calado H, Costa LT, Bentz J, Fonseca C, Lobo A, Vergilio M, Benedicto J (2011) A methodological proposal for the development of Natura 2000 sites management plans. Journal of Coastal Research 64: 1326-1330.

- Giorgi F, Lionello P (2008) Climate change projections for the Mediterranean region. Global Planet Change 63: 90-104.
- Hijmans RJ, Cameron SE, Parra JL, Jones PG, Jarvis A (2005) Very high resolution interpolated climate surfaces for global land areas. International Journal of Climatology 25: 1965-1978.
- Hochkirch A, Schmitt T, Beninde J, Hiery M, Kinitz T, Kirschey J, Matenaar D, Rohde K, Stoefen A, Wagner N, et al. (2013) Europe Needs a New Vision for a Natura 2020 Network. Conservation Letters 6: 462-467.
- IPCC (2007) *Summary for policymakers climate change 2007: the physical science basis*. In: Contribution of working group I to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge
- Jantke K, Schleupner C, Schneider UA (2011) Gap analysis of European wetland species: Priority regions for expanding the Natura 2000 network. Biodiversity and Conservation 20: 581-605.
- Kallimanis AS, Touloumis K, Tzanopoulos J, Mazaris AD, Apostolopoulou E, Stefanidou S, Scott AV, et al. (2015) Vegetation coverage change in the EU: patterns inside and outside Natura 2000 protected areas. Biodiversity and Conservation 24: 579-591.
- Kati V, Hovardas T, Dieterich M, Ibisch PL, Mihok B, Selva N (2014) The challenge of implementing the European network of protected areas Natura 2000. Conservation Biology 29: 260-270.
- Leach K, Zalat S, Gilbert F (2013) Egypt's Protected Area network under future climate change. Biological Conservation 159: 490-500.
- Liu C,. Berry PM, Dawson TP, Pearson RP (2005) Selecting thresholds of occurrence in the prediction of species distributions. Ecography 28: 385-393.
- López-Tirado J, Hidalgo PJ (2016) Predictive modelling of climax oak trees in southern Spain: insights in a scenario of global change. Plant Ecology 217: 451-463.
- Maiorano L, Falcucci A, Garton EO, Boitani L (2007) Contribution of the Natura 2000 Network to Biodiversity Conservation in Italy. Conservation Biology 21: 1433-1444.
- Maiorano L, Amori G, Montemaggiori A, Rondinini C, Santini L, Saura S, Boitani L (2015) On how much biodiversity is covered in Europe by national protected areas and by the Natura 2000 network: insights from terrestrial vertebrates. Conservation Biology 29: 986-995.
- Marquardt DW (1970) Generalized inverses, ridge regression, biased linear estimation and nonlinear estimation. Technometrics 12: 591-612.
- [MATTM] Ministero dell'Ambiente (2016) Italian National biodiversity strategy. Available from http://www.minambiente.it/export/sites/default/archivio/allegati/biodiversita/estrategia_eng.pdf
- Mazaris AD, Papanikolaou AD, Barbet-Massin M, Kallimanis AS, Jiguet F, Schmeller DS, Pantis JD (2013) Evaluating the connectivity of a protected areas' network under the prism of global change: the efficiency of the European Natura 2000 network for four birds of prey. Plos One 8: e59640.
- Mendoza-Fernández AJ, Mota JF (2016) Red Lists versus nature protection Acts: new analytical and numerical method to test threat trends. Biodiversity and Conservation 25: 239-260.

- Mendoza-Fernández AJ, Martínez-Hernández F, Garrido-Becerra JA, Pérez-García FJ, Medina-Cazorla JM, de GilesJP, Mota JF (2009) Is the endangered flora of the Iberian southeast adequately protected? Gaps in the network of protected natural areas of Andalusia (RENPA): the case of the province of Almería. Acta Botanica Gallica 156: 637-648.
- Naimi B, Hamm NA, Groen TA, Skidmore AK, Toxopeus AG (2014) Where is positional uncertainty a problem for species distribution modelling? Ecography 37: 191-203.
- Orlikowska EH, Roberge JM, Blicharska M, Mikusiński G. 2016. Gaps in ecological research on the world's largest internationally coordinated network of protected areas: A review of Natura 2000. Biological Conservation 200: 216-227.
- Papanikolaou AD, Kallimanis AS, Henle K, Lehsten V, Pe'er G, Pantis JD, Mazaris AD (2014) *Climate and land-use change affecting ecological network efficiency: The case of the European grasslands.* in Scaling in Ecology and Biodiversity Conservation. Pensoft Publishers, Sofia, pp.156-160.
- Pellegrino D, Schirpke U, Marino D (2016) How to support the effective management of Natura 2000 sites? Journal of Environmental Planning and Management. doi: 10.1080/09640568.2016.1159183
- Phillips SJ, Anderson RP, Schapire RE (2006) Maximum entropy modeling of species geographic distributions. Ecological Modelling 190: 231-259.
- Picketts IM, Déry SJ, Curry JA (2014) Incorporating climate change adaptation into local plans. J Environ Plann Man 57: 984-1002.
- Porfirio LL, Harris RMB, Lefroy EC, Hugh S, Gould SF, Lee G, Bindoff NL, Mackey B (2014) Improving the use of species distribution models in conservation planning and management under climate change. PLoS One 9: e113749.
- Pullin AS, Báldi A, Can OE, Dieterich M, Kati V, Livoreil B, Lövei G, Mihók B, Nevin O, Selva N, Sousa-Pinto I (2009) Conservation focus on Europe: major conservation policy issues that need to be informed by conservation science. Conservation Biology 23: 818-824.
- [QGis] Quantum GIS Development Team, QGIS (2014) Quantum GIS Geographic Information System. Open source geospatial foundation. Available from: http://qgis.osgeo.org.
- R Core Team (2014) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. ISBN 3-900051-07-0, Available from: http://www.R-project.org/
- Riordan EC, Gillespie TW, Pitcher L, Pincetl SS, Jenerette GD, Pataki DE (2015) Threats of future climate change and land use to vulnerable tree species native to Southern California. Environmental Conservation 42: 127-138.
- Rodrigues ASL, Andelman SJ, Bakarr MI, Boltani L, Brooks TM, Cowling RM, Fishpool LCD, da Fonseca GAB, Gaston KJ, Hoffmann M, et al. (2004) Effectiveness of the global protected area network in representing species diversity. Nature 428: 640-643.
- Rogelj J (2013) Long-term climate change: projections, commitments and irreversibility. In Climate Change 2013: the physical science basis. IPCC working group I contribution to AR5—the physical science basis. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge UK and New York, USA, pp 1029-1136.

- Rossi G, Orsenigo S, Montagnani C, Fenu G, Gargano D, Peruzzi L, Wagensommer RP, et al. (2015) Is legal protection sufficient to ensure plant conservation? The Italian Red List of policy species as a case study. Oryx 50: 431-436.
- Rubio-Salcedo M, Martínez I, Carreno F, Escudero A (2013) Poor effectiveness of the Natura 2000 network protecting Mediterranean lichen species. Journal for Nature Conservation 21: 1-9.
- Scott J M, Davis F, Csuti B, Noss R, Butterfield B, Groves C, Anderson H, Caicco S, D'Erchia F, Edwards TC, et al. (1993) Gap Analysis: a Geographic Approach to Protection of Biological Diversity. Wildlife Monographs 123: 3-41.
- Swets K (1988) Measuring the accuracy of diagnostic systems. Science 240: 1285-1293.
- Van Stichel E (2008) Just Ecology? On Intergenerational and Intragenerational Responsibilities. Bijdragen 69: 411-442.
- Vasconcelos TS, Rodriguez MA, Hawkins BA (2012) Species distribution modelling as a macroecological tool: a case study using New World amphibians. Ecography 35: 539-548.
- Vellak K, Ingerpuu N, Vellak A, Pärtel M (2010) Vascular plant and bryophytes species representation in the protected areas network on the national scale. Biodiversity and Conservation 19:1353-1364.
- Vergílio M, Fonseca C, Calado H, Borges PA, Elias RB, Gabriel R, Martins A, Azevedo E, Cardoso P (2016) Assessing the efficiency of protected areas to represent biodiversity: a small island case study. Environmental Conservation 43: 337-349.
- Vos CC, Berry P, Opdam P, Baveco H, Nijhof B, O'Hanley J, Bell C, Kuipers H (2008) Adapting landscapes to climate change: examples of climate-proof ecosystem networks and priority adaptation zones. Journal of Applied Ecology 45: 1722-1731.
- Wehn S, Johansen. L (2015) The distribution of the endemic plant *Primula scandinavica*, at local and national scales, in changing mountainous environments. Biodiversity 16: 278-288.

SUMMARY

This thesis includes six manuscripts with methodological, empirical and theoretical contributions that aim to enhance the understanding of endemic vascular plant species distribution patterns and their underlying drivers. Being Sardinia a representative study case, Mediterranean islands systems are in the special focus of this work. Due to their ecological and distributional constraints, as often it happens, also many endemic vascular plants are of conservational interest in Sardinia. Consequently, all the here exposed researches had the final aim of providing tools for a more effective conservation planning.

In <u>chapter I</u>, we analytically and spatially considered all the activities (*in situ* and *ex situ*) implemented for the conservation of exclusives and policy plant species of Sardinia during ten years (2004-2014); this was the first steppingstone towards further analyses. In particular, we found that while conservation status assessments and *ex situ* conservation activities are likely to be applied for all exclusive and policy plants by 2020, *in situ* conservation activities, such as fencing and monitoring, are still far from this target, especially due to the limited financial resources. This was particularly clear for the 186 exclusive plants that, besides their greater number compared to the 32 policy species, are often distributed in difficult and expensive to reach localities (e.g. satellite small islands and screes). This was confirmed by spatial gap analyses that suggested to intensify conservational efforts in satellite small islands and mountains.

These first findings led us to deepen on drivers of the peculiar endemic plant species distribution in <u>chapter</u> **II**. In particular, are the current areas rich in endemic species the result of evolutionary/ecological or humandriven processes? Results obtained by analysing all the Sardinian territory did not completely answered this question as elevation explained alone more than all the rest of the ecological and anthropological factors considered. Indeed, the endemism richest areas at high elevations are characterised by isolation, which could facilitate evolutionary processes but also a lower intraspecific competition and human presence. In addition, most of the variance was still unexplained at regional scale level. Further analyses in this sense were thus focused on more specific issues.

In <u>chapter III</u>, we used historical information to disentangle the drivers of plant extinctions occurred from 1960' up to more recent years. Besides the confirmation of elevation as an important driver of the distribution pattern of plant species (also exinct), further interesting factors were outscored. Indeed, extinctions were in many cases recorded in localities occurring in species-specific ecological limits, highlighting the importance of ecological studies, such as the climate change effects, for biological conservation. Additionally, we found significant correlations among species extinction and human factors. For instance, the extinction localities of therophytes were correlated with fire frequency or the presence of streets were more important in determining extinctions of coastal than mountain species. In this chapter, we also presented an experimental approach for species distribution models using extinction occurrences as presence data. We believe these results may be interesting as they highlighted areas where species would be present if causes of extinctions did not occurred. In <u>chapter IV</u>, we were inspired by the previously highlighted insights on the conservational importance of satellite islands. Fist, we subdivided the set of 82 satellite small islands of Sardinia into three groups (relatively big islands, islands with high slope and small and flat islands) in order to "mask" the area and elevation effects in determining endemic species richness; this allowed to find further useful insights for conservation planning.

Indeed, we highlighted that all satellite islands, and yet especially islands with high slope and small and flat islands, represent a great opportunity where effective conservation practices could be placed, as these are usually richer in endemics than the main island coast, and have a lower economic interest and human accessibility.

According with previous chapters' findings, the micro and nano hotspots identified in <u>chapter V</u> were mainly concentrated in areas at higher elevations and in the satellite islands. Nonetheless, it could be also necessary to find a compromise in order to cover all the biological diversity, also in places with high economical interests. To do that, we demonstrated that an integrated network of micro and nano hotspots could be a feasible solution. Finally, further insights on conservation planning were highlighted in <u>chapter VI</u> by analysing the effectiveness of the Natura 2000 network in representing policy species under current and future conditions. Like the integrated network of micro and nano hotspots, Natura 2000 sites resulted well distributed across the territory and representing the analysed species also in the future. Nonetheless, policy species are only a part of the species that should deserve protection. In this sense, legislations at local level (regional and national) should integrate European laws in order to enlarge the list of policy species (including, at least, endemisms) and, accordingly, to rearrange the limits of protected sites in line with the areas highlighted in chapter V. In addition, as discussed in chapter I, the designation of protected sites is not always accompanied by the effective protection of the species inside. Further investments should be thus targeted in this sense.

This project represents only a step further towards a more comprehensive analysis on the distribution pattern of endemic plant species in Sardinia. Many other researches based on the geodatabase of plant species are currently in progress. For instance, the use of species distribution models could guide investigations on new plant species occurrences, as demonstrated with the study case of *Gentiana lutea* (Annex I). Additionally, conservation status assessments may be integrated by the analyses of the potential reductions under future climate changes, following the example provided in Annex II. In conclusion, an effective conservation planning should take as much as possible into account the economic and social aspects. To do that, land values could be approximated in monetary terms through the modelization of selling offers provided by real estates (Annex III). This output could provide a basis for further researches for more effective conservation planning at regional scale.

ANNEXES

ANNEX I - A practical method to speed up the discovery of unknown populations using species distribution models

Mauro Fois, Giuseppe Fenu, Alba Cuena-Lombraña, Donatella Cogoni, Gianluigi Bacchetta

This research has been published in 2015 Journal for Nature Conservation **24**, 42-48 DOI: <u>10.1016/j.jnc.2015.02.001</u>

Abstract: Species Distribution Models (SDMs) could be an important tool to limit search efforts by selecting the areas where field surveys are to be carried out; due to the constant decrease of financial funds, this challenging purpose is particularly necessary. In particular, these methods are useful when applied to endangered and/or rare species with a poor known distribution area, especially due to difficulties in plant detection and in reaching the study areas. We hereby describe the development of maximum-entropy (Maxent) models for the endangered yellow gentian *Gentiana lutea* L. in Sardinia with the aims of (i) guiding survey efforts; (ii) estimating SDMsutility by post-test species current/extinct localities through the Observed Positive Predictive Power(OPPP) values; and (iii) evaluating the influence of sample data addition. Besides the Area Under Curve(AUC) values, we used the OPPP (observed/modelled positive localities ratio) to compare results from eight, 24 and 58 presence-only data points. Even with the initial small and biased sample data, we found that surveys could be effectively guided using such methods, whereby the focus of our research was on 48% of our initial 721 km² study area. The high OPPPs values additionally proved the reliability of our results in discovering 16 new localities of *G. lutea*. Nevertheless, the predictive models should be considered as a complementary tool rather than a replacement for expert knowledge.

Keywords: Field efforts; *Gentiana lutea*; Maxent; Positive Predictive Power; Sardinia; Threatened vascular flora

ANNEX II - The reliability of conservation status assessments at regional level: Past, present and future perspectives on *Gentiana lutea* L. ssp. *lutea* in Sardinia

Mauro Fois, Alba Cuena-Lombraña, Giuseppe Fenu, Donatella Cogoni, Gianluigi Bacchetta

This research has been published in 2016 Journal for Nature Conservation **33**, 1-9 DOI: <u>10.1016/j.jnc.2016.06.001</u>

Abstract: Regional assessments could be more reliable than global ones, especially for species in peripheral parts of their range. In this sense, distribution criteria proposed by the IUCN, expressed by the Extent of Occurrence (EOO) and the Area of Occupancy (AOO), are of critical importance to evaluate the risk category at any scale. Our study was focused on the yellow gentian (*Gentiana lutea* L. subsp. *lutea*), a rhizomatous mountain plant of central and southern Europe, included in the Annex V of the Directive 92/43/EEC. The exhaustive and updated regional distribution and the recently published extinct localities, allowed for review of option to increase the number of criteria used for its regional conservation status assessment. In particular, the current restricted EOO and AOO extents and reductions occurred during the last three generations led this plant being considered as Endangered (EN), according to the IUCN sub-criteria A2, B1 and B2. Additionally, Species Distribution Models based on the extant localities and the respective current and future climate scenarios (2050 and 2070) predicted a decrease of its environmental niche reducing its altitudinal range towards higher elevations. This reduction was greater than 50% and confirmed the regional conservation status of EN, also according to the sub-criterion A3.

This paper shows the reliability of regional risk assessment of peripheral and/or narrow populations, which is an effective tool for helping the development of the necessary conservation management, underling a diversified set of solutions for each specific past, present and future threat that could occur in each locality.

Keywords: Climate change, Gentianaceae, IUCN, Maxent, Mediterranean Basin

ANNEX III- Using a Species Distribution Model approach to map land acquisition costs: a supporting method for implementing the economic complexities in spatial conservation planning

Mauro Fois, Giuseppe Fenu, Gianluigi Bacchetta

This research is currently under review

Abstract: There is a growing urgency for integration and coordination of environmental, biological and anthropogenic indicators required to assess a cost-effective conservation planning. While cost estimation is a very positive and constructive contribution and most common tools for spatial conservation prioritisation are conceived to use it, there are a handful of examples where costs in monetary terms are applied as limiting targets. In this study, we presented a practical and repeatable method to model the acquisition field cost using common ecologists' techniques. For each one of the eight Sardinian administrative provinces, we modelled information obtained by several real estate's agents (N = 337) with a variegate set of eleven environmental, climatic and anthropogenic variables. Finally, we obtained an acquisition cost map of the entire island of Sardinia (Western Mediterranean Basin) with a resolution of 1 km². In most of cases, land cover was the main influencing factor, but further variables were driving costs according to each socio-economic specificity, which characterise every single administrative province. People and their economic interests could be modelled as though another species in order to apply such information for applicative researches in biodiversity conservation planning. As any model's result, this also showed uncertainty; otherwise, our method offers an alternative perspective on the challenges of adopting a species distribution modelling approach to extrapolate useful information, which otherwise is often unobtainable or expensive to achieve. We thus invite any biologist concerned to apply our output for further researches or to replicate this experiment in other areas.

Keywords: Sardinia, Land prices modelling, Generalized Linear Models, Spatial conservation prioritisation, Cost-effectiveness, Decision making

ANNEX IV - Using endemic-plant distribution, geology and geomorphology in biogeography: the case of Sardinia (Mediterranean Basin)

Giuseppe Fenu, Mauro Fois, Eva M. Cañadas, Gianluigi Bacchetta

This research has been published in 2014 Systematics and Biodiversity **12**, 181-193 DOI: <u>10.1080/14772000.2014.894592</u>

Abstract: The importance of robust systems for classifying biogeographical patterns has been emphasized for its usefulness in designing conservation strategies. For such purposes, the distribution patterns of the endemic flora have often been used. Several studies have identified phytogeographical units within Sardinia (western Mediterranean); however, the main part of the island remains unstudied. Thus, the aim of this study is to lay out a comprehensive biogeographical scheme for Sardinia based on endemic vascular plant distributions, together with geological and geomorphological units. We georeferenced, in a 1-km² grid cell, the presence of 290 vascular endemic taxa from the literature, herbarium specimens and field investigators' research. Sardinia was subdivided into 31 homogeneous units through the integration of geological and geomorphological maps and, subsequently, a presence-absence matrix of endemic taxa in each unit was built. Hierarchical cluster analysis was performed to define two levels of biogeographical units (i.e. sectors and subsectors). For each unit the exclusive and differential endemic taxa were identified. For sectors, indicator species were explored by the Indicator Value (Ind Val) analysis and relationships were analysed by quantitative interaction web. A total of six sectors and 22 subsectors were identified. The highest endemic plant richness was found in the Campidanese-Turritano, Sulcitano-Iglesiente and Supramontano sectors, and in the Gennargenteo, Barbaricino, Iglesiente and Sulcitano subsectors. All sectors were characterized by the presence of exclusive, differential and indicator taxa. The interaction analysis showed the highest uniqueness in endemic flora in the Supramontano and Sulcitano-Iglesiente sectors, which hosted a high number of exclusive endemic species. Mostly mountainous sectors/subsectors had higher endemic-species richness compared with lowland ones. The study showed the relevance of geology and geomorphology, together with accurate data on endemic distribution, to define consistent phytogeographical units. Furthermore, the biogeographical scheme presented here helps to define area-based conservation strategies in Sardinia.

Keywords: Conservation, Continental island, Endemic plant richness, Geology, Geomorphology, Mediterranean vascular flora

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my family to believe in me more than I believe in myself. Friends and family, again, to try to understand such "weird things". Another special acknowledgement goes to all members of the CCB of Cagliari, in particular to my tutors Gianluigi Bacchetta and Giuseppe Fenu for their helpful information provided and suggestions, my colleague and friend Alba Cuena-Lombraña for supporting me with her patience and Martin Barry for his linguistic advice. Further helpful logistic supports and scientific suggestions have been provided by the external researches Eva Maria Cañadas (Researcher at the University of Granada), Alvaro Bueno Sánchez (Horti curator of the Jardín Botánico Atlántico of Gijón) and Xavier Font Castell (Full Professor at the University of Barcelona). Many thanks to Maria Panitsa (Full Professor at the University of Patras) and Federico Fernández González (Full Professor at the University of Castilla la Mancha) for accepting to be the external reviewers of this thesis and to Toni Nikolić (Full Professor at the University of Zagreb) and Paola Mameli (Full Professor at the University of Sassari) for attending at the thesis dissertation. Many field excursions were logistically supported by the "Agenzia FORESTAS" of the Autonomous Region of Sardinia. In particular, I will never forget the natural hospitality of the members of the Agenzia FORESTAS of Talana. Last but not least, Mauro Fois gratefully acknowledges Sardinia Regional Government for the financial support of his PhD scholarship (P.O.R. Sardegna F.S.E. Operational Programme of the Autonomous Region of Sardinia, European Social Fund 2007-2013 - Axis IV Human Resources, Objective 1.3, Line of Activity 1.3.1.).

Ringraziamenti

Ringrazio la mia famiglia per credere in me più di quanto io creda in me stesso. Gli amici e la famiglia, nuovamente, per sforzarsi di capire queste "strane cose" che faccio. Un altro ringraziamento speciale va a tutti i membri del CCB dell'Università di Cagliari, in perticolare ai miei tutor Gianluigi Bacchetta e Giuseppe Fenu per le utilissime informazioni e suggerimenti, alla mia collega e amica Alba Cuena-Lombraña per il supporto e la pazienza dimostratami e a Martin Barry per l'aiuto linguistico. Ulteriore supporto logistico e scientifico è stato fornito dai ricercatori esterni Eva Maria Cañadas (Ricercatrice presso l'Università di Granada), Alvaro Bueno Sánchez (Horti curator del Jardín Botánico Atlántico di Gijón) e Xavier Font Castell (Professore presso l'Università di Barcellona). Un grosso ringraziamento è rivolto anche ai revisori esterni di questa tesi, Prof.ssa Maira Panitsa (Università di Patrasso) e Prof. Federico Fernández González (Università di Castilla la Mancha) e ai Prof. Toni Nikolić (Università di Zagabria) e Prof.ssa Paola Mameli (Università di Sassari) per aver accettato di presenziare alla dissertazione della tesi. Molte escursioni sono state possibili grazie al supporto logistico dell'Agenzia FORESTAS della Regione Autonoma della Sardegna. Si ringrazia in particolare tutto il personale del vivaio conservazionistico del cantiere FORESTAS di Talana. La presente tesi è stata prodotta durante la frequenza del corso di dottorato in Botanica Ambientale dell'Università degli Studi di Cagliari, XXIX ciclo, con il supporto di una borsa di studio finanziata con le risorse del P.O.R. SARDEGNA F.S.E. 2007-2013 - Obiettivo competitività regionale e occupazione, Asse IV Capitale umano, Linea di Attività l.3.1 "Finanziamento di corsi di dottorato finalizzati alla formazione di capitale umano altamente specializzato, in particolare per i settori dell'ICT, delle nanotecnologie e delle biotecnologie, dell'energia e dello sviluppo sostenibile, dell'agroalimentare e dei materiali tradizionali.